Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Daniel K. Choo

Date

Generation and Regulation of Virus-specific Memory CD8 T Cells

By Daniel Kwang Hyong Choo Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis

> Rafi Ahmed Advisor

John Altman Committee Member

Rustom Antia Committee Member

Jerry Boss Committee Member

Accepted:

Lisa A. Tedesco, Ph.D. Dean of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies

Date

Generation and Regulation of Virus-specific Memory CD8 T Cells

By

Daniel Kwang Hyong Choo B.A., Franklin and Marshall College, 2001

Advisor: Rafi Ahmed, Ph.D.

An abstract of A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis 2010

Abstract

Generation and Regulation of Virus-specific Memory CD8 T Cells

By

Daniel Kwang Hyong Choo

Differentiation of CD8 T cells into cytotoxic T lymphocytes and subsequently into long-lived memory cells, which help provide protective immunity, is an important component of an effective adaptive immune response. This concept of "immunological memory" has resulted in the successful development of vaccines toward many human diseases. Despite this progress, there remain diseases (e.g. HIV and cancer) to which vaccines have yet to be successfully developed. Therefore, there is a continual need to better understand the requirements for the generation and maintenance of memory CD8 T cells. It is also crucial to further comprehend how these cells confer life-long protective immunity. We began our studies by addressing the role of helper CD4 T cells in memory CD8 T cell development. Contrary to current dogma, we determined that CD4 T cell help was not required for either the "programming" or "maintenance" of memory cells. Instead, CD4 T cells were essential for the complete clearance of antigen and thereby, creating an ideal environment for memory development to occur. Next, we quantified the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells and addressed the role of helper CD4 T cells in the maintenance of the overall quality of memory cells. We found that all memory cells underwent turnover that was stochastic and independent of both CD4 T cell help and antigen-specificity. This turnover occurred at an average rate of 0.02 divisions/day (intermiotic time of ~50 days). Moreover, the overall quality (phenotypic profile and recall capability) was unaffected by the absence of CD4 T cell help during memory maintenance. Our final study focused on the migratory properties of CD8 T cells after LCMV infection. Utilizing FTY720 as a tool, we observed that the egress of effector cells from the peripheral lymph nodes, unlike their naïve predecessors, occurred independently of sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling. In addition, the pool of memory cells consisted of both tissue-resident and re-circulating cells that collectively worked to confer protective immunity. These studies should shed more light on the generation and regulation of "immunological memory" and hopefully will aid in the development of novel strategies toward diseases to which there are no current vaccines.

Generation and Regulation of Virus-specific Memory CD8 T Cells

By

Daniel Kwang Hyong Choo B.A., Franklin and Marshall College, 2001

Advisor: Rafi Ahmed, Ph.D.

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis 2010

Table of Contents

Table of Contents List of Figures List of Tables

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Tenets of CD8 T cell mediated immunological protection	1
Different stages of CD8 T cell immune response	2
Expansion: generation of a protective CD8 T cell immune response	
Contraction: termination of CD8 T cell immune response	
Activation-induced cell death.	
Activated T cell autonomous death	7
Maintenance: conferment of lifelong protective immunity	8
Different models of memory CD8 T cell differentiation	13
Divergent/Asymmetric model of memory differentiation	13
Linear model of memory differentiation	15
Regulation of memory CD8 T cell differentiation	17
Duration and level of antigenic stimulation	18
Inflammation	19
Precursor frequency	21
CD4 T cell help	23
Regulation of the homeostatic turnover and long-term maintenance of	
memory CD8 T cells	29
What are the rules that characterize the homeostatic turnover	
of memory CD8 T cells?	30
Is the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells dependent	
on epitope specificity?	31
What role do helper CD4 T cells play in the homeostatic turnover	
and the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells, in both	
their quantity and their quality?	32
Utilizing the immunosuppressant drug FTY720 to study effector and	
memory CD8 T cell trafficking through different peripheral tissues	
Naïve CD8 T cell trafficking into the secondary lymphoid tissues	
Egress of CD8 T cells from the peripheral lymph nodes	
FTY720	
Sphingosine-1-phosphate metabolism and its sources in vivo	
S1P receptor expression and the function of S1P on immune	
cell trafficking	40
Mechanism of S1P/FTY720-mediated regulation of lymphocyte	
trafficking through the peripheral LNs	
"Programming" of memory CD8 T cell trafficking	
Resident vs Non-resident memory CD8 T cells	50

Chapter 2: Role of CD4 T cells in the development o	•
LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Results	
Discussions	
Materials and Methods	
Figure Legends	
Supplementary Figure Legends	
Chapter 3: Dynamics of the homeostatic turnover a	
of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Results	
Discussions	
Materials and Methods	
Figure Legends	
Chapter 4: Utilizing the immunosuppressant drug F	
the migratory properties of virus-specific effector an	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and Methods	
Results/Discussions	
Figure Legends	
Chapter 5: Conclusions and Future Directions	
References	

List of Figures

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.	Kinetics of CD8 T cell immune response during an	
	acute infection	3
2.	Different models of IL-15 trans-presentation.	10
3.	Models of memory differentiation	13
4.	Role of CD4 T cells in the activation of antigen-specific	
	CD8 T cells	24
5.	Comparison of CD8 T cell immune response with and	
	without CD4 T cell help	27
6.	Lymphocyte recirculation through a lymph node	
7.	Two models for the molecular mechanism of FTY720-induced	
	immunosuppression	46

Chapter 2: Role of CD4 T cells in the development of fully functional LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells

1.	Memory CD8 T cells generated in CD4 -/- mice infected	
	with acute LCMV are functionally and phenotypically impaired	93
2.	Absence of CD4 T cells during effector to memory	
	transition, but not during naïve to effector differentiation	
	results in impaired memory CD8 T cell development	94
3.	Fully functional LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells	
	do develop in the absence of T _H cells	
4.	CD4 T cells are not required for the differentiation	
	of all LCMV-specific CD8 T cells into fully	
	functional memory cells	
5.	Absence of CD4 T cells during LCMV infection results	
	in impaired antigen clearance	
6.	Not the absence of CD4 T cells, but rather the persistence	
	of low level of LCMV antigen impedes normal memory CD8 T cell	
	development in LCMV-Armstrong infected CD4 -/- animals	
7.	Effector P14 CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into naïve	
	MHC class II -/- animals failed to develop into fully	
	functional memory CD8 T cells	
	- -	

Chapter 3: Dynamics of the homeostatic turnover and maintenance of LCMVspecific memory CD8 T cells

1.	Longitudinal analysis of the long-term maintenance of donor	
	memory CD8 T cells	126
2.	Quantitative analysis of the homeostatic turnover of	
	donor memory P14 CD8 T cells	127
3.	Comparison of the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells	

	specific for different epitopes of LCMV	
4.	Analysis of the role of CD4 T cell help in both the	
	long-term maintenance and the homeostatic turnover	
	memory CD8 T cells in WT vs. CD4 -/- animals	
5.	Assessment of the role of CD4 T cell help in maintaining	
	the overall quality of fully functional memory CD8 T cells	

Chapter 4: Utilizing an immunosuppressive drug FTY720 to study the migratory properties of virus-specific effector and memory CD8 T cells

1.	Large number of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells are observed in the peripheral tissues after infection in FTY720 treated animals	
2.	The egress of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells	
	from the LNs can occur in the absence of sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling	152
3.	Overall pool of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells	
	consists of both re-circulating and tissue resident memory cells	154
	memory construction	

List of Tables

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.	S1P receptor	expression a	nd their	effect on	immune co	ells40	0
----	--------------	--------------	----------	-----------	-----------	--------	---

Chapter 1: Introduction

Tenets of CD8 T cell mediated immunological protection

A hallmark of the adaptive immune system is its ability to mount a rapid and potent CD8 T cell response upon re-exposure to the same antigen in vivo (1-4). This enhanced protection is the result of both quantitative and qualitative changes that occur as CD8 T cells differentiate from naïve to effector to memory cells upon activation. For example, acute lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) infection results in an overall net increase in the number of antigen-specific CD8 T cells (~1000-fold increase) and this increase in number alone could suffice for the rapid secondary response (5).

However, subsequent studies have shown that memory CD8 T cells are intrinsically more efficient in their responsiveness toward antigen compared to naïve CD8 T cells. In support, memory CD8 T cells require shorter duration of antigenic stimulation and are less dependent on co-stimulatory molecules for activation compared to naïve CD8 T cells (6-10). This allows for the rapid induction of memory CD8 T cell response as memory cells can be activated directly within the peripheral tissues (both lymphoid and non-lymphoid) without having to first migrate to the secondary lymphoid tissues. In addition, memory cells express a unique pattern of tissue-specific homing receptors that enables them to traffick through peripheral tissues that are not normally surveyed by naïve CD8 T cells (11-17). Memory CD8 T cells also produce effector molecules (e.g. IFN-γ, granzyme B, and perforin) much more quickly (within just a few hours of activation and even before cell division has occurred) (18-23). This ability to rapidly display effector function is due to the epigenetic inheritance that occurs as effector CD8 T cells differentiate into long-lived memory CD8 T cells. In support, it has been shown that DNA methylation negatively regulates gene expression (24, 25). Accordingly, Fitzpatrick et al. observed that the IFN- γ locus of naïve CD8 T cells was extensively methylated at several CpG sites, whereas in effector CD8 T cells, this locus was largely demethylated, explaining the efficient IFN- γ production by activated CD8 T cells, but not by naïve cells (26). As memory cells differentiate from effector CD8 T cells, they partly inherit the demethylated IFN- γ locus of effector CD8 T cells; therefore, this locus in memory CD8 T cells is only partially methylated (27, 28). This allows memory CD8 T cells to demethylate their IFN- γ locus and produce IFN- γ much more quickly compared to naïve CD8 T cells. Collectively, this combination of increased frequency and faster responsiveness enables memory CD8 T cells to play an important role in both limiting the extent of infection and reducing the severity of disease upon secondary challenge. The subsequent sections of this chapter will discuss in more detail our current understanding of the different aspects of memory CD8 T cells.

Different stages of CD8 T cell immune response

As depicted in Fig 1, CD8 T cell immune response toward most acute infections can be broken down into three distinct stages: expansion, contraction, and maintenance (4).



Figure 1. Kinetics of CD8 T cell immune response during an acute infection. Upon infection, antigen-specific CD8 T cells undergo rapid proliferation (>1000-fold) resulting in the generation of a large pool of effector CD8 T cells. Upon antigen clearance, approximately 90-90% of these cells undergo contraction resulting in the generation of a small pool of memory CD8 T cells that persist for the life of the host.

Expansion: generation of a protective CD8 T cell immune response

Upon primary immunization/infection, antigen-specific naïve CD8 T cells interact with dendritic cells (DCs) presenting antigen in the context of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I molecules within the secondary lymphoid tissues (29, 30). Restricting this interaction within the lymphoid tissues is important for several reasons. First, there are only about 100-200 CD8 T cells specific for a given antigen within an uninfected mouse (31, 32). Therefore, if this interaction between DCs and CD8 T cells are allowed to occur within random peripheral tissues, CD8 T cells are not likely to interact with cells expressing their cognate antigen. Second, naïve CD8 T cells lack the necessary tissue-specific homing receptors to survey the many different peripheral tissues in search of antigen. For instance, naïve cells express primarily CD62L (L-selectin) and CCR7, in terms of tissue-specific homing receptors; as a result, their migration is largely limited to the peripheral blood, spleen, lymph nodes (LNs), and the bone marrow (15, 33). Due to this restriction in migratory capability, naïve CD8 T cells require DCs to "sample" antigen from the periphery and migrate to the secondary lymphoid tissues for their activation (34). Thus, limiting the priming of CD8 T cells within the secondary lymphoid tissues ensures that naïve T cells will interact with DCs expressing their cognate antigen.

If the above-described interaction occurs in the presence of both co-stimulatory molecules (e.g. CD80/CD86 – CD28, CD70 – CD27, OX40L – OX40, etc.) and different cytokines (e.g. IL-12 and Type I IFN), antigen-specific CD8 T cells rapidly proliferate, resulting in a large pool of effector CD8 T cells (35-45). Experiments with CFSE-labeled transgenic CD8 T cells have shown that CD8 T cells divide approximately every 6-8 hours, so that by the peak of the immune response, there is a 10,000- to 100,000-fold increase in the total number of antigen-specific CD8 T cells (46, 47). Some of the earlier studies had suggested that much of this expansion was a result of either bystander activation or cross-reactive stimulation of nonspecific cells, as only a small fraction (~1-5%) of these proliferating CD8 T cells were observed to be antigen-specific by limiting dilution assays (46, 48-50). However, with the introduction of more advanced technologies (e.g. MHC class I tetramers and more sensitive intracellular cytokine staining techniques), subsequent studies have shown that large majority (~80-95%) of the rapidly proliferating CD8 T cells are indeed antigen-specific (46, 51-54).

In addition to this dramatic increase in frequency, with each round of division, antigen-specific CD8 T cells undergo various changes both in their phenotypic

expression and in their function. For example, as activated CD8 T cells proliferate and differentiate into effector cells, they down-regulate the expression of tissue homing markers associated with naïve CD8 T cells (e.g. CD62L/L-selectin and CCR7) and upregulate the expression of different peripheral homing receptors (e.g. $\alpha 4\beta 7$ and CCR9 – homing to the gut; ELAM-1 – homing to the skin) (13, 16, 53, 55). In addition, activated CD8 T cells begin to express different effector molecules (e.g. perforin and granzyme B) and inflammatory cytokines (e.g. IFN- γ and TNF- α) enabling them with various cytolytic functions (56-61). Recent experiments have demonstrated that an elaborate network of transcriptional factors tightly regulates this acquisition of effector function by CD8 T cells. For example, it has been reported that the expression of different attributes of effector CD8 T cells (e.g. IFN-y, perforin, and granzyme B production) was dependent on the expression of two members of the T-box transcription factor family (T-bet and Eomesodermin) (62-64). Subsequent studies have implicated even more transcription factors in regulating effector CD8 T cell function by demonstrating that Notch and Runx3 act up-stream of Eomesodermin and regulate its expression. Deletion of any of these transcription factors has been shown to result in impaired cytolytic activity by effector CD8 T cells (65, 66).

Contraction: termination of CD8 T cell immune response

For most acute infections, the immune response is self-limiting as antigen is cleared within 5-8 days post infection and the peak number of effector CD8 T cells is reached shortly there after (4, 47, 67-70). Soon after antigen clearance, approximately 90-95% of the effector CD8 T cells undergo contraction resulting in a small pool of longlived memory CD8 T cells (4, 5). This contraction is obviously critical for T cell homeostasis, as the entire immune system would be encumbered with an overabundance of cells if a large fraction of the activated CD8 T cells had failed to undergo contraction at the end of each immune response. In addition, prolonged exposure to the different effector functions (e.g. inflammatory cytokine production and cytolytic activity) could result in T cell mediated immunopathologies of the peripheral tissues. However, too large of a contraction can be counterproductive as the extent of CD8 T cell contraction also directly determines the size of the resulting memory CD8 T cell pool. Hence, there is an obvious fine balance between the benefits and the detriments of CD8 T cell contraction the host. Accordingly, much research has been done to help decipher the mechanisms that regulate this contraction of activated CD8 T cells.

Activation-induced cell death (AICD; also known as antigen-driven apoptosis) model

AICD is mediated via CD95 (Fas), which is a member of the tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-super family that contains an intracellular death domain in its cytoplasmic tail, which transmits a death signal to the cell upon interaction with its ligand (CD95L/FasL) (71, 72). In support of this model, in vitro experiments have demonstrated that effector CD8 T cells are more sensitive to AICD compared to both naïve and memory CD8 T cells (73). In addition, loss of either CD95 or CD95L in mice results in the increased accumulation of both B and T cells, and the onset of autoimmune disorders (74, 75). However, in contrast to these studies, other groups have reported normal CD8 T cell contraction in CD95 and/or CD95L deficient animals after acute LCMV infection (76, 77). Furthermore, as the name suggests, AICD requires restimulation with antigen, but for most acute infections, effector CD8 T cell contraction occurs after the complete clearance of antigen (78). Collectively, these latter studies question the importance of AICD and suggest that other mechanisms may also be involved in mediating CD8 T cell contraction in the context of acute infections.

Activated T cell autonomous death (ACAD; also known as cytokine withdrawl-induced or growth factor deprivation-induced passive apoptosis)

ACAD occurs independently of both CD95- and TNF-mediated cell-death pathways and instead, relies on the activation of the BCL-2 family member BIM (BCL-2interacting mediator of cell death) and PUMA (p53-upregulated modulator of apoptosis) (72, 79). Stress signals associated with cytokine or growth factor deprivation induce BIM and PUMA activation, which in turn, results in the permeabilization of the mitochondrial wall, the activation of caspases, and the eventual apoptosis of the cells (80, 81). In support of ACAD as the primary mechanism of effector CD8 T cell contraction, various groups have reported that activated CD8 T cells are more prone to death upon cytokine withdrawal compared to resting lymphocytes (72). In addition, Yajima et al. showed that the contraction of effector OT-I cells was much more profound in IL-15 -/animals compared to WT controls and that the administration of rIL-15 during the contraction phase reduced the magnitude of this enhanced contraction (82). Similarly, Blattman et al. demonstrated that therapeutic administration of IL-2 during the contraction phase resulted in reduced contraction of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells (83). Lastly, Pellegrini et al. noted significant accumulation of activated herpes simplex virus (HSV) specific CD8 T cells in Bim -/- animals long after viral clearance (84).

Collectively, these studies imply that ACAD is the primary mechanism by which activated CD8 T cells undergo contraction after immune response.

In reality, however, CD95-mediated (AICD) and BIM-mediated (ACAD) celldeath pathways, most likely, have important complementary roles in the termination of immune response. For instance, in vivo studies have demonstrated that the loss of both BIM and CD95 results in much more severe autoimmune disease compared to single mutants (85, 86). Moreover, Weant et al. reported a drastic increase (>100-fold) in the number of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells in the LNs of animals deficient in both CD95 and BIM compared to mice deficient in only one of the two death pathways (87). These studies suggest that in the context of most acute infections, both AICD and ACAD death pathways play important non-redundant roles in the contraction of effector CD8 T cells.

Maintenance: conferment of lifelong protective immunity

Once generated, memory CD8 T cells persist for extended periods with a half-life in excess of one year (88, 89). Early studies had suggested that the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells was dependent on the persistence of small amounts of antigen (perhaps trapped by follicular dendritic cells), as both the survival of memory cells and the overall magnitude of the secondary responses was greatly diminished in mice, in which the memory cells were maintained in the absence of antigen (90-92). In contrast, subsequent studies have shown that memory CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into naïve animals are stably maintained for long periods of time (93, 94). Similarly, Murali-Krishna et al. observed normal maintenance of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells transferred into MHC class I deficient animals (95). Recent experiments by Leignadier et al. also showed that the ablation of the CD8 T cell receptor (TCR) on memory cells had minimal effect on long-term survival of the memory cells (96). These studies demonstrate that the continued persistence of memory CD8 T cells long after the resolution of infection is independent of continual antigenic stimulation.

Various studies have since observed that the long-term persistence of memory CD8 T cells is dependent on IL-7 mediated survival of the memory cells. In support, blocking IL-7 signaling on memory CD8 T cells results in the loss of these memory cells; it has been shown that IL-7 promotes memory survival by inducing the up-regulation of Bcl-2 expression via STAT5 signaling (97-102). Similarly, it was demonstrated that LCMV-specific memory cells expressed higher level of Bcl-2 compared to both naïve and effector CD8 T cells and that this increase in Bcl-2 expression correlated with greater resistance to apoptosis (103, 104). Moreover, Wojciechowski et al. showed that Bcl-2 promoted cell survival by counteracting the pro-apoptotic effects of Bim expression in activated CD8 T cells (105, 106). All in all, these studies highlight the importance of IL-7 mediated increase in survival for the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells. However, experiments with mice deficient in IL-15 signaling have demonstrated that the homeostatic turnover of memory cells is also a critical component of the mechanism that regulates memory CD8 T cell maintenance (107-110).

IL-15 is a member of the common γ -chain (CD132) family of cytokines that also includes IL-2, IL-4, IL-7, IL-9, and IL-21 (111). In addition to the common γ -chain, the IL-15 receptor consists of the IL-2/IL-15 receptor β -chain (CD122) and an IL-15 specific α -chain, with the latter playing a very unique role in mediating IL-15 signaling. Unlike other members of this family of cytokines that require all components of the receptors to bind their respective cytokines, the IL-15 receptor α -chain (IL-15R α) alone binds IL-15 with great affinity (112, 113). This understanding has led to the discovery of the unique mechanism by which IL-15 signaling is regulated.



Figure 2. Different models of IL-15 trans-presentation. Model 1: IL-15 secreted extracellulary binds IL-15R α expressed on nearby accessory cells. These cells, then, present in trans the IL-15R α /IL-15 complex to responding cells (e.g. memory CD8 T cells) expressing the β - and γ -chains of the IL-15 receptor. Model 2: IL-15 binds IL-15R α intracellularly and is transported to the surface as a single complex. Hence, the cytokine and the α -chain of the receptor must be synthesized by the same cell.

Unlike most other cytokines that are first secreted extracellularly and then act on distant cells, IL-15 is presented in trans through direct cell-to-cell interaction between IL-15/IL-15 receptor α -chain complex bearing accessory cells (e.g. DCs) and the responding cell types (e.g. memory CD8 T cells) (114, 115). In vivo experiments have shown that memory CD8 T cells expressing all three components of the IL-15 receptor are non-

responsive to IL-15 signaling when adoptively transferred into IL-15R α deficient animals, highlighting the importance of this trans-presentation of IL-15 by IL-15R α expressing accessory cells (116-118). Based on these initial studies, it was originally thought that upon their secretion, IL-15 bound IL-15R α chain expressed on nearby accessory cells, which either responded to IL-15 themselves (and produced some other unknown factor) or trans-presented the cytokine to other nearby cells (Figure 2 – model #1). However, IL-15 has been shown to be extremely difficult to measure both in serum and in supernatant of cell culture. Due to the complex and multifaceted controls at the levels of message transcription, message translation, and protein translocation and secretion, even cells expressing significant level of IL-15 mRNA secrete negligible level of the cytokine, suggesting that IL-15 is not readily secreted in vivo (119-123). Along these lines, independent studies by Burkett et al. and Sandau et al. reported that the transpresentation of IL-15 required the same population of cells to coordinately synthesize both IL-15 and the α -chain of its receptor (124, 125). Using mixed bone marrow chimeric animals, these studies showed that both IL-15 deficient cells expressing normal level of IL-15Ra and IL-15Ra deficient cells expressing normal level of IL-15 mRNA failed to support IL-15 mediated signaling to the responding cells. Subsequent experiments have provided an explanation for this impairment in mediating IL-15 signaling by demonstrating that IL-15 binds the IL-15 receptor α -chain within the endoplasmic reticulum/Golgi complex and is brought to the surface of the cell preassembled as a single complex (Figure 2 – model #2). In the absence of the α -chain, IL-15 remains sequestered within the intracellular compartments of the cell (125-127). Once on the surface, the IL-15/IL-15R α complex remains bound to the cell surface,

although there have been reports of the induction of soluble form of this complex under certain inflammatory conditions (128, 129).

The importance of IL-15 in the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells was initially observed through works by Tough et al., in which they found that injecting either Poly (I:C) or LPS without antigen into immune animals resulted in increased turnover of the memory CD8 T cells (49, 130). This increase in turnover has been linked to IL-15 as studies have shown that Poly (I:C) and LPS can elicit the production of type I IFN, which in turn elicits the production of IL-15 by the DCs (131). Subsequent work by various groups has since confirmed these observations and has shown that IL-15 mediated homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells is critical for the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells (98, 99, 107, 132). For instance, Becker et al. observed that although IL-15 deficient animals generated a very robust primary CD8 T cell immune response to LCMV infection, there was a slow decline in the number of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells. They determined that this impaired maintenance was not due to some intrinsic defect associated with the memory cells as these cells underwent normal homeostatic turnover and were maintained indefinitely when adoptively transferred into wild-type mice. Hence, Becker et al. concluded that the observed loss of memory CD8 T cells was a direct result of the impaired homeostatic turnover of the memory cells in the absence of IL-15 signaling, highlighting the importance of IL-15 mediated homeostatic turnover for the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells.

Different models of memory CD8 T cell differentiation



Figure 3. Models of memory differentiation. (a) Asymmetric/divergent differentiation model argues that effector and memory CD8 T cells are generated independent of one another. In this model, CD8 T cells can bypass the effector stage and differentiate directly into memory cells. (b) Linear differentiation model suggests that memory CD8 T cells are direct descendants of effector CD8 T cells. In this model, memory differentiation does not occur until the clearance of antigen.

Due to their critical role in providing secondary protection, there has been much interest over the years in better deciphering the precise lineage of memory CD8 T cells. Based on the understanding that a single, antigen-specific CD8 T cell can give rise to primary effector cells and both types ("central" and "effector") of memory cells (133), two main models have been proposed to explain the differentiation pathway followed by memory CD8 T cells: divergent vs. linear model of memory differentiation (Figure 3).

Divergent/Asymmetric model of memory differentiation

The divergent model proposes that the generation of memory and effector CD8 T cells occurs independently of one another. Upon T cell activation, two separate lineages of CD8 T cells are generated - one that differentiates into terminal effector CD8 T cells and the other that develops into long-lived memory cells. In support, various studies have shown that memory CD8 T cells can be generated without ever having to go through an effector stage. For instance, vaccination with heat-killed Listeria monocytogenes results in the generation of a large pool of memory CD8 T cells without having ever generated effector CD8 T cells (134). Similarly, Manjunath N et al. demonstrated that activation of CD8 T cells in vitro with cognate peptide and recombinant IL-15 resulted in memory cells that were capable of rapid-recall response without having gone through an effector stage (135). This divergent/asymmetric model of memory differentiation has been shown to also occur after infection with vaccinia or Listeria monocytogenes in vivo. Approximately 5 days after infection, Laouar et al. observed a small, but significant population of CD44^{hi}, CD62L^{hi}, and granzyme B^{lo} antigen-specific CD8 T cells that conferred protective immunity when adoptively transferred into new recipients and challenged with secondary exposure (136). Lastly, Chang et al. provided data demonstrating that CD8 T cell activation resulted in the unequal partitioning of cellular proteins during cell division (137). They proposed that this led to the generation of two distinct daughter cells: one that was destined to differentiate into effector CD8 T cells (e.g. expression of IFN-y receptor, T-bet, granzyme B, and CD43) and one that had the attributes of a memory cell (e.g. lower expression of granzyme B, T-bet, and CD43; higher expression of CD127 and CD62L).

Linear model of memory differentiation

The linear model of memory differentiation, on the other hand, argues that memory CD8 T cells are generated directly from a pool of effector CD8 T cells (138). In this model, all activated CD8 T cells first develop into potent effector cells. Upon antigen clearance, a subset of these effector CD8 T cells (memory precursors) persists to become long-lived memory CD8 T cells. In support, Jacob and Baltimore utilized a system in which they induced the expression of the reporter gene PLAP (human placental alkaline phosphatate) in CD8 T cells that express (or had expressed in the past) granzyme B (139). They observed that great majority of the memory CD8 T cells were positive for PLAP expression, suggesting that these memory cells had once been granzyme B expressing effector CD8 T cells. Bannard et al. also observed similar findings using a transgenic mouse line that permits the mapping of the fate of granzyme B expressing CD8 T cells and their progeny by permanently marking them with enhanced yellow fluorescent protein (EYFP) (140). They found that influenza-specific CD8 T cells that became EYFP⁺ during the primary infection, rapidly expanded upon secondary challenge.

Along these lines, studies have demonstrated that memory precursors could be distinguished from the rest of the pool of effector CD8 T cells based on their unique phenotypic expression (5, 141, 142). For example, Kaech et al. observed that at the peak of the CD8 T cell immune response (day 8 post acute LCMV infection), a small subset of effector CD8 T cells expressed higher level of CD127 (IL-7R α) in comparison to the rest of the effector population; these cells preferentially survived to become long-lived memory CD8 T cells (5). Similarly, Sarkar et al. reported that activated CD8 T cells expressed varying level of KLRG-1 at day 4.5 post-LCMV infection and that the KLRG-

 1^{10} CD8 T cells preferentially survived to become long-lived memory CD8 T cells (143). Kalia et al. found that these memory precursors could be identified even as early as day 2.5 post-LCMV infection based on their IL-2R α /CD25 expression. The CD25¹⁰ CD8 T cells preferentially up-regulated CD127 and CD62L and gave rise to functional longlived memory CD8 T cells (144). On the surface, these studies seem to argue in favor of the divergent/asymmetric model of memory differentiation. However, it should be emphasized that in all these studies, despite the minor differences in phenotypic expression, these memory precursors resembled other effector CD8 T cells in regard to their overall function (e.g. granzyme B and perforin expression; cytolytic activity).

Despite this progress, it remains a mystery as to whether this unique phenotypic expression is merely a set of "markers" that identify the pool of effector CD8 T cells that survive to become long-lived memory cells, or whether these cell-surface proteins play a functional role in providing these cells with a selective advantage in differentiating into long-lived memory CD8 T cells. In support of the former, over-expression of CD127 on CD8 T cells does not result in decreased contraction and generation of a larger pool of memory CD8 T cells (145-148). However, this may be due to the availability of IL-7 within a given animal, as in vivo administration of IL-7 during the contraction phase of CD8 T cell immune response has been shown to result in decreased contraction and increased number of memory cells (149). Similarly, studies have shown that excessive or prolonged IL-2 signaling early on in the immune response results in impaired memory differentiation (144, 150). Although the importance of IL-2 both for the normal accumulation of effector CD8 T cells and for the programming of memory CD8 T cells to rapidly respond upon secondary infection in vivo has been well documented (151-155),

work by Pipkin et al. demonstrated that prolonged IL-2 stimulation early on during CD8 T cell expansion resulted in the induction of the transcription factor eomesodermin (Eomes), the up-regulation of perforin (Prf1) transcription, and the repression of the reexpression of memory CD8 T cell markers Bcl6 and IL-7R α (150). These results argue in favor of the latter and suggest that the unique phenotypic profile (e.g. CD25¹⁰) of the memory precursors plays a functional role in providing these cells with a selective advantage over other activated cells to become long-lived memory CD8 T cell. All in all, these studies collectively support the linear model of memory CD8 T cell differentiation.

Regulation of memory CD8 T cell differentiation

Regardless of the pathway taken by CD8 T cells to become long-lived memory cells, it is still not completely understood how and why a population of CD8 T cells develops into long-lived memory cells whereas others fail to do so. Studies have demonstrated that the initial antigen encounter triggers a cell-intrinsic instructive developmental program within the CD8 T cells that does not cease until memory CD8 T cell formation (47, 156-158). For instance, Kaech et al. showed that a brief antigen encounter (less than 24 hours) was sufficient in driving CD8 T cell activation, proliferation, and differentiation into effector and subsequently into memory CD8 T cells. Furthermore, they noted that once initiated, this developmental process continued in the absence of further antigenic stimulation (47). Although these studies seem to suggest that memory CD8 T cell differentiation, once initiated, goes into "autopilot mode" and occurs independently of any other extraneous signals, various extrinsic factors can greatly influence the overall development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells.

Duration and level of antigenic stimulation

As described-above, initial antigen encounter triggers a cell-intrinsic instructive developmental program within the CD8 T cells that does not cease until memory CD8 T cell formation (47, 156-158). However, the overall duration and magnitude of the antigenic stimulation can greatly alter the overall quality of memory CD8 T cells that are generated (the "decreasing-potential" model) (4). For example, prolonged or persistent antigenic stimulation (e.g. chronic infection) results in the eventual exhaustion (loss of function) and/or deletion of the antigen-specific CD8 T cells (159, 160). Similarly, Sarkar et al. demonstrated that naïve P14 CD8 T cells that were adoptively transferred into LCMV-Arm infected animals at 4 days post-infection proceeded to become better memory CD8 T cells compared to those that were transferred on the day of infection (161). Usharauli et al. also found that limiting the duration of antigen stimulation resulted in the generation of effector CD8 T cells that produced greater amount of IL-2 and that subsequently differentiated into better memory cells, further suggesting that shorter the duration of antigenic stimulation, better the memory cells generated (162). However, overly brief antigenic stimulation (e.g. 2-6 hours) has been shown to result in modest proliferation of CD8 T cells, but these cells never gain effector function and are quickly deleted (163, 164). Therefore, there is a fine balance in the overall duration and level of antigenic stimulation that is required for the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells – the Goldilocks model of effector and memory CD8 T cell

Inflammation

Studies have also suggested that excessive inflammation early on in the immune response negatively affects memory CD8 T cell development by driving cells toward the terminal differentiation of effector CD8 T cells. For example, it was observed that reduced inflammation early on in infection resulted in not only decreased contraction of effector CD8 T cells, but also resulted in the more rapid acquisition of characteristics associated with memory CD8 T cells (166-168). Along these lines, Joshi et al. reported that the inflammatory cytokine IL-12 regulated the development of memory CD8 T cells by modulating T-bet expression in antigen-specific CD8 T cells (169). They showed that an increase in IL-12 correlated with higher expression of T-bet, which is known to impede memory CD8 T cell development by inducing the terminal differentiation of antigen-specific CD8 T cells toward KLRG-1^{hi} and CD127^{lo} effector CD8 T cells (170-172).

Despite these experiments, the exact magnitude of the effect of inflammation on memory development remains controversial. In support, Sarkar et al. argued that much of these earlier experiments addressed the role of inflammation in the presence of continued antigenic stimulation (143). When they examined the effect of inflammation alone by directly comparing P14 (specific for the D^b GP33-41⁺ epitope of LCMV) CD8 T cell response in mice infected with wild-type vaccinia virus with those infected with vaccinia virus expressing the D^b GP33-41⁺ epitope of LCMV, Sarkar et al. observed that inflammation alone did not drive the terminal differentiation of effector CD8 T cells. Instead, it was the prolonged exposure to inflammation in the context of continued antigenic stimulation that resulted in impaired memory CD8 T cell development. In fact, various studies have shown that different inflammatory signals early on in the immune response are actually important for maximal clonal expansion and memory formation. For instance, type I interferon (IFN-I) receptor deficient CD8 T cells exhibit impaired clonal expansion, resulting in defective memory development compared to WT CD8 T cells after primary infection with various pathogens (e.g. VV, VSV, LM, and LCMV) (42). This defect in CD8 T cell expansion is not due to impaired proliferation as IFN-I receptor deficient CD8 T cells actually divide much more rapidly compared to WT CD8 T cells. Instead, studies have shown that type I IFN signaling via STAT1 is essential for the survival of effector CD8 T cells in the context of an acute infection (41, 44, 173).

Similarly, IL-12 has also been described to play an important role for optimal proliferation and clonal expansion of activated antigen-specific CD8 T cells. IL-12 deficient animals (IL-12 -/-) display significant impairment in CD8 T cell expansion compared to WT mice; therefore, IL-12 -/- mice are highly susceptible to LM infection (174, 175). Experiments by Henry et al. demonstrated that IL-12 was important for maximal clonal expansion by increasing the production of the chemokines CCL1 and CCL17, which promoted the stable cognate interaction between CD8 T cells and DCs during initial T cell priming (176). IL-12 has also been described to promote the survival of effector CD8 T cells by inducing the expression of anti-apoptotic molecule Bcl-3 (177). Interestingly, despite the impairment in clonal expansion, IL-12 deficient animals have substantially more memory CD8 T cells and greater protective immunity against re-infection (174, 175). This is in agreement with work in which it was shown that the

contraction of effector CD8 T cells and memory CD8 T cell development were controlled by the magnitude of inflammation early on in the immune response (166, 167).

As a whole, the above-described studies highlight the dual effects that inflammatory cytokines have on memory CD8 T cell development, depending upon both the timing and the environment in which the cytokines are presented. Evolutionarily speaking, this makes sense as the inflammatory cytokines produced early on in the immune response play critical roles in promoting pathogen clearance. The negative effect of inflammation on memory development would ensure that the differentiation of memory CD8 T cells does not occur until after the infection is controlled and inflammation has subsided.

Precursor frequency

As described earlier, there are only about 100-200 CD8 T cells specific for a given antigen in a naïve mouse (31, 32). Therefore, many studies focusing on memory CD8 T cell development have often relied on TCR (T cell receptor) transgenic systems (e.g. P14, OT-I, etc.) to circumvent this issue. These systems allow for the transfer of large number of initial precursor cells, maximizing the total number of antigen-specific effector and memory CD8 T cells that are generated and making analysis easier (178).

Despite the increase in the frequency of initial precursors, the overall behavior of the transferred transgenic CD8 T cells after immunization/infection has often been assumed to accurately model the endogenous CD8 T cell immune response. However, various research groups have begun to question the validity of these earlier studies arguing that the results from these studies do not accurately depict immune responses

under physiological conditions. For instance, experiments with different transgenic systems have shown that upon their generation, memory CD8 T cells continue to linearly differentiate from "effector" memory (CD62L^{lo} and CCR7^{lo}; less efficient at producing IL-2; less proliferative capacity; found mostly in non-lymphoid tissues; T_{EM}) to "central" memory (CD62L^{hi} and CCR7^{hi}; efficiently produce IL-2; high proliferative capacity; T_{CM}) CD8 T cells (12, 179-182). However, Marzo et al. has argued that at low precursor frequency (comparable to that observed in normal animals), T_{EM} cells do not further differentiate into T_{CM} cells (183). They reported that they only observed the generation of T_{CM} when the initial antigen-specific CD8 T cell precursor frequency was significantly high, suggesting that the earlier assumption that immune responses generated with nonphysiological numbers of transgenic CD8 T cells accurately mimic the endogenous response is incorrect. Similarly, Badovinac et al. observed that the initial precursor frequency of antigen-specific T cells dictates most facets of the CD8 T cell immune response (e.g. kinetics, proliferation, phenotypic expression, effector function, and memory development) (184). For example, at high or intermediate number of precursor frequency, they found that antigen-specific CD8 T cells underwent much reduced expansion (8-12 divisions compared to 16-19 divisions observed with low precursor frequency) and more closely resembled memory than effector CD8 T cells, both in phenotypic expression and in function at day 7-8 post LM infection.

Along these lines, Sarkar et al. also observed that the initial precursor frequency of antigen-specific CD8 T cells influenced memory CD8 T cell development, but this influence was largely kinetics (161). In agreement with the findings by Badovinac et al., Sarkar et al. noted that both the fold expansion of the antigen-specific CD8 T cells and the intensity of the effector CD8 T cell differentiation (e.g. reduced granzyme B expression with higher precursor frequency at day 6 post LCMV-infection) were much reduced at higher precursor frequency (184). However, in contrast to the findings by Marzo et al., they observed that regardless of the initial precursor frequency, T_{EM} cells gradually differentiated into T_{CM} cells, albeit at different rates (161, 163). They explained that the contrast in their results from that observed by Marzo et al. could be that they did not monitor over a sufficient period of time to observe T_{EM} to T_{CM} conversion within the endogenous CD8 T cell population. In summary, the initial precursor frequency of antigen-specific CD8 T cells can alter the overall rate of memory CD8 T cell differentiation, but not the overall quality of these memory cells.

<u>CD4 T cell help</u>

The role of helper CD4 T cells in the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells is an area of research that continues to baffle scientists today. Based on current understanding, it is generally believed that CD8 T cells and CD4 T cells intimately engage with one another via antigen presenting cells to initiate an effective immune response, but then carry out their effector function independent of one another. More specifically, antigen-specific CD4 T cells recognize peptide presented in the context of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II molecules on dendritic cells (DCs). This interaction allows helper CD4 T cells to "license" DCs via CD40-CD40L signaling resulting in the up-regulation of different co-stimulatory molecules (e.g. CD70, B7 family) and the production of various cytokines (e.g. type I IFN, IL-12, IL-15, IL-21) by the DCs, which, collectively, aid in the activation of naïve antigen-specific CD8 T cells and the development of effector and memory CD8 T cells (43, 185-196) (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Role of CD4 T cells in the activation of antigen-specific CD8 T cells. For most non-inflammatory antigens and apoptotic/necrotic bodies, antigen-specific CD4 T cells are required to help activate the DCs via CD40-CD40L. Activated DCs can then induce the activation of antigen-specific CD8 T cells and their differentiation into effector and memory cells. By contrast, most inflammatory antigens can bypass the need for CD4 T cells by stimulating via the TLRs or directly infecting the DCs.

For most non-inflammatory antigens (e.g. minor H antigens, islet beta cell antigens, peptide-pulsed DCs, tumor antigens, and tissue grafts), the generation of both effector and memory CD8 T cells is closely dependent on this CD4 T cell help (197-201). Immunization of CD4 T cell deficient animals with different non-inflammatory antigens has been shown to result in the tolerance of antigen-specific CD8 T cells rather than in the generation of potent effector and memory cells. Studies have shown that in vivo administration of agonistic anti-CD40 antibodies can rescue this defect, affirming the importance of CD40-CD40L signaling in the "licensing" of antigen-bearing DCs in the generation of both effector and memory CD8 T cells in the context of non-inflammatory antigens (202, 203).

Interestingly, the generation of cytotoxic CD8 T lymphocytes against many live pathogens (e.g. lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus, ectromelia virus, listeria monocytogenes, influenza virus, sendai virus, vaccinia virus, and vascular stomatitis virus) has been described to be independent of CD4 T cell help (39, 204-209). It is believed that these inflammatory pathogens may either directly infect or activate the DCs via the Toll-like receptors (TLRs) and thereby, bypass the need for CD4 T cell help. In support, Wu et al. showed that direct infection of splenic DCs with influenza virus resulted in the up-regulation of different co-stimulatory molecules. These DCs were able to induce CD8 T cell activation and efficient CTL activity (210). Similarly, Johnson et al. demonstrated that CD40L expression on the DCs was significantly up-regulated after brief stimulation with different TLR agonists (e.g. poly I:C and CpG) (211). Based on these observations, it was initially proposed that depending on the nature of the antigen (non-inflammatory vs. inflammatory), CD4 T cell help may or may not be required for the induction of an effective CD8 T cell immune response.

However, closer examination of these "unhelped" CD8 T cells has revealed that the subsequent stages of CD8 T cell differentiation are significantly impaired in the absence of CD4 T cell help. For example, although CD4 T cell deficient mice infected with either recombinant Listeria monocytogenes expressing chicken ovalbumin protein (rLm-OVA) or recombinant vaccinia virus expressing the LCMV-gp33 epitope (rVV- gp33) initially clear antigen and exhibit normal numbers of antigen-specific CD8 T cells, these animals display severe defects in their recall capabilities upon secondary challenge (212, 213). This impairment in protection has been shown to be a direct consequence of the reduced proliferative capacity of these "unhelped" memory CD8 T cells upon secondary exposure. Along these lines, Janssen et al. reported that memory CD8 T cells generated in the absence of CD4 T cells were susceptible to TRAIL (TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand) mediated AICD upon re-stimulation (214). They observed that despite expressing similar level of TRAIL receptor DR5 (death receptor 5) compared to WT memory cells, unhelped memory CD8 T cells produced higher amount of TRAIL upon secondary activation, resulting in increased susceptibility to TRAIL mediated AICD. However, subsequent experiments by Badovinac et al. showed that TRAIL deficiency in memory CD8 T cells delayed, but did not prevent the defects associated with unhelped memory CD8 T cells; therefore, there may be both TRAIL-dependent and -independent help provided by CD4 T cells (215). Collectively, these studies have suggested that regardless of the nature of the antigen, CD4 T cells are absolutely required for the generation of fully functional memory CD8 T cells (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Comparison of CD8 T cell immune response with and without CD4 T cell help. a) Magnitude of primary response toward most non-inflammatory antigens is rather modest at the peak of the primary effector stage. The primary response in CD4 T cell deficient animals is similar. However, "unhelped" CD8 T cells quickly become anergic and fail to develop into fully functional effector and memory cells. b) Similarly, the primary response toward most inflammatory antigens is similar in wild-type and CD4 T cell deficient animals. However, functional effector CD8 T cells are generated in the absence of CD4 T cell help, but these "unhelped" cells fail to differentiate into healthy memory cells and exhibit defective secondary response.

Although the importance of CD4 T cell help in the generation of memory CD8 T cells has been well established, both the mechanism by which CD4 T cells provide this "help" and when during the immune response this "help" is required have been more difficult to elucidate. Currently, the general consensus in the field is that, as observed with non-inflammatory antigens, helper CD4 T cells are required during the initial priming of antigen-specific CD8 T cells to "program" them to differentiate into fully functional memory cells. Along these lines, Shedlock et al. observed that memory CD8 T cells generated in WT animals exhibited normal secondary response when adoptively transferred into CD4 -/- mice, but memory cells generated in CD4 -/- animals and transferred into WT mice failed to do so, demonstrating the importance of CD4 T cell help early on in the CD8 T cell immune response (212). Similarly, Williams et al.
reported that IL-2 provided by activated CD4 T cells during the initial CD8 T cell priming was crucial for the generation of fully functional memory CD8 T cells (153). They observed that despite the similarity in their primary response to infection with either LCMV or rLM-OVA, IL-2R α (CD25) deficient CD8 T cells failed to mount a robust secondary response after rechallenge, compared to WT CD8 T cells. This defect was rescued when exogenous IL-2 was provided at the time of primary immunization, further highlighting the importance of CD4 T cell help during the initial priming of antigenspecific CD8 T cells to generate fully functional memory cells.

However, all this was further complicated by a study published by Sun et al. in which they argued that CD4 T cells are not required for the "programming" of memory CD8 T cells, but rather for their long-term maintenance (216). They demonstrated that the adoptive transfer of effector CD8 T cells generated in WT animals into uninfected MHC class II deficient animals resulted in the gradual loss of these transferred cells and in the subsequent loss of protection after secondary challenge. Conversely, when effector or memory CD8 T cells generated in MHC class II deficient animals were adoptively transferred into WT recipients, the transferred cells were stably maintained and retained their ability to mount a robust secondary response upon rechallenge. Accordingly, they argued that helper CD4 T cells promoted the stable maintenance of memory CD8 T cells by regulating the production of a yet unidentified element required for memory maintenance (216). Similarly, others have called into question the long held dogma that helper CD4 T cells "program" the development of memory CD8 T cells during the initial priming. Instead, it has been proposed that the primary role of CD4 T cell help in generating CD8 T cell memory after infection is to augment the proliferation and/or

survival of the antigen-specific CD8 T cells through co-stimulatory signaling (217). Hence, more work will be required to identify exactly when and how helper CD4 T cells regulate the generation of optimal memory CD8 T cells in the context of acute infections

This is obviously not an exhaustive list of all variables that can potentially influence the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells. However, it does begin to highlight the complexity involved in the CD8 T cell immune response generated toward different antigens. Much more work is needed to better identify all the different elements that are involved in the generation of healthy memory CD8 T cells. Chapter 2 of this thesis will focus more on how and when CD4 T cells are required for the development of fully functional virus-specific memory CD8 T cells.

Regulation of the homeostatic turnover and long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells

As described earlier, a hallmark of memory CD8 T cells is their continued persistence long after the infection has been resolved, which enables memory cells to play an essential role in conferring lifelong protective immunity for the host (70). This long-term persistence has been shown to be associated with IL-7 and IL-15 mediated survival and homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells (97-99, 107, 108, 132). Despite this understanding, there still remain questions that have yet to be fully addressed.

What are the rules that characterize the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells?

Initial studies addressing the mechanisms of long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells had suggested that memory CD8 T cells were non-dividing and that the continued persistence of these cells long after the resolution of infection was primarily due to their long lifespan (4, 218). However, subsequent BrdU (5-bromo-2'deoxyuridine) incorporation experiments have demonstrated that this population of memory cells actively undergo cellular division (130). As described earlier, this turnover of memory CD8 T cells has been shown to be dependent on IL-15 mediated signaling (99, 107, 132).

Despite this understanding, the rules that characterize this homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells remain less well elucidated. For instance, do all memory CD8 T cells undergo homeostatic turnover or is there a subpopulation of cells that do not homeostatically divide? Furthermore, do memory cells divide after a fixed time or is this turnover stochastic (probability that a cell divides does not depend on its previous history)? Lastly, what is the precise rate at which this homeostatic division of memory CD8 T cells occurs? As described above, many of the past studies have relied primarily on BrdU incorporation to address the turnover of CD8 T cells at various stages of chronic or acute infections (130, 219-222). Although these studies have been of tremendous value in ascertaining a qualitative picture of CD8 T cell turnover, the limitations in the data that can be generated with BrdU incorporation have made it difficult to attain a more rigorous quantitative analysis of the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells. For instance, BrdU is a synthetic thymidine analog that gets incorporated into the DNA of cells as they divide; therefore, it is effective in identifying bulk cells that have undergone cellular division (223). However, it is not possible with BrdU alone to identify memory

cells that have undergone different rounds of divisions – information that is critical in providing a more quantitative analysis. Furthermore, there are other problems associated with interpreting the results from BrdU incorporation experiments that the accuracy of these results remains an issue (224, 225).

Is the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells dependent on epitope specificity?

As discussed earlier, clonal competition and the initial strength of the TCR stimulus can greatly alter the overall rate of memory CD8 T cell differentiation. For example, Sarkar et al. demonstrated through in vivo experiments that the rate of conversion from T_{EM} to T_{CM} for LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells varied depending on their epitope specificity (161). They reported that LCMV nuclear protein (NP) was produced earlier and at a higher level during infection than glycoprotein (GP) and this pattern of protein expression corresponded well to the higher level of NP396 epitope available for T cell stimulation compared with the glycoprotein epitopes (e.g. GP33 and GP276). Hence, the conversion rate from T_{EM} to T_{CM} was the slowest for NP396⁺ memory CD8 T cells compared to either GP33⁺ or GP276⁺ memory cells.

Based on these observations, the rate of memory differentiation may also vary depending on the epitope specificity. Currently, it is unknown whether the rate at which memory CD8 T cells turnover is contingent on the specificity of the cells. Many of the earlier studies addressing the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells relied on CD44 expression to identify the memory CD8 T cell population as memory cells express high level of CD44 (130, 226). However, it should be noted that recently activated and effector CD8 T cells also express comparable levels of CD44; therefore, there is a clear need to utilize some of the more recent technologies (e.g. tetramer and TCR transgenic systems) to better address this question.

What role do helper CD4 T cells play in the homeostatic turnover and the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells, in both their quantity and their quality?

CD4 T cell help has been described to be important in the generation and maintenance of CD8 T cell immune response in the context of both acute and chronic infections. For instance, CD4 T cell help is important in preventing the exhaustion and deletion of antigen-specific CD8 T cells associated with many chronic infections (e.g. Clone-13) (227-230). As described earlier, for most acute infections, helper CD4 T cell had been traditionally thought to play an important role in the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells (212, 213, 231). However, more recent data provided by Sun et al. have suggested that helper CD4 T cells play a necessary role in the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells (216). Despite this understanding, how helper CD4 T cells aid in promoting the continued persistence of memory CD8 T cells long after the resolution of infection has yet to be clearly identified. For example, is CD4 T cell help required for the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells or for their long-term survival? In addition, do memory CD8 T cells continue to require helper CD4 T cells to also maintain their overall quality (phenotypic profile and recall capabilities)?

In Chapter 3 of this thesis, we use both CFSE labeling experiments and mathematical modeling to better address some of the above-described questions that pertain to the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells.

Utilizing the immunosuppressant drug FTY720 to study effector and memory CD8 T cell trafficking through different peripheral tissues

As discussed earlier, naïve CD8 T cells continuously recirculate between the peripheral blood and the secondary lymphoid tissues (e.g. lymph nodes and spleen) in search of DCs presenting their cognate antigen (232, 233). Upon antigen recognition activated CD8 T cells undergo extensive proliferation and differentiate into effector CD8 T cells that emigrate from the lymphoid tissues into the periphery, where they carry out their cytolytic activity. In the absence of antigen recognition, naïve CD8 T cells migrate out back into the peripheral blood and go on to survey other lymphoid organs. This trafficking of CD8 T cells in and out of different lymphoid tissues is critical for the induction of an effective cellular immune response. Hence, much research has been done to identify the various elements that regulate CD8 T cell migration.

Naïve CD8 T cell trafficking into the secondary lymphoid tissues

Entry of CD8 T cells into the LNs occurs primarily via the high endothelial venules (HEVs) and involves a three-step process (rolling, tight adhesion, and transmigration) that is tightly regulated by a family of selectins, integrins, and chemokines (234). More specifically, this process begins with CD62L (L-selectin) expressed on naïve CD8 T cells binding its ligand (peripheral node addressins or PNADs – highly glycosylated and sulfated sialomucins) on the HEVs; this interaction results in the slowing down and rolling of the lymphocytes along the endothelial cells of the HEVs (235-237). Next, the chemokines CCL21/CCL19 (produced by the HEVs) interact with their receptor, resulting in the activation of LFA-1 (β2-integrin; lymphocyte function

associated antigen 1) expressed on CD8 T cells (238, 239). Activated LFA-1, then, promotes the tight adhesion of the CD8 T cells to the HEVs by binding ICAM-1 and ICAM-2 (intracellular adhesion molecule 1 and 2) expressed on the surface of the high endothelial venules (240, 241). This allows the lymphocytes to transmigrate between adjacent endothelial cells, gaining entry into parenchyma of the LNs.

The importance of this three-step process in the trafficking of naïve T cells into the LNs becomes much more apparent when we examine mice deficient in any of these cell surface proteins involved in migration. For instance, the LNs of CD62L deficient or CCL21/CCL19 deficient animals display significantly reduced cellularity due to the impaired migration of lymphocytes across the HEVs (242, 243). Similarly, Kadono et al. observed a significant reduction (>50%) in the migration of cells to peripheral LNs in ICAM-1 deficient animals (244). Collectively, these studies highlight the importance of the different family of selectins, integrins, and chemokines in CD8 T cell trafficking into the LNs.

Trafficking of CD8 T cells into the spleen, on the other hand, does not involve the high endothelial venules, but integrins and chemokines, nonetheless, play important roles. CD8 T cells are initially released into marginal zone of the spleen from terminal arterioles that open into the red pulp or the marginal sinus (232). From there, the lymphocytes gain entry into the T (periarteriolar lymphoid sheath; PALS) and the B cell zones of the spleen through a process that is dependent on both integrins and chemokines. In support, Lo et al. observed that blocking LFA-1 and $\alpha 4\beta 1$ integrin signaling resulted in a significant defect in T cell migration into the white pulp of the spleen (245). Furthermore, Cyster and Goodnow highlighted the importance of chemokines in CD8 T

cell migration into the white pulp by demonstrating that the treatment of cells with pertussis toxin, a known inhibitor of G protein-coupled chemokine receptor signaling, had no effect on the overall accumulation of lymphocytes in the spleen, but had impaired cells from gaining into the white pulp of the spleen (246). Hence, although the precise mechanisms may differ, family of selectins, integrins, and chemokines play important roles in CD8 T cell migration to the various secondary lymphoid tissues.

Egress of CD8 T cells from the peripheral LNs

As shown above, the requirements for entry into the secondary lymphoid tissues have been well characterized for quite some time. However, the mechanism by which CD8 T cells migrate back out into peripheral blood from these tissues has only now begun to be more carefully elucidated. Traditionally, it has been described that once naïve CD8 T cells successfully cross the HEV of the LNs, these cells randomly crawl along the surface of the FRC (fibroblastic reticular cells) network toward the paracortex region (T cell area) of the LNs in search of cognate antigen (247) (Figure 6). In the absence of antigen recognition, these lymphocytes leave the T cell regions of the LNs and drain into the medulllary sinuses either via the cortical sinusoids or directly from the paracortex. From there, CD8 T cells flow freely into efferent lymph and circulate back into the blood via the thoracic duct (232) (Figure 6). Experiments with the immunosuppressant drug FTY720 have implicated sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling as being crucial for the egress of CD8 T cells from the peripheral LNs.



Figure 6. Lymphocyte recirculation through a lymph node. Diagram represents a lymph node cross-section and depicts possible paths taken by a B cell (yellow) or T cell (blue) after entry via the HEVs. After extensive migration in the follical or T cell zone, respectively, the cells exit via the efferent lymphatics. Cortical sinusoids (brown), which are lymphatic-related structures present in the outer T cell zone, connect with the medullary sinuses. Alternatively, lymphocytes may exit directly into the medullary or subcapsular sinuses. Entry into either the cortical sinusoids or medullary sinuses is linked to S1P signaling.

FTY720 (2-amino-2-[2-(4-octylphenyl)ethyl]propane-1,3-diol hydrochloride)

FTY720 is an immunosuppressant chemically derived from a fungal metabolite (myriocin/ISP-1 – sphingosine-related molecule that binds and inhibits serine palmitoyltransferase, an enzyme involved in sphingolipid biosynthesis) extracted from an herb (Iscaria sinclarii) commonly used by the Chinese for its anti-aging effects (232, 248, 249). It has been shown to be effective in both reducing allograft transplant rejections and onset of many autoimmune diseases in both animals and humans (250). Unlike cyclosporin A and tacrolimus, FTY720 induces its immunosuppressive effects not by interfering with T cell activation, but by decreasing the number of circulating lymphocytes in the peripheral blood and lymph fluid (232, 251-253). Originally, this decrease in circulating lymphocytes was believed to be the direct result of FTY720 mediated apoptosis of these cells. In support, Suzuki et al. observed that human mononuclear cells treated with 5 uM FTY720 in vitro resulted in a dose-dependent reduction in cell viability with a corresponding decrease in Bcl-2 expression and increase in Bax protein levels (254). Similarly, Isoyama et al. demonstrated that when rats were intramuscularly injected with 10 mg/kg/day FTY720 for 7 days, there were reduced numbers of cells within the thymus of these animals. They argued that this was due to FTY720 mediated apoptosis as they noted an increase in apoptosis in the cortical region of the thymus by TUNEL analysis (255).

However, the concentration of FTY720 used in vivo for therapeutic purposes (0.1 to 1 mg/kg), is significantly less than that used in these studies (250, 256). Therefore, it is highly unlikely that the mechanism in which FTY720 treatment results in peripheral lymphopenia is linked to apoptosis of the circulating lymphocytes. Instead, Chiba et al. proposed an alternative mechanism in which FTY720 treatment induced the sequestration of lymphocytes within the peripheral LNs by accelerating lymphocyte migration from peripheral blood to the LNs (257). They argued that by sequestering cells within the LNs and away from the peripheral tissues, FTY720 was able to mediate its immunosuppressive activities and reduce the onset of transplant rejections and autoimmune diseases in various model systems. Subsequent studies have provided further insight into the mechanism by demonstrating that members of the sphingosine kinase family phosphorylate FTY720, both in vitro and in vivo (258-261). Upon phosphorylation, FTY720 efficiently binds 4 out of the 5 S1P receptors (S1P₁, S1P₃,

S1P₄, and S1P₅); this interaction with the S1P receptors (primarily S1P₁) is crucial for the FTY720 mediated immunosuppressive activities (262, 263).

Sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P) metabolism and its source in vivo

Sphingosine 1-phosphate (S1P) is a bioactive sphingolipid metabolite that is generated through phosphorylation of sphingosine with sphingosine kinases (264). Upon phosphorylation, S1P can either function as an intracellular second messenger or be secreted into extracellular fluid. From there, it binds, both in an autocrine and paracrine manner, one of the 5 pertussis-toxin sensitive G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) – $S1P_{1-5}$ – to induce various biological processes (e.g. angiogenesis, cell migration, survival, and immune regulation) (265-271).

Although all cells produce S1P during routine sphingolipid degradation, in majority of these cells, most cells do not extracellularly secrete S1P. Instead, in these cells, S1P is rapidly and irreversibly degraded by S1P lyase and dephosphorylated by S1P phosphatase (272). Accordingly, in most tissues, S1P level is extremely low (1-100 nM) compared to both the blood and lymph (0.3 to 3 uM) (249). This increased concentration of S1P observed in the peripheral blood was initially associated with platelets as they were found to both accumulate high level of S1P and secrete S1P into the blood upon activation (273, 274). However, subsequent work by Pappu et al. determined that erthyrocytes, not the platelets, were the major source of S1P in plasma as the transfusion of wild-type erythrocytes restored plasma S1P concentration in conditional sphingosine kinase deficient animals (275). Similarly, Hanel et al. observed that erythrocytes were capable of secreting abundant amount of S1P when cultured in vitro with human plasma (276). Interestingly, however, they observed that although erythrocytes released S1P into the blood, they did not synthesize the sphingolipid metabolite themselves, but instead, incorporated it from the surrounding medium. Hence, it has been hypothesized that sphingosine was continuously released from different tissues into the peripheral blood, where it was subsequently incorporated, phosphorylated, and secreted by the erythrocytes; this was important to stably maintain the S1P concentration in the blood under normal steady state conditions (276).

Alternatively, erythrocytes, themselves, may not phosphorylate sphingosine, but only incorporate already phosphorylated sphingosine secreted other tissues to prevent S1P degradation. In support, Venkataraman et al. suggested that the vascular endothelium, in addition to the hematopoietic system, was a major source of plasma S1P as they observed that the reconstitution of irradiated wild type animals with bone marrow from animals deficient in sphingosine kinases did not result in reduced S1P concentration in the peripheral blood (277). In contrast, Pappus et al. noted a 10-fold reduction in plasma S1P level in their study when wild-type animals were reconstituted with bone marrow from sphingosine kinase deficient animals (275). Although they failed to provide an explanation for the discrepancy between the two studies, Pham et al. did acknowledge that the endothelial cells were a significant source of S1P in vivo, especially within the lymphatic tissues (278). Along these lines, various studies have shown that growth factors and cytokines (e.g. PDGF, epidermal growth factor, TNF- α , and nerve growth factor) do activate the sphingosine kinases within different cell types (e.g. mast cells, macrophages, dendritic cells, astrocytes, etc.) and thereby, increase cellular S1P level in these cells (249, 279, 280). However, the contribution of these cells to the

overall level of S1P in the peripheral blood and in the lymph has not been thoroughly investigated. In all, this tight regulation of S1P secretion in vivo creates a gradient in S1P concentration (blood > lymph > tissues), which is crucial for the trafficking of cells through different lymphoid tissues.



SIP receptor expression and the function of SIP on immune cell trafficking

Different cells of the immune system express distinct S1P receptor expression profiles, enabling these cells to uniquely respond to S1P (Table 1). Human dendritic cells (DCs), for example, express S1P₁₋₄ and exhibit varying responses to S1P depending on the maturation state of the DCs (281). In vitro, immature DCs exposed to S1P display a chemotactic response to S1P, whereas DCs activated with LPS fail to exhibit any chemotactic activity. Instead, Idzko et al. observed that S1P-treated mature DCs produced more IL-10, promoting a bias toward Th₂ immune responses (281). Others have made similar observations with murine DCs, but S1P appears to induce chemotaxis and actin polymerization in these cells regardless of their maturation status (282, 283). Human and murine CD4 and CD8 T cells also express S1P receptors (CD4: S1P₁ and S1P₄; CD8: S1P₁, S1P₄, and S1P₅) and exhibit varying responses depending mainly on the concentration of the S1P present in the system (284). For instance, at sub-plasma concentration of S1P (10-100 nM), there is enhanced CD4 T cell chemotactic response toward CCL21 and CCL5 in a transwell migration assay, but at higher concentrations, S1P dramatically inhibits this response (285-288). This inhibition is not due to cytotoxicity as washing the cells before conducting the chemotaxis assay fully reverses the inhibition.

In addition to their role on lymphocyte chemotaxis, S1P has also been shown to be important for the optimal function of different cell types. For example, CD4⁺CD25⁺ regulatory T cells also express S1P₁ and S1P₄, but at much lower levels compared to nonregulatory CD4 T cells; therefore, they display reduced chemotaxis to S1P in vitro (289). Wang et al. observed that the regulatory T cell mediated suppression of both anti-CD3 + anti-CD28 induced proliferation and IL-2 production by T cells were greatly enhanced with S1P treatment at normal blood and lymph concentrations. They concluded that this increase in suppression was mediated by IL-10 as these cells produced greater amount of IL-10 upon S1P treatment, highlighting the importance of S1P on regulatory T cell function (290).

The true biological significance of the role of S1P in chemotaxis was not truly appreciated until the development of animals deficient in S1P receptor expression. Not surprisingly, mice deficient in S1P₁ expression (the most widely expressed of the S1P receptors) are embryonically lethal at day 13.5 due to defects in vascular development and die from severe hemorrhage (291, 292). Hence, Allende et al. utilized the Lck-Cre conditional knockout technology to generate a T cell specific S1P₁ deficient mouse model in order to better assess the role of S1P on T cell migration in vivo (293). They observed a significant defect in the number of mature CD4 and CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood with a corresponding accumulation of cells within the thymus in these mice, suggesting that the egress of cells from the thymus and into the peripheral blood was dependent on S1P signaling. Matloubian et al. made similar observations in their study utilizing fetal liver chimeras (transplanted lethally irradiated wild-type mice with day 12.5 fetal liver cells from $S1P_1$ deficient animals) (294). In addition to the defect in thymic egress, they noted that although $S1P_1$ deficient thymocytes were readily able to enter secondary lymphoid organs when adoptively transferred into wild-type recipients, these cells failed to migrate back out into the lymph/peripheral blood. They concluded from these observations that the egress of lymphocytes from both the thymus and peripheral lymphoid organs was tightly regulated by S1P signaling exclusively through S1P₁. In support, Lo et al. showed, by regulating the expression level of $S1P_1$ on lymphocytes using retroviral transduction techniques, that the rate at which lymphocytes emigrated from the secondary lymphoid tissues was directly proportional to the overall expression level of S1P₁ on the lymphocytes, further highlighting the importance of S1P signaling in the trafficking of immune cells through different peripheral tissues (295).

Mechanisms of S1P/FTY720-mediated regulation of lymphocyte trafficking through the peripheral LNs

As described earlier, phosphorylated FTY720 binds S1P₁, S1P₃, S1P₄, and S1P₅ with great affinity. Initial studies with in vitro experiments have shown that the ligation of FTY720 to its receptors results in the activation of different downstream signaling components with similar or slightly higher affinity as S1P itself, suggesting that FTY720 functions as an agonist for the different S1P receptors (262, 263). However, subsequent studies have found that FTY720 treatment only resulted in nonresponsiveness of the cells to subsequent S1P exposure, but also resulted in the internalization of the S1P receptors (294, 296). This internalization of the S1P receptors was not unique to FTY720 alone, as Liu et al. had previously shown that S1P binding to the receptors resulted in receptor internalization (297). However, with S1P the receptors are recycled and eventually brought back to the plasma membrane, whereas with FTY720, the internalized receptors are not recycled, but instead targeted to the ubiquitinylation and proteasomal degradation pathway (298, 299).

Based on these latter studies, it has been proposed that FTY720 impedes immune cell trafficking by acting as a functional antagonist, inducing the down-modulation of the surface expression of S1P₁ and the subsequent non-responsiveness of the cells to further S1P exposure (256). In support, Grigorova et al. proposed a multistep model of T cell egress from the peripheral LNs to highlight the importance of S1P signaling in immune cell trafficking (300). According to this model (Figure 6), naïve CD8 T cells encounter the cortical sinusoids during their "random" crawl along the FRC network of the paracortex of the LNs, and begin probing the walls of these sinuses as they decide whether to migrate back to the T cell zone or to traverse into the cortical sinuses. This decision to enter the cortical sinuses requires S1P signaling to overcome the CCR7-

mediated LN retention signals. Accordingly, Pham et al. explained that the primary cause for the lymphopenia observed in FTY720 treated animals was that the lymphocytes in the peripheral LNs of these animals failed to overcome this LN retention signal. This was due to the FTY720-induced down-regulation of S1P₁ expression and thus, sequestering the cells within the T- and B-cell zones of the LNs (301). Along these lines, Mandala et al. observed that after FTY720 administration, there was an absence of lymphocytes in both the subcapsular and medullary sinuses of the LNs with most of the lymphocytes "log-jammed" on the abluminal side of the sinus endothelium (263). Under normal steady state conditions (i.e. no FTY720 treatment), S1P₁ expressing lymphocytes successfully gain entry into a cortical sinus branch in response to the S1P produced by the lymphatic endothelial cells that line these "egress compartments" of the LNs (278). From there, the cells continue to migrate until they are eventually transported by the lymph flow to the medullary sinuses, where they exit via the efferent lymphatic vessels. Once the cells ultimately circulate back into the peripheral blood via the thoracic duct, there is a transient down-regulation of S1P₁ expression due to the concentration level of S1P in the peripheral blood. This down-regulation of the receptors allows cells to continue their journey in search of cognate antigen in other peripheral lymphoid tissues. Along these lines, Lo et al. proposed that this cyclical ligand-induced modulation of $S1P_1$ expression is a crucial regulator of the migratory properties of lymphocytes in vivo and that FTY720 mediates its immunosuppressive activities by targeting this mechanism of lymphocyte trafficking (295).

The biological relevance of the above-proposed model has been well visualized through different in vivo studies. For example, Schwab et al. reported that the

lymphopenia observed in animals after treatment with 2-acetyl-4-

tetrahydroxybutylimidazole (THI; a component of caramel color) was directly linked to the surface expression of S1P₁ on the lymphocytes. They observed that animals treated with THI had significantly higher amount of S1P within the peripheral LNs (comparable to that observed in blood and in lymph) due to disruption of S1P lyase activity. This increase in the LNs resulted in decreased surface expression of S1P₁ on both T- and Blymphocytes (similar to what is seen in FTY720 treated animals), resulting in impaired egress (302). Similarly, Shiow et al. determined that the transient shutdown of egress from peripheral LNs observed soon after infection was directly linked to the expression pattern of $S1P_1$ on the lymphocytes (303). They found that treating cells with type I IFN, through either poly(I:C) treatment or LCMV infection, resulted in the induction of CD69 expression, which negatively regulated the surface expression of $S1P_1$ on the lymphocytes, rendering these cells unable to exit the peripheral LNs. Approximately 3 days after initial infection when activated CD8 T cells began appearing in the periphery, they noted reduced expression of CD69 on the activated cells with a corresponding increase in both the transcription of the genes that regulate $S1P_1$ expression (e.g. KLF2 – kruppel-like factor 2) and the S1P responsiveness of these cells (294, 304, 305). These studies, collectively, emphasize the importance of S1P/FTY720 signaling in regulating the migratory properties of these cells in vivo. However, there exists an alternative model to explain for the role of S1P on the egress of lymphocytes from peripheral LNs that does not require S1P acting directly on the lymphocytes through S1P₁. Instead, this model proposes that S1P regulates lymphocyte trafficking indirectly by signaling through the $S1P_1$ expressed on the lymphatic endothelium (Figure 7).



Figure 7. Two models for the molecular mechanism of FTY720-induced immunosuppression. A) In the S1P1 functional antagonist model, S1P1 on lymphocytes figures prominently. Under normal conditions, lymphocytes exit the lymph nodes via the sinus-lining endothelium (SLE) in response to S1P gradient. FTY720 treatment results in the down-regulation of S1P1 on the lymphocytes, leading to a loss of the migratory response. B) In the S1P1 agonist model, S1P1 on the SEL is important. Under steady state conditions, lymphocytes can readily squeeze through the SLE. However, in the presence of FTY720, FTY720 activates S1P1 on SLE and stimulates adherence junction assembly, resulting in reduced permeability.

As briefly described earlier, the importance of S1P and S1P₁ on the vascular endothelium can be clearly observed with animals deficient in either S1P₁ or deficient in both members of the sphingosine kinase family, as these mice are embryonically lethal due to defects in vascular development and die from severe hemorrhage (291, 292, 306). In fact, S1P₁ was initially isolated as an inducible gene from human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) treated with PMA (phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate) and was originally called EDG-1 (endothelial differentiation G-protein coupled receptor 1) (307). Lee et al. subsequently demonstrated that the primary ligand for EDG-1 was S1P and the family of EDG receptors was accordingly renamed to S1P receptors (308). Various groups have since demonstrated that S1P signaling through these receptors (specifically $S1P_1$ expressed on the endothelial cells) regulates various aspects of normal vascular endothelium development (309). More specifically, Garcia et al. reported that S1P promoted endothelial cell barrier integrity by increasing extracellular matrix tethering through rearrangement of the actin cytoskeleton (310). Similarly, Lee et al. demonstrated that the treatment of HUVEC with S1P resulted in increased localization of VE-cadherin, α -, β -, and γ -catenin along discontinuous structures at cell–cell contact regions, suggesting that S1P promoted the formation of adherence junctions (311). These studies suggest that, under normal conditions, the copious level of S1P in the peripheral blood interacts with S1P₁ expressed on vascular endothelial cells and thereby, prevents excessive vascular permeability.

Based on the above-described observations, various groups have proposed an alternative model in which S1P indirectly regulates lymphocyte trafficking by signaling through the S1P₁ expressed on the lymphatic endothelium to control vascular

permeability. Under normal steady-state conditions, S1P level in the parenchyma of the LNs is negligible and therefore, lymphocytes can readily traverse across the permeable lymphatic endothelium and migrate into the peripheral blood. Accordingly, this model suggests that FTY720 induces sequestration of lymphocytes within the peripheral LNs by acting not as an antagonist, but instead as an agonist and signaling through the $S1P_1$ on the endothelial cells. This results in the promotion of lymphatic endothelium barrier integrity by "tightening" the cell-cell junctions between LN sinus cells (312, 313). In support, Wei et al. utilized two-photon microscopy to study the effects of a known pharmacological S1P₁ agonist SEW2871 on lymphocyte trafficking within explanted LNs (314). They observed that the application of SEW2871 had no significant effect on lymphocyte migration across the cortical regions of the LNs, but it had prevented these cells from gaining entry into the medullary sinuses. In contrast, W123 or VPC23019, known $S1P_1$ antagonists, had no significant effect on the egress of lymphocytes from the peripheral LNs. Based on these observations, several groups have concluded that FTY720-mediated S1P₁-dependent nodal sequestration involved obligate agonism, not functional antagonism as proposed earlier (314, 315).

These experiments have clearly highlighted the importance of S1P₁ signaling for the egress of CD8 T cells from the peripheral LNs. Further work will be required to determine which of the two prevailing models dominates under physiological conditions in vivo. In addition, whether virus-specific effector CD8 T cells also utilize this mechanism for their egress from the LNs requires further investigation. In Chapter 4 of this thesis, we will address the role of $S1P_1$ signaling in the egress of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells from the peripheral LNs.

"Programming" of memory CD8 T cell trafficking

One of the consequences of CD8 T cell activation is the change in the expression of tissue homing receptors as these cells differentiate from naïve to effector to memory CD8 T cells. This change allows activated CD8 T cells to migrate to various lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues in search of foreign antigen (15, 316). As discussed earlier, this ability to migrate to different peripheral tissues (both lymphoid and non-lymphoid) provides memory CD8 T cells with a selective advantage over naïve cells in providing protection against secondary infections. Although this idea that memory CD8 T cells are widely disseminated throughout the body has been known for some quite time, how these cells "know" where to migrate has only recently begun to be addressed. Studies in various animal models have suggested that both the site of infection and the type of tissues that is infected have an immense influence on the overall pattern of distribution of the resulting memory CD8 T cells. For example, CD8 T cells primed in the mesenteric LNs preferentially up-regulate the expression of gut homing molecules $\alpha 4\beta 7$ and CCR9 compared to those cells primed in either the peripheral LNs or the spleen (317-319). Furthermore, DCs isolated from Peyer's patches (PPs – a secondary lymphoid tissue within the intestinal mucosa) are more efficient in the induction of a4b7 expression on CD8 T cells in vitro (320). Collectively, these observations suggest that the environment within which CD8 T cells are primed "instructs" cells with unique homing potential. However, recent experiments by Masopust et al. suggest that this may not always be the

case, as they observed that cells primed in the spleen both up-regulated $\alpha 4\beta$ 7 expression and migrated to the intestinal mucosa just as effectively as those primed in the mesenteric LNs (321). Similarly, Kaufman et al. reported that intramuscular immunization with recombinant adenovirus (rAd) vector-based vaccines expressing SIV Gag resulted in highly effective CD8 T cell responses at multiple mucosal effector sites, suggesting that the initial site of infection did not always dictate the final destination of the cells (322). Further work will be required to better elucidate how memory CD8 T cells are able to "know" where to migrate upon their development.

Resident vs. Non-resident memory CD8 T cells

Another issue of great interest in the study of memory CD8 T cell trafficking is whether memory cells continuously re-circulate through the different peripheral tissues or whether memory cells become resident once they migrate to a particular tissue. Many of the earlier studies have argued for the former (33). When the vasculature of two mice was joined via parabiosis, memory CD8 T cells from both mice were isolated from a single lung, liver, or peritoneal cavity, suggesting that memory cells from these peripheral sites were not sessile, but could freely migrate via the blood (323). In another study, memory CD8 T cells within the lung were described to be short-lived and a continuous recruitment of the systemic population was necessary to maintain numbers (324). These studies collectively suggest that memory CD8 T cells can freely migrate in and out of various peripheral tissues and this may be critical in providing improved protection against secondary challenges. However, it is still unclear whether this recirculation paradigm applies to all memory CD8 T cells. In the above mentioned parabiosis experiment, it was observed that there was minimal mixing of memory CD8 T cells within the gut epithelium (intraepithelial lymphocytes, IELs) between the conjoined mice (323). Furthermore, memory CD8 T cells within the IELs differ drastically in terms of both their phenotypic expression and function compared to memory cells in other tissues, suggesting that these cells do not freely circulate through different tissues (325). We will better address this in Chapter 4 through the use of FTY720 to study memory CD8 T cell migration.

Chapter 2: Role of CD4 T cell help in the development of fully functional LCMVspecific memory CD8 T cells

Abstract

An important question that continues to linger in the field of immunological memory pertains to the role of CD4 T cells in the development of memory CD8 T cells. Previous studies have shown that the "help" provided by CD4 T cells are essential in memory development as CD8 T cell activation in the absence of CD4 T cells results in defective memory CD8 T cells that fail to provide efficient protection against secondary challenges. However, there still lacks a general consensus on when during an immune response these CD4 T cells are required for the development of healthy memory cells. Furthermore, there is also still much debate on the mechanism by which CD4 T cells "help" CD8 T cells. In this study, we utilized a series of adoptive transfer experiments with wild-type (WT) and CD4 T cell deficient (CD4 -/-) animals to control when, during an immune response, LCMV-specific CD8 T cells were provided this "help" from CD4 T cells – CD4 T cells were present during either (i) the entire immune response, (ii) days 0-7 post-infection when naïve to effector transition occurs, (iii) days 7-60 post-infection when effector to memory transition (and memory maintenance) occurs, or (iv) none of the different stages of immune response. To our surprise, we noted that LCMV-specific CD8 T cells did not require CD4 T cells to differentiate into healthy memory cells as CD8 T cells primed in CD4 -/- animals and subsequently transferred into uninfected CD4 -/- animals developed into normal memory CD8 T cells. Instead, we found that the absence of CD4 T cells results in impaired antigen clearance and this persistence of low

amount of antigen is directly responsible for the observed defect in memory development in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals. We conclude from our observations that in the context of an acute infection, CD4 T cells are not required for either the "programming" or "maintenance" of memory CD8 T cells. Instead, we propose that CD4 T cells are essential for the complete clearance of antigen and thereby, creating an ideal environment for memory CD8 T cell development to occur.

Introduction

The gradual differentiation of naïve CD8 T cells into potent cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) and subsequently into rapidly responding memory CD8 T cells that are maintained for the life of an individual is the fundamental basis of an effective adaptive immune response (4). The requirements for this differentiation of CD8 T cells, especially the involvement of helper CD4 T cells (T_H) in the generation of memory CD8 T cells, have been the topic of much intense discussion in recent years (197, 212, 213). It is generally believed that CD8 T cells and CD4 T cells intimately engage with one another via antigen presenting cells (APCs) to initiate an effective immune response, but then carry out their effector functions primarily independent of one another. For example, the primary CD8 T cell response towards many non-inflammatory antigens (e.g. minor H Ags, tumor Ags, tissue grafts, and peptide-pulsed dendritic cells) has been shown to require this cognate help (326-328). Antigen-specific CD4 T cells recognize peptide presented in the context of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II molecules on dendritic cells (DCs). This interaction allows T_H cells to "license" DCs through CD40-CD40L signaling resulting in the up-regulation of various co-stimulatory molecules (e.g. CD70, B7 family) and the production of various cytokines (e.g. IFN- γ and IL-12) by the DCs. The now "licensed" DCs, then, induces the activation and differentiation of Ag-specific naïve CD8 T cells into potent CTLs, which subsequently further differentiate into fully functional memory CD8 T cells. In contrast, the generation of CTLs against many acute infectious pathogens (e.g. lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus, ectromelia virus, listeria monocytogenes, influenza, and vascular stomatitis virus) has previously been described to be independent of CD4 T cell help. It is believed that

these inflammatory pathogens may either directly infect or activate the DCs via Toll-like receptors (TLRs) and thereby, bypass the need for $T_{\rm H}$ cells (193, 329). However, closer examination of these "unhelped" CD8 T cells revealed that the subsequent stages of memory CD8 T cell development are significantly impaired in the absence of CD4 T cells as the ability to undergo secondary expansion and to protect against re-infection were severely compromised (212, 213). Thus, it has been proposed that CD4 T cells play a critical role in the generation of an effective adaptive immune response against all types of antigens by delivering the necessary signals for the generation of fully functional memory CD8 T cell pool. Despite much progress, it remains an enigma as to when, during a CD8 T cell response to an acute infectious pathogen, T_H cells are required for the generation of fully functional memory CD8 T cells. As observed with many noninflammatory antigens, T_H cells were traditionally thought to play an important role during the initial priming and help "program" CD8 T cells to gradually differentiate into fully functional memory CD8 T cells (328). However, recent work by Sun et al. has questioned this traditional dogma by suggesting that CD4 T cells are not required for the programming of memory CD8 T cells, but rather for their long-term maintenance (216).

In this study, we aimed to more clearly identify when T_H cells were required to induce the development of functional memory CD8 T cells during acute LCMV infection in mice. Through a series of adoptive transfer experiments utilizing a combination of wild type (WT) and CD4 T cell deficient animals (CD4 -/-), we controlled when during the immune response LCMV-specific CD8 T cells were exposed to T_H cells. Surprisingly, we found that the development of healthy memory CD8 T cells was not directly dependent on CD4 T cell help at all. Fully functional memory CD8 T cells were generated in the complete absence of T_H cells. Instead, we found that the impaired memory CD8 T cells observed in infected CD4 -/- animals were due to the impairment in antigen clearance in these animals. These results argue that T_H cells are not directly required for either the "programming" or "maintenance" of memory CD8 T cells. Instead, CD4 T cells play a crucial role in the complete clearance of LCMV antigen and thereby, creating a suitable environment for the gradual differentiation and development of memory CD8 T cells to occur.

Results

Memory CD8 T cells generated in CD4 -/- mice infected with acute LCMV are functionally and phenotypically impaired

Within normal immunocompetent individuals, ~95% of effector CD8 T cells undergo massive contraction with the resulting fraction of cells progressively differentiating into fully functional memory CD8 T cells over a course of several weeks (5). This model was based on the observation that "hallmark" qualities of memory CD8 T cells – high proliferative capacity to both antigen and homeostatic signals, increased production of IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation, higher expression of Bcl-2, IL-7R α (CD127), L-selectin (CD62L), and CD27, decreased expression of KLRG-1 and Granzyme B – were gradually acquired by the antigen-specific CD8 T cell populations several weeks following infection (179). However, in the absence of CD4 T cells, it has been shown that although the generation of antigen-specific effector CD8 T cells appears normal, the differentiation into functional memory CD8 T cells is greatly impaired (212, 213). As seen in Fig 1a, infection of both WT and CD4 -/- resulted in comparable generation of effector CD8 T cells both in terms of their number and phenotypic expression (e.g. CD62L) at day 8 post-infection. Interestingly, however, LCMV-specific CD8 T cells generated in the absence of CD4 T cells failed to up-regulate CD62L expression at later time points post-infection. For example, at day 100 post-LCMV infection, approximately 50% of D^b NP396-404⁺ CD8 T cells expressed CD62L in WT animals whereas only about 10% of cells were CD62L⁺ in CD4 -/- mice. This was also true for CD127 expression as only about 13% of D^b NP396-404⁺ CD8 T cells were CD127⁺ in CD4 -/- compared to 73% in WT animals (Fig 1b). LCMV-specific memory

CD8 T cells generated in CD4 -/- animals also failed to produce IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation compared to those generated in CD4 T cell competent animals. Only about 3-5% of LCMV-specific CD8 T cells produced IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation with either D^b GP33-41, GP276-286, or NP396-404 peptides. However, in WT animals, approximately 25-50% of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells produced IL-2 when stimulated in vitro with any of the three-immunodominant LCMV peptides (Fig 1c). All in all, these data support other previous findings that memory CD8 T cells generated in the absence of T_H cells are functionally and phenotypically impaired.

Absence of CD4 T cells during effector to memory transition, but not during naïve to effector differentiation results in impaired memory CD8 T cell development

As suggested in Fig 1 and further supported by other previous findings (197, 330), $T_{\rm H}$ cells are thought to play an important role in generating fully functional memory CD8 T cells. However, exactly when CD4 T cells are required for the development of optimal memory CD8 T cells has yet to be clearly demonstrated. CD4 T cell help may perhaps be required during the entire immune response or only during the different phases of CD8 T cell response to acute viral or bacterial infections. For example, $T_{\rm H}$ cells may play an important role during the first phase of the response (Phase 1; days 0-8 post infection) when naïve CD8 T cells become activated and differentiate into effector CD8 T cells. In this scenario, $T_{\rm H}$ cells would provide various signals (e.g. CD40L, IL-2, etc.) and "program" Ag-specific CD8 T cells to differentiate eventually into functional memory CD8 T cells. Alternatively, CD4 T cells may be required during the later stages of CD8 T cell response (Phase 2; days 8 and onward post infection) when antigen has been

cleared from the system and the differentiation of a stable memory CD8 T cell population occurs. A third possibility is that CD4 T cell help is required at all stages of CD8 T cell immune response. Lastly, a fourth and remote possibility is that T_H cells are not actually directly required for the development of functional memory CD8 T cells, but rather something unique about an infected CD4 -/- animal impedes the differentiation of effector CD8 T cells into healthy memory CD8 T cells.

To identify when exactly $T_{\rm H}$ cells are required, we designed a set of adoptive transfer experiments that controlled when CD8 T cells were exposed to $T_{\rm H}$ cells during the immune response – CD4 T cell help was provided to CD8 T cells during either the entire immune response (group i), phase 1 when naïve to effector transition occurs (group ii), phase 2 when effector to memory transition takes place (group iii), or none of the different stages of immune response (group iv) (Fig 2a). Specifically, naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into WT or into CD4 -/- mice and subsequently infected with LCMV. On day 7 post-infection, effector P14 CD8 T cells from either WT or CD4 -/- animals were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into either infection matched WT or CD4 -/- mice. Mice were then bled at various time points post-transfer and the changes both in the number and in the phenotypic expression were assessed. As seen in Fig 2b, there were no significant differences in terms of the percentage of donor P14 CD8 T cells observed in the peripheral blood of any of the groups at all time points post-transfer. Effector P14 CD8 T cells isolated from either WT or CD4 -/- animals and subsequently transferred into either infection matched WT or CD4 -/- mice all underwent comparable contraction resulting in a similar number of memory CD8 T cells that were

maintained stably in all tissues examined (e.g. peripheral blood, spleen, lymph nodes, and liver; Fig 2c) for at least the duration of the experiments.

In terms of phenotypic expression, however, the absence of T_H cells during phase 2 (effector to memory differentiation), but not during phase 1 (naïve to effector differentiation) resulted in reduced CD127 and CD62L expression by 60 days posttransfer (Fig 2d). Initially, at one day post-transfer, donor P14 CD8 T cells in all four groups expressed similar levels of CD127 ($\sim 10\%$) and CD62L ($\sim 1\%$). However, as early as 10 days post-transfer and definitely by 60 days post-transfer, differences in CD127 and CD62L expression were clearly apparent both in the peripheral blood and in other tissues (e.g. spleen – Fig 2e; liver and LNs – data not shown). Donor P14 CD8 T cells that were exposed to T_H cells throughout the entire immune response (group i) gradually expressed higher levels of both CD127 and CD62L as shown in Fig 2d. By day 60 post-transfer, when recipient mice were sacrificed, these cells expressed high levels of CD127 (\sim 75%), CD62L (~28%), CD27 (~90%), and Bcl-2 (~97%), while expressing low levels of KLRG-1 (~10%) and PD-1 (~3%) – profile characteristic of healthy memory CD8 T cells - whereas those that had never been exposed to $T_{\rm H}$ cells (group iv) failed to express high levels of CD127 and CD62L (~20% and ~12%, respectively) even after 60 days posttransfer. Surprisingly, the absence of $T_{\rm H}$ cells only during the naïve to effector differentiation phase (group iii) did not result in impaired CD127 and CD62L expression $(\sim 75\%$ and $\sim 40\%$, respectively). In fact, these CD8 T cells closely resembled those memory cells that had been provided T_H cells throughout the entire immune response (group i) for all phenotypic markers examined. This suggests that the presence of $T_{\rm H}$ cells during phase 2 (effector to memory differentiation) of CD8 T cell immune response

is critical for the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells and not necessarily during the initial activation/expansion (phase 1) of the cells. This observation was further confirmed as providing CD4 T cells only during phase 1 (naïve to effector differentiation; group ii) resulted in reduced CD127 (~12%), CD62L (~7%), CD27 (~13%), and Bcl-2 (~57%) expression – all at levels that were comparable to those donor P14 CD8 T cells that had never been provided CD4 T cell help at all (group iv) (Fig 2e).

A hallmark of memory CD8 T cells is its ability to mount a much more rapid and potent CD8 T cell response upon secondary challenges. Hence, next we examined whether the absence of T_H cells during the different phases of CD8 T cell immune response affects the overall function of memory CD8 T cells. Approximately 60 days post-transfer, donor P14 CD8 T cells from all groups were isolated from recipient mice and stimulated in vitro with D^{b} GP33-41 peptide to measure the production of IFN-y, TNF- α , and IL-2 (Fig 2f). In agreement with the phenotypic data, providing T_H cells only during phase 1 (naïve to effector differentiation) was not sufficient in generating fully functional memory CD8 T cells as donor P14 CD8 T cells isolated from group ii produced TNF- α and IL-2 at levels (~65% and ~4%, respectively) that were comparable to levels produced by those memory cells that had never seen T_H cells at all (~70% and ~2%; group iv). Donor P14 CD8 T cells that were provided $T_{\rm H}$ cells only during phase 2 (effector to memory differentiation) of CD8 T cell immune response (group iii) produced TNF- α and IL-2 (~90% and ~20%, respectively) at levels that were comparable to that produced by WT control (group i). Next, to determine whether the differences observed in cytokine production correlated with differences in protection against secondary challenges in vivo, naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into WT

or into CD4 -/- mice and subsequently infected with LCMV-Armstrong. On day 7 postinfection, effector P14 CD8 T cells from either WT or CD4 -/- animals were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into either infection matched WT or CD4 -/- mice. Approximately 60 days post-transfer, donor P14 CD8 T cells were purified from infected WT and CD4 -/- mice and equal number of cells was adoptively transferred into naïve WT mice. Recipient mice were then subsequently infected with VV-gp33 and bled at various time points post secondary challenge to assess the recall response of the transferred P14 CD8 T cells (Fig 2g). As shown in Fig 2h, regardless of whether memory P14 CD8 T cells were initially primed in the presence or absence of $T_{\rm H}$ cells, absence of CD4 T cells during the effector to memory transition phase results in memory cells that display poor recall response upon secondary challenge. Even by 15 days post secondary challenge, responding P14 CD8 T cells from groups ii and iv constituted only about 5-10% of total peripheral blood, whereas in groups where T_H cells were present either during the entire immune response (group i) or only during the effector to memory differentiation phase (group iii), responding P14 CD8 T cells constituted approximately 15-20% of the total peripheral blood. Altogether, these results suggest that the absence of CD4 T cells during the effector to memory transition, but not during the naïve to effector differentiation results in impaired memory CD8 T cell development.

Fully functional LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells do develop in the absence of T_H cells

Traditionally, the defect in memory CD8 T cell development observed in CD4 -/animals has been associated with the absence of T_H cells. However, it is now well

understood that various other factors (e.g. antigen load, cytokines, co-stimulation, and inflammation) are intimately involved in the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells (161, 166). Therefore, it may be possible that the defect in memory development observed in CD4 -/- animals is due to some other factors rather than the absence of T_H cells. To address this, naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into WT or into CD4 -/- mice and subsequently infected with LCMV. On day 7 post-infection, effector P14 CD8 T cells from either WT or CD4 -/- animals were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into either WT or CD4 -/- mice as done previously. However, this time cells were transferred into naive recipients rather than infection matched animals as done previously. Recipient mice were then bled at various time points post-transfer and the changes in both number and phenotypic expression was assessed (Fig 3a). As shown in Fig 3b, there were no significant differences in terms of percentage of donor P14 CD8 T cells observed in the peripheral blood of any of the groups at all time points post-transfer. Donor P14 CD8 T cells isolated from either WT or CD4 -/- animals and subsequently transferred into naive WT or CD4 -/- mice underwent comparable contraction resulting in a similar number of memory CD8 T cells that were maintained stably in all tissues examined (e.g. peripheral blood, spleen, lymph nodes, and liver; data not shown) for at least the duration of the experiments.

In terms of phenotypic expression, interestingly, the absence of T_H cells during the effector to memory transition phase (phase 2) did not result in impaired CD127 and CD62L expression when P14 CD8 T cells were transferred into naïve recipients (Fig 3c). Approximately one day post-transfer, donor P14 CD8 T cells in all four groups expressed similar levels of CD127 (~15%) and CD62L (~5%). Whereas the defect in memory
development quickly became apparent when effector P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into infection-matched CD4 -/- animals, transfer of cells into naïve CD4 -/- (group ii) animals did not result in defective CD127 and CD62L expression even as far out as 60 days post-transfer. Furthermore, these donor CD8 T cells closely resembled their WT counter-parts (group i) in that they all expressed high levels of CD127 (~85%), CD62L (~60%), CD27 (~90%), and Bcl-2 (~99%), while expressing low levels of KLRG-1 (~15%) suggesting that T_H cells are not critical during the effector to memory transition phase for the development of healthy memory CD8 T cells (Fig 3d). In fact, CD4 T cells did not appear to be critical during any phases of CD8 T cell immune response as donor P14 CD8 T cells primed in CD4 -/- mice and subsequently transferred into naïve CD4 -/- mice (group iv) developed into memory cells that closely resembled WT control (group i) in terms of phenotypic expression (CD127^{hi}, CD62L^{hi}, CD27^{hi}, Bcl-2^{hi}, KLRG-1^{lo}, PD-1^{lo}).

In agreement with the observed phenotypic data, donor P14 CD8 T cells transferred into naïve CD4 -/- recipients also developed into fully functional memory CD8 T cells. As seen in Fig 3e, P14 CD8 T primed in WT animals and subsequently transferred into naïve CD4 -/- recipients (group ii) produced TNF- α and IL-2 at levels (97% and 44%, respectively) that were comparable to that produced by CD8 T cells that had been provided T_H cells throughout the entire immune response, when stimulated in vitro with D^b GP33-41 peptide (group i; TNF- α : 98% and IL-2: 41%). This observation further suggests that CD4 T cells may not be as essential as originally believed for the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells. In support, P14 CD8 T cells primed in CD4 -/- recipients and transferred into naïve CD4 -/- animals (group iv) also produced high levels of TNF- α and IL-2 (98% and 48%, respectively) when stimulated with peptide. Next, to determine whether the data on cytokine production correlated with protection against secondary challenges in vivo, naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into WT or into CD4 -/- mice and subsequently infected with LCMV-Armstrong. On day 7 post-infection, effector P14 CD8 T cells from either WT or CD4 -/- animals were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into naive WT or CD4 -/- mice. Approximately 60 days post-transfer, donor P14 CD8 T cells were purified from recipient WT and CD4 -/- mice and adoptively transferred into new naïve WT mice. These mice were then subsequently infected with VV-gp33. Animals were sacrificed 5 days post secondary challenge and the recall response of the transferred memory CD8 T cells was assessed (Fig 3f). As observed in Fig 3g, donor P14 CD8 T cells from all groups responded comparably upon secondary challenge with VV-gp33. Approximately 5 days post re-challenge, similar number of responding donor P14 CD8 T cells were observed in the spleen of mice from the different groups (Fig 3g). This observation suggests that regardless of whether donor P14 CD8 T cells were primed in the presence or absence of CD4 T cells, transfer of effector CD8 T cells into uninfected recipients (WT or CD4 -/-) resulted in the differentiation and development of healthy memory CD8 T cells. All in all, these results suggests that fully functional LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells can and do develop in the absence of $T_{\rm H}$ cells. Therefore, the defect in memory CD8 T cell development observed in LCMV infected CD4 -/- recipients is not the result of the absence of CD4 T cells per se, but more due to some environmental factors present only in infected CD4 -/- animals.

CD4 T cells are not required for the differentiation of all LCMV-specific CD8 T cells into fully functional memory cells

As described elsewhere, there are many inherent advantages to the P14 transgenic system (331, 332). However, we next wanted to examine whether the above-described observations are true for all LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells or whether it is particular to the transgenic memory P14 CD8 T cells. To address this, naïve WT mice were infected with LCMV. On day 8 post-infection, endogenous effector CD8 T cells from LCMV-infected WT mice were isolated, purified, and equal numbers were adoptively transferred into: a) WT naïve; b) WT day 8 post-LCMV infection; c) CD4 -/naïve; and d) CD4 -/- day 8 post-LCMV infection. Approximately 75 days post-transfer, animals were sacrificed and both the number and the changes in the overall quality of the donor CD8 T cells specific for the three major immunodominant epitopes of LCMV (D^b GP33-41, D^b NP396-404, D^b GP276-286) were assessed (Fig 4a). As shown in Fig 4b, the overall percentage of total donor CD8 T cells in the spleen of recipient mice did not differ drastically among the different groups. However, a closer examination of the donor cells specific for the three major immunodominant epitopes of LCMV individually revealed that there were some significant differences between LCMV-infected CD4 -/mice compared to the other three groups. For example, although there were no significant differences in the percentage of D^b GP33-41⁺ donor CD8 T cells (as observed earlier with P14 CD8 T cells), the percentage of D^b NP396-404⁺ donor cells differed significantly between LCMV-infected CD4 -/- mice compared to the other groups. In LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals, approximately 21% of the transferred cells in the spleen consisted of NP396⁺ CD8 T cells, whereas in both LCMV-infected and naïve WT

animals, NP396⁺ CD8 T cells made up only about 6-7% of the donor cell pool. This difference was also noticed when the absolute number of NP396⁺ donor CD8 T cells was calculated (Fig 4c). It is important to note that this increase in number of both D^b NP396-404⁺ and D^b GP276-286⁺ donor CD8 T cells in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- is not strictly due to the absence of CD4 T cells as both the percentage and absolute number of cells in naïve CD4 -/- mice did not significantly differ from WT control. This suggests that the increase in frequency observed in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- recipients is more due to the infection rather than due to the absence of T_H cells.

In terms of phenotypic expression, as observed previously with the P14 transgenic system, the absence of T_H cells during the effector to memory differentiation (phase 2) did not result in impaired LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cell development. Although the transfer of donor effector CD8 T cells into LCMV-infected CD4 -/- mice did result in memory CD8 T cells that were defective in their phenotypic expression (CD127^{lo}, CD62L^{lo}, Bcl-2^{lo}, and Ly6-c^{lo}), this, however, was not due to the absence of T_H cells. This is so as the transfer of D^b GP33-41⁺ donor CD8 T cells into naïve CD4 -/- recipients resulted in memory CD8 T cells that expressed high levels of CD127, CD62L, Bcl-2, and Ly6C – profile characteristic of healthy memory CD8 T cells (Fig 4d). This observation was not unique to the D^b GP33-41⁺ donor CD8 T cells, but was also true for D^b NP396-404⁺ and D^b GP276-286⁺ donor CD8 T cells (data not shown).

In regards to their overall function, donor CD8 T cells transferred into LCMVinfected CD4 -/- mice did produce reduced levels of TNF- α (~92%) and IL-2 (~11%) when stimulated in vitro with D^b GP33-41 peptide compared to WT control (TNF- α : ~99%; IL-2: ~26%). Furthermore, this impairment in cytokine production was much more dramatic for CD8 T cells specific for the D^b NP396-404 epitope of LCMV. Whereas approximately 95% and 23% of NP396⁺ donor CD8 T cells from either LCMVinfected WT or naïve WT recipient mice produced TNF- α and IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation with D^b NP396-404 peptide, only ~70% and ~11% of D^b NP396-404⁺ donor CD8 T cells from LCMV-infected CD4 -/- produced TNF- α and IL-2, respectively. However, as observed previously with the P14 transgenic system, this impairment in cytokine production was not due to the absence of CD4 T cells as donor D^b NP396-404⁺ CD8 T transferred into naïve CD4 -/- animals produced TNF- α and IL-2 (~99% and ~30%, respectively) at levels comparable to that produced by donor cells from WT recipient animals (also true for D^b GP33-41⁺ and GP276-286⁺ CD8 T cells). Collectively, these results suggest that all LCMV-specific CD8 T cells (endogenous and transgenic) do not require T_H cells to develop into fully functional memory CD8 T cells. Instead, the defect in memory development observed in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- mice is a direct consequence of the unique environment created by the infection itself.

Absence of CD4 T cells during LCMV infection results in impaired antigen clearance

Traditionally, CD8 T cells have been described to play an essential role in the immune response in mice against LCMV and these cells were thought to be sufficient in the complete clearance of LCMV antigen (333, 334). However, in certain strains of mice (e.g. CD40 -/-, MHC class II -/-, and B cell -/-) although no virus can be detected at the peak of the CD8 T cell immune response by traditional plaque assay method, virus recrudescence has been shown to occur at later time points post-infection suggesting that CD8 T cells alone may not be sufficient in the complete clearance of virus in certain

scenarios (335, 336). Therefore, we next wanted to examine whether CD4 -/- animals can completely clear antigen upon infection with acute strain of LCMV. It has been shown previously that CD4 -/- mice generate a CTL response of sufficient magnitude to control LCMV infection as no virus can be observed as measured by plaque (204). However, it is not known whether this is due to complete viral clearance or due to limitations in the sensitivity of the plaque assay method as was the case with CD40 -/-, MHCII -/- and B cell -/- animals. Therefore, we utilized memory P14 CD8 T cells as a more sensitive approach to measuring antigen in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals. Specifically, memory P14 CD8 T cells, isolated and purified from WT LCMV-immune mice, were CFSE labeled in vitro and adoptively transferred into WT or CD4 -/- mice infected with LCMV 8 days previously. Recipient mice were then bled at different time points post-transfer and both the frequency and CFSE dilution of the donor memory P14 CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood was assessed (Fig 5a). As shown in Fig 5b, donor memory P14 CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into WT animals were stably maintained for at least 21 days post-transfer. At 7 days post-transfer, approximately 0.052% of the peripheral blood consisted of the transferred memory P14 CD8 T cells. By 21 days posttransfer, the frequency of donor cells in WT animals remained at approximately 0.058% of the total peripheral blood. In terms of CFSE dilution, although there was some occurrence of basal level of IL-15 mediated homeostatic turnover, majority of the donor memory P14 CD8 T cells retained their CFSE expression at least for the duration of the experiments. Interestingly, in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- recipients, the frequency of donor memory P14 CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood increased significantly from day 7 (0.043%) to day 21 post-transfer (0.22%). This increase in frequency correlated with

increase in proliferation as donor memory P14 CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals underwent massive proliferation that by 21 days post-transfer, approximately 85% of the transferred cells in the peripheral blood had completely diluted out their CFSE expression.

Next, to confirm that the observations made in the peripheral blood was also true in other peripheral tissues, recipient mice were sacrificed at 28 days post-transfer and the percentage, CFSE profile, and phenotypic expression of the donor memory P14 CD8 T cells in different tissues (spleen, lymph nodes, and liver) was analyzed. As observed in the peripheral blood, there was a significant increase in the percentage of donor memory P14 CD8 T cells in the spleen and liver (0.13% and 0.19%, respectively) of LCMVinfected CD4 -/- mice compared to WT recipients (spleen: 0.04%; liver: 0.068%). This increase in percentage correlated with increase in absolute number of donor CD8 T cells in different tissues of LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals compared to WT control (data not shown). Furthermore, >80% of donor memory cells in the spleen and liver of CD4 -/recipient mice had completely diluted out their CFSE expression, whereas in WT animals, majority of the donor cells (>90%) still retained their CFSE expression. Interestingly, this was not the case when donor cells in the peripheral LNs of WT and CD4 -/- recipient mice were analyzed. The percentage of donor memory cells in the LNs of CD4 -/- mice was actually less compared to WT control (0.027% vs. 0.049%, respectively). In addition, a larger fraction (~80%) of donor memory P14 CD8 T cells in the LNs of LCMV-infected CD4 -/- mice retained their CFSE expression compared to those in the spleen and liver of the same mouse. However, it should be noted that the donor memory P14 CD8 T cells in the LNs of CD4 -/- animals had proliferated to a

greater extent compared to those memory cells in the LNs of WT mice (Fig 5c). Lastly, memory P14 CD8 T cells transferred into WT recipients continued to express high levels of CD127, CD62L and CD27, while expressing low levels of PD-1 – profile characteristic of healthy memory CD8 T cells. On the other hand, donor cells transferred into LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals displayed more of an activated phenotype as they expressed significantly lower levels of CD127, CD62L and CD27 (Fig 5d). In all, these results suggest that in the absence of CD4 T cells, there is an impairment in the complete clearance of virus resulting in the persistence of LCMV-Armstrong antigen at levels that can not be observed by traditional plaque assay method, but capable of driving the proliferation and activation of memory P14 CD8 T cells.

Not the absence of CD4 T cells, but rather the persistence of low level of viral antigen impedes normal memory CD8 T cell development in LCMV-Armstrong infected CD4 -/- animals

The role of antigen in the differentiation of CD8 T cells from naïve to effector to memory cells has now been well characterized (47). The initial activation and the subsequent differentiation from naïve to effector CD8 T cells are strictly dependent on the presence of antigen. However, the gradual transition from effector to memory CD8 T cells occurs in the complete absence of antigen (78). In fact, prolonged antigenic stimulation (e.g. chronic infections) can impede memory CD8 T cell development and can even result in the eventual exhaustion and/or deletion of the CD8 T cells. Now that we have established that CD4 -/- animals fail to completely clear antigen upon LCMV infection, we next wanted to address whether the defective memory CD8 T cell

development observed in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- mice was a direct consequence of the impaired antigen clearance or due to some other unique environmental factors present in an infected CD4 -/- animal. To address this, naïve P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into WT mice and subsequently infected with LCMV. At day 8 postinfection, effector P14 CD8 T cells were purified and equal numbers of cells were adoptively transferred into the following groups: i) WT day 8 post LCMV infection; ii) naïve CD4 -/-; iii) CD4 -/- day 8 post LCMV infection; and iv) CD4 -/- day 8 VV infection. Recipient mice were then bled at various time points post-transfer and the expression of both CD127 and CD62L on the donor CD8 T cells was assessed (Fig 6a). In agreement with earlier data (Fig 3), donor P14 CD8 T cells transferred into naïve CD4 -/- animals gradually expressed both CD127 and CD62L at levels that were comparable to those cells transferred into LCMV-infected WT control mice (Fig 6b). In addition, donor CD8 T cells transferred into LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals expressed significantly lower levels of CD127 and CD62L as expected. Interestingly, however, the adoptive transfer of effector P14 CD8 T cells into VV-infected CD4 -/- animals did not result in impaired CD127 and CD62L expression on the donor CD8 T cells even as far out as 48 days post-transfer. In fact, the overall kinetics of both CD127 and CD62L expression on CD8 T cells transferred into VV-infected CD4 -/- animals closely resembled that of those cells transferred into LCMV-infected WT control mice (Fig 6b). Furthermore, at 60 days post-transfer when recipient mice were sacrificed, donor P14 CD8 T cells in the spleen of VV-infected CD4 -/- animals continued to express high levels of both CD127 (~97%) and CD62L (~74%) comparable to those cells transferred into WT control. They also expressed high levels of CD27 (~90%) and Bcl-2 (~100%)

while expressing low levels of KLRG-1 (~11%) – profile characteristic of healthy memory CD8 T cells (Fig 6c). In addition, these donor CD8 T cells were fully functional as they rapidly produced IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation with D^b GP33-41 peptide. For example, whereas donor cells transferred into LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals produced impaired levels of TNF- α (~85%) and IL-2 (~4%), those cells transferred into VV-infected CD4 -/- produced significantly higher levels of both TNF- α (~92%) and IL-2 (~35%) – levels that were comparable to WT control (~90% and ~40%, respectively). Altogether, these results suggest that the development of fully functional LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells is not dependent on CD4 T cells as traditionally believed. Instead, the defect in memory development observed in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals is a direct consequence of the impaired antigen clearance that occurs in the absence of CD4 T cells.

Discussion

The importance of T_H cells in the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells towards many various antigens has been now well documented. For most noninflammatory antigens (e.g. minor H Ags, tumor Ags, tissue grafts, and peptide-pulsed DCs), these cells are thought to play a critical role during the initial activation and priming of CD8 T cells and thereby, "program" antigen-specific CD8 T cells to gradually differentiate into long-lived healthy memory cells (328). However, for most inflammatory antigens (e.g. lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus, ectromelia virus, listeria monocytogenes, influenza virus, and vascular stomatitis virus), the role that $T_{\rm H}$ cells play in mediating this formation of healthy and protective memory CD8 T cells remains an enigma (330). Although the effector CD8 T cells generated in the absence of CD4 T cells are highly functional and display potent cytolytic activity, the development of healthy memory CD8 T cells has been shown to be greatly compromised in CD4 T cell deficient animals (Fig 1) (212, 213). Despite this knowledge, the precise mechanism by which T_H cells mediate this formation of healthy and protective memory CD8 T cells has yet to be clearly elucidated. Furthermore, it is currently unknown when exactly this "help" provided by CD4 T cells is required during the CD8 T cell immune response towards various inflammatory pathogens.

To begin addressing these questions, we utilized a series of adoptive transfer experiments involving both WT and CD4 -/- animals to control the presence or absence of T_H cells during CD8 T cell immune response to LCMV. The initial findings from these experiments suggested that T_H cells are not required during the initial naïve to effector CD8 T cell transition phase. Instead, the presence of CD4 T cells appeared to be more critical as effector CD8 T cells differentiate into long-lived memory CD8 T cells. Effector P14 CD8 T cells isolated from WT animals and subsequently transferred into LCMV-infection matched CD4 -/- animals failed to differentiate into fully functional memory CD8 T cells. These cells failed to express high levels of CD127, CD62L, CD27, and Bcl-2; produced suboptimal levels of IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation; and responded poorly upon secondary challenge. This observation is in direct contrast to the current belief that T_H cells are important during the initial activation of antigen-specific CD8 T cells. It is currently postulated that the signals provided by CD4 T cells during these early stages of immune response help "program" CD8 T cells to gradually differentiate into long-lived healthy memory cells (326, 327). This belief has been based primarily on past studies that demonstrated that the early events (e.g. antigenic stimulation, inflammatory cytokines, co-stimulatory signaling, etc.) of CD8 T cell immune response towards different inflammatory antigens instruct naïve CD8 T cells to commit to clonal expansion and differentiation into cytotoxic effector cells that subsequently develop into long-lived protective memory CD8 T cells (47, 161). However, our initial observations suggest that T_H cells play a negligible role during the initial priming and activation of CD8 T cells and instead, appear to be more critical during the effector to memory transition phase of CD8 T cell immune response. In support, Sun et al. had demonstrated that CD4 T cells are required for the long-term maintenance, not programming, of memory CD8 T cells after acute infection (216). They observed that the transfer of effector P14 CD8 T cells into naïve MHC class II -/- animals resulted in impaired memory CD8 T cell development. Furthermore, these LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells were not stably maintained and declined in number over the course of the

experiments. Based on these observations, they suggested that CD4 T cells are critical not during the initial activation of cells, but rather during the long-term maintenance by perhaps producing an unknown trophic factor that is necessary to maintain both the function and survival of memory CD8 T cells.

Interestingly, however, we observed in our studies that effector P14 CD8 T cells transferred into naïve CD4 -/- animals differentiated into fully functional memory CD8 T cells. These cells expressed high levels of CD127, CD62L, CD27, and Bcl-2; produced optimal levels of IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation; and responded rapidly upon secondary challenge – all at levels that were comparable to WT controls. Furthermore, this observation was not unique to the P14 transgenic system as memory development for all epitopes of LCMV examined (e.g. D^b GP33-41, NP396-404, GP276-286) was not impaired when effector cells were adoptively transferred into naïve CD4 -/- animals. These observations clearly argue against T_H cells being necessary either during the effector to memory differentiation phase or during the long-term maintenance phase for normal development and function of memory CD8 T cells. It should be noted though that when effector P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into naïve MHC class II -/animals, we did observe a defect in memory CD8 T cell development (Supp Fig 1). These cells expressed lower levels of CD127, CD62L, CD27, and Bcl-2 compared to those cells transferred into either naïve WT or naïve CD4 -/- animals. They also produced lower levels of IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation with D^b GP33-41 peptide. However, when compared to cells that were transferred into LCMV-infection matched MHC class II -/- mice, the observed defect in memory development was much more modest in naïve MHC class II -/- animals. Effector P14 CD8 T cells that were adoptively

transferred into LCMV-infected MHC class II -/- mice failed to differentiate into healthy memory CD8 T cells as they expressed significantly lower levels of phenotypic markers characteristic of healthy memory CD8 T cells (e.g. CD127, CD62L, CD27, and Bcl-2) and failed to produce IL-2 upon in vitro stimulation. In all, our observation that memory CD8 T cell development is not impaired (CD4 -/-) or greatly improved (MHCII -/-) when effector P14 CD8 T cells are transferred into naïve CD4 T cell deficient animals suggests that T_H cells play a negligible role either during the effector to memory differentiation phase or during the long-term maintenance phase for normal development and function of memory CD8 T cells.

It is interesting to speculate on the cause for the discrepancy observed in memory development between naïve CD4 -/- and naïve MHC class II -/- animals. It has been suggested previously that CD4 -/- mice are not ideal models to study CD4 T cell deficiency as the CD8⁺ population in CD4 -/- mice is heavily contaminated with MHC class II-restricted T cells that may compensate for the absence of T_H cells (337). Based on these studies, it may be assumed that the lack of defect in memory CD8 T cell development observed in naïve CD4 -/- animals is due to the "help" provided by these MHC class II-restricted CD8⁺ T cells. However, these "T_H-like" cells are not capable of compensating for the CD4 T cell deficiency as CD4 -/- mice infected with different pathogens results in defective memory CD8 T cell development (Fig. 1) (212, 338). Furthermore, as described previously, memory CD8 T cell development was greatly improved in naïve compared to LCMV-infected MHC class II -/- mice, although admittedly not to the same extent as observed in naïve CD4 -/- animals. Instead, we hypothesize that the moderate defect in memory development observed in naïve MHC

class II -/- mice is more due to the intrinsic quality of the animals rather than the absence of CD4 T cells. Uninfected MHC class II -/- mice have been shown to be more susceptible to various disorders (e.g. pancreatitis; inflammatory bowel disease) (339, 340) and a greater percentage of the endogenous CD8 T cells appear to express PD-1 (data not shown). How these observations relate to the subtle defect in memory development observed in naïve MHC class II -/- animals appears to be seen, but experiments are currently underway that may hopefully better explain the discrepancy in memory CD8 T cell development observed between naïve CD4 -/- and naïve MHC class II -/- animals. Regardless of the reason for this discrepancy, our data suggests that T_H cells are not required during any stages of the CD8 T cell immune response for the development of fully functional memory P14 CD8 T cells.

As described earlier, CD4 -/- mice are traditionally thought to be able to generate a CTL response of sufficient magnitude to control LCMV-Armstrong infection as no virus can be detected by plaque assay (204). However, in certain strains of mice (e.g. CD40 -/-, MHC class II -/-, and B cell -/-) it has been shown that although no virus can be detected by plaque assay at the peak of the CD8 T cell immune response, virus recrudescence can occur at later times post-infection suggesting that CD8 T cells alone may not be sufficient in the complete clearance of virus in certain scenarios (335, 336). To address whether the defect in memory CD8 T cell development in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals is due to impairment in antigen clearance, we utilized memory P14 CD8 T cells as sensor cells by labeling them with CFSE in vitro and adoptively transferring equal number of cells into LCMV-infected WT and CD4 -/- animals. As expected, memory cells transferred into WT animals had undergone minimal rounds of division and retained their overall phenotypic expression (CD127^{hi}, CD62L^{hi}, and CD27^{hi}) and function (optimal IL-2 production upon in vitro stimulation; data not shown) as far out as 28 days post-transfer. However, when transferred into LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals, memory P14 CD8 T cells underwent rapid proliferation and reverted back to a more effector-like CD8 T cells in terms of both their phenotypic expression (CD127^{lo}, CD62L^{lo}, and CD27^{lo}) and function (suboptimal IL-2 production: data not shown) suggesting that the antigen clearance in CD4 -/- animals is impaired resulting in the persistence of LCMV antigen at levels that can not be detected by plaque assay, but sufficient to drive memory P14 CD8 T cell proliferation and activation. It should be noted, though, that this persistence of antigen differed in magnitude compared to that observed in other chronic infections (e.g. Clone-13) as PD-1, an inhibitory molecule shown to correlate with antigen load, was never expressed on the CD8 T cells in our studies. Lastly, our observation that fully functional memory CD8 T cells (CD127^{hi}, CD62L^{hi}, CD27^{hi}, KLRG-1^{lo}, Bcl-2^{hi}, and optimal IL-2 production) are generated when effector P14 CD8 T cells were transferred into VV-infected CD4 -/- animals provide as further evidence that the impairment in memory development observed in CD4 -/animals is a direct consequence of the impaired antigen clearance and not due to the absence of CD4 T cells.

Interestingly, though, we unexpectedly observed in our sensor experiment that the donor memory cells found in the lymph nodes of LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals greatly differed from those found in other tissues (e.g. spleen and liver) in terms of their phenotypic expression and CFSE profile. These cells expressed significantly higher levels of both CD127 and CD62L and had undergone less rounds of division compared to

memory cells in other tissues, albeit greater than WT controls. The exact reason for this discrepancy observed between the lymph nodes and other peripheral tissues (e.g. blood, spleen, and liver) in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals is currently unknown, but we postulate that it may simply be that there is no residual LCMV antigen in the lymph nodes of these mice. Alternatively, the difference may be due to the CD62L expression on the donor memory CD8 T cells. It has now well been documented that the main mechanism by which CD8 T cells enter the lymph nodes from the periphery is via the high endothelial venules and CD62L expression is a necessary requirement for this entry (341, 342). Therefore, the donor memory cells that had seen antigen in the periphery and undergone rapid proliferation lack the necessary CD62L expression to migrate into the lymph nodes and are instead concentrated within the peripheral tissues. Regardless of the reason for this discrepancy between the lymph nodes and peripheral tissues, our data demonstrate that in the absence of CD4 T cells, there is an obvious impairment in viral clearance that results in the persistence of LCMV antigen at levels that can not be detected by plaque assay method, but sufficient to drive memory P14 CD8 T cell proliferation and activation. It is this persistence of low level of antigen that impedes memory CD8 T cell development in CD4 T cell deficient animals.

The role of antigen persistence and its negative effects on memory CD8 T cell development has been now well documented for various systems (78). Hence, our observation that the defect in memory development in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals is caused by impaired viral clearance is not unique on its own merits. What is novel in our findings is that the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells can occur in the complete absence of T_H cells. Contrary to current belief (328, 330), our results argue that

T_H cells are not directly required for either the programming or the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells. However, we are not suggesting that CD4 T cells play no role in the generation of fully functional memory cells, as it is obvious that in LCMV-infected CD4 -/- animals, there is a clear defect in memory development. We postulate that CD4 T cells play a critical role in the complete clearance of antigen after a viral or bacterial infection and thereby, creating a suitable environment in which memory CD8 T cell development can occur. Currently, it is not exactly known how T_H cells contribute to the clearance of LCMV antigen, but it is interesting to speculate on the potential mechanisms. CD4 T cells are not traditionally known for their cytotoxic activity as majority of these cells are not known to express molecules often associated with CTL function (e.g. perforin and granzyme B). However, at least in humans, it has been shown that a small subpopulation of CD4 T cells can directly function as effector cells by executing cytotoxicity in a peptide-specific and MHC class II-restricted manner (343). Therefore, it may be that LCMV-specific CD4 T cells work in conjunction with effector CD8 T cells in carrying out their cytotoxic activity resulting in the complete clearance of virus from the animals. Alternatively, T_H cells are known to play an essential role in the generation of an effective humoral immune response (344). The help provided by CD4 T cells (via CD40-CD40L signaling) to antigen-specific B cells early on in the immune response is critical for the development of high affinity and isotype switched antibodies. Along this line, it has been previously demonstrated that the therapeutic injections of LCMV-specific antibodies into LCMV-infected CD40 -/animals results in the complete clearance of viral antigen and the rescue of the defect in memory CD8 T cell development otherwise observed in these animals (345, 346).

Therefore, CD4 T cells may play a critical role in the clearance of antigen through their interaction with antigen-specific B cells and the production of antibodies, which appear to be necessary for the removal any residual antigens that effector CD8 T cells may have failed to clear from the animals.

To date several studies have addressed the importance of $T_{\rm H}$ cells in the development of memory CD8 T cells towards many various antigens (206, 212, 213, 230, 347-350). However, there has yet to be a clear agreement on the exact role that CD4 T cells play in the development of healthy memory CD8 T cells. Contrary to popular belief, our data clearly demonstrates that $T_{\rm H}$ cells are not directly required for the development of fully functional LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells. Instead, CD4 T cells appear to be critical in the complete clearance of LCMV-antigen and thereby, creating a suitable environment in which memory CD8 T cell development can occur. This may potentially explain for all the variations and discrepancies among the various groups that have addressed this so far. Depending on the nature of the infection and the experimental system used to represent CD4 T cell deficiency, effector CD8 T cells alone may or may not have been sufficient in the complete clearance of antigen. Regardless, we conclude from our findings that memory CD8 T cell development occurs independently of T_H cells in the context of most acute infections. Our results have important implications for the better understanding of memory CD8 T cell development during various "chronic" infections and for the design of vaccines and other therapies that may be used to treat such diseases.

Materials and Methods

Virus

LCMV Armstrong and recombinant vaccinia virus (VV-gp33) expressing the D^b GP33-41 epitope of LCMV were propagated, titered, and used as previously described (351, 352).

Mice

C57BL/6 (B6), CD4 -/-, and MHC class II -/- mice were purchased from The Jackson Laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME) or Taconic Farms (Germantown, NY). Thy1.1⁺ P14 transgenic mice with CD8 T cells expressing the TCR specific for the LCMV epitope D^b GP33-41 were obtained from The Jackson Laboratory and backcrossed to B6 mice in our colony (47). Immune and effector P14 CD8 T cells were made by transferring 10^5 naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells into B6 mice i.v. injection and subsequently infected with $2x10^5$ pfu of LCMV-Armstrong. For secondary challenge experiments, $\sim 3x10^4$ immune Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into B6 mice and subsequently infected with $5x10^6$ pfu VV-gp33. All mice were used in accordance with NIH and the Emory University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee guidelines.

Magnetic bead separation and adoptive transfer

At day 7 or 8 post acute LCMV infection, CD8 T cells from the spleens of B6 or CD4 -/mice containing P14 effector CD8 T cells were isolated using anti-CD8 MACS magnetic beads and columns (Miltenyi Biotec, Auburn, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The purity of MACS-purified samples was >90%. The number of P14 cells in each purified CD8 T cell population was calculated and equal numbers (~5-10x10⁶) were adoptively transferred i.v. into B6, CD4 -/-, or MHC class II -/- mice that were either infection matched (day 7 or 8 post acute LCMV infection) or uninfected (naïve).

Lymphocyte isolation, cell surface and intracellular staining

Lymphocytes were prepared from the blood, spleen, liver, and bracial and inguinal lymph nodes as described (143). All antibodies were purchased from BD Biosciences (San Diego, CA), except for anti-mouse IL-7Ra antibodies from eBiosciences (San Diego, CA) and KLRG-1 antibodies from Southern Biotech (Birmingham, AL). Cells were stained for surface or intracellular proteins and cytokines as described previously (46). For intracellular cytokine staining, splenocytes were stimulated with D^b GP33-41 peptide for 5 hours, fixed, permeabilized, and stained as described previously (161).

CFSE labeling and adoptive transfer

Immune or naïve P14 CD8 T cells were isolated and subsequently labeled with CFSE from Molecular Probes (Eugene, OR) by incubating at 5 mM in PBS, quenching with FCS, and washing as described previously (353). Approximately 10⁶ immune or naïve P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into acute LCMV infected WT or CD4 -/- mice. Mice were then bled and/or sacrificed at various time points post-transfer and CFSE division was assessed.

Figure Legends

Figure 1. Memory CD8 T cells generated in CD4 -/- mice infected with acute LCMV are functionally and phenotypically impaired. (A) Longitudinal analysis of D^b NP396-404⁺ CD8 T cell frequency and CD62L expression in WT and CD4 -/- animals after LCMV infection. C57BL/6 (WT) and CD4 -/- animals were infected with LCMV-Armstrong and at days 8, 15, 35, 80, 100 post-infection, the splenocytes were stained with D^b NP396-404 MHC class I tetramer and antibodies to CD8 α and L-selectin (CD62L). For each mouse strain, the left hand panel shows CD8 α and D^b NP396-404 staining (the percent of D^b NP396-404⁺ CD8 T cells are shown) and the right hand panel is gated on tetramer-positive cells and show the expression of L-selectin at different times post-infection (the percent of CD62Lhi cells are indicated). (B) Comparison of CD127 expression on D^b NP396-404⁺ memory CD8 T cells from WT and CD4 -/- mice at 80 days post LCMV infection. The percent of CD127^{hi} D^b NP396-404⁺ CD8 T cells is indicated. (C) Production of IFN-y and IL-2 by memory CD8 T cells from WT and CD4 -/- mice. Approximately 80 days post-infection splenocytes from WT and CD4 -/animals were incubated with three different LCMV peptides (D^b GP33-41, NP396-404, and GP276-286) and BFA for 5 h in vitro. The cells were then stained for extracellular CD8 and intracellular IFN- γ and IL-2 expression. The FACS plots are gated on IFN- γ^+ CD8 T cells. The percent of IFN- γ^+ CD8 T cells producing IL-2 is indicated.

Figure 2. Absence of CD4 T cells during effector to memory transition, but not during naïve to effector differentiation results in impaired memory CD8 T cell development.
(A) Experimental setup. Naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into

WT or CD4 -/- mice. Animals were then infected with LCMV-Armstrong.

Approximately 7 days post-infection, effector P14 CD8 T cells were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into either infection matched (day 8 post LCMV-Armstrong infection) WT or CD4 -/- animals. Mice were then bled at various time points posttransfer and changes in number and in overall quality of donor cells were assessed. (B) Kinetics of donor effector CD8 T cell contraction and memory CD8 T cell development. At days 1, 10, 22, and 60 post-transfer, recipient mice were bled and the percentage of Thy 1.1^+ donor P14 CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood was assessed (n=4). (C) Comparison of absolute number of donor CD8 T cells in different peripheral tissues (spleen, lymph nodes, and liver) of recipient animals approximately 60 days post adoptive transfer (n=4). (D) Longitudinal analysis of cell-surface expression of CD127 and CD62L on donor P14 CD8 T cells after adoptive transfer into LCMV-infected WT or CD4 -/- mice. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor CD8 T cells and the percent of CD127hi (left panel) or CD62Lhi (right panel) P14 CD8 T cells is indicated. (E) Phenotypic properties of donor CD8 T cells in the spleen of LCMV-infected recipient mice approximately 60 days post adoptive transfer. Data shown are gated on Thy 1.1^+ donor CD8 T cells. The percent of CD127^{hi}, CD62L^{hi}, KLRG-1^{hi}, CD27^{hi}, PD-1^{hi}, or Bcl-2^{hi} P14 CD8 T cells is indicated. (F) Production of IFN-γ, TNF-α, and IL-2 by donor P14 CD8 T cells at 60 days post-transfer into recipient animals. Splenocytes from LCMV-infected WT and CD4 -/- recipient mice were incubated with LCMV peptide (D^b GP33-41) and BFA for 5 h in vitro. Cells were then stained for extracellular CD8 and intracellular IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-2 expression. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor P14 CD8 T cells. The percent of IFN- γ^+ CD8 T cells producing TNF- α or IL-2 is

indicated. (G) Experimental setup for recall analysis. Approximately 60 days post initial adoptive transfer, donor P14 CD8 T cells were re-isolated from recipient WT or CD4 -/- mice and equal numbers of cells (~75,000/mouse) were transferred into naïve WT animals. These animals were then challenged with VV-gp33 (5 x 10^6 PFU i.v.) and the percentage of responding donor cells were assessed in the peripheral blood at various time points post-infection. (H) Comparison of the recall response after secondary challenge (n=4). All data shown are representative of 4 different experiments.

Figure 3. Fully functional LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells do develop in the absence of TH cells. (A) Experimental setup. Naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into WT or CD4 -/- mice. Animals were then infected with LCMV-Armstrong. Approximately 7 days post-infection, effector P14 CD8 T cells were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into uninfected WT or CD4 -/- animals. Mice were then bled at various time points post-transfer and changes in number and in overall quality of donor cells were assessed. (B) Kinetics of donor effector CD8 T cell contraction and memory CD8 T cell development. At days 1, 10, 22, and 60 posttransfer, recipient mice were bled and the percentage of Thy1.1⁺ donor P14 CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood was assessed (n=4). (C) Kinetics of CD127 and CD62L expression on donor P14 CD8 T cells after adoptive transfer. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor CD8 T cells. (n=4). (D) Phenotypic properties of donor CD8 T cells in the spleen of uninfected WT or CD4 -/- recipient animals approximately 60 days post adoptive transfer. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor CD8 T cells. The percent of CD127^{hi}, CD62L^{hi}, KLRG-1^{hi}, CD27^{hi}, or Bcl-2^{hi} P14 CD8 T cells is indicated. (E)

Production of IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-2 by donor P14 CD8 T cells at 60 days post-transfer into recipient animals. Splenocytes from naive WT and CD4 -/- recipient mice were incubated with LCMV peptide (D^b GP33-41) and BFA for 5 h in vitro. Cells were then stained for extracellular CD8 and intracellular IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-2 expression. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor P14 CD8 T cells. The percent of IFN- γ^+ CD8 T cells producing TNF- α or IL-2 is indicated. (F) Experimental setup for recall analysis. Approximately 60 days post initial adoptive transfer, donor P14 CD8 T cells were reisolated from recipient WT or CD4 -/- mice and equal numbers of cells (~40,000/mouse) were transferred into naïve WT animals. These animals were then challenged with VVgp33 (5 x 10⁶ PFU i.v.). Animals were then sacrificed at 5 days post VV-gp33 infection and the total number of responding donor cells was calculated in the spleen and depicted in (G). All data shown are representative of 4 different experiments.

Figure 4. CD4 T cells are not required for the differentiation of all LCMV-specific CD8 T cells into fully functional memory cells. (A) Experimental setup. Naïve WT animals were infected with LCMV-Armstrong. At 8 days post-infection, LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into either uninfected or LCMV-infection matched WT and CD4 -/- animals. Recipient mice were then sacrificed at approximately 75 days post-transfer and both the number and overall quality of these cells were assessed. (B) Percentage of donor LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells in the spleen of recipient mice at day 75 post adoptive transfer. Splenocytes from recipient mice were stained with D^b GP33-41, D^b GP276-286, or D^b NP396-404 MHC class I tetramer and antibodies to Thy1.1 and CD8α. The percentage of total donor CD8 T cells

(most left hand panel) and the percentage of donor CD8 T cells specific for the different epitopes of LCMV (remaining three panels) are indicated. (C) Comparison of the total number of donor D^b GP33-41⁺, D^b GP276-286⁺, or D^b NP396-404⁺ CD8 T cells in the spleen of recipient mice 75 days post-transfer. (n=3). (D) Phenotypic expression of donor CD8 T cells in the spleen of recipient animals at day 75 post adoptive transfer. Histograms depict the MFI of different phenotypic markers analyzed. Data shown are gated on D^b GP33-41⁺ donor CD8 T cells. (E) Production of IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-2 by donor LCMV-specific CD8 T cells approximately 75 days post-transfer into recipient animals. Splenocytes from recipient animals were incubated with three different LCMV peptides (D^b NP396-404, GP33-41, or GP276-286) and BFA for 5 h in vitro. The cells were then stained for extracellular Thy 1.1 and CD8 and intracellular IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-2 expression. The percent of donor CD8 T cells producing IFN-y (most left hand panel) and percent of IFN- γ^+ donor CD8 T cells also producing TNF- α (middle panel) or IL-2 (most right hand panel) are indicated. All data shown are representative of 3 different experiments.

Figure 5. Absence of CD4 T cells during LCMV infection results in impaired antigen clearance. (A) Experimental setup. Memory P14 CD8 T cells isolated from WT immune mice (>90 days post LCMV-Armstrong infection) were purified and labeled in vitro with CFSE. Equal numbers of these memory cells were adoptively transferred into LCMV-infected WT or CD4 -/- animals (8 days post-infection). Recipient mice were then bled at various time points post-transfer and both the percentage and CFSE profile of the donor cells were assessed. (B) Comparison of the frequency and CFSE profile of donor

memory P14 CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood of recipient animals at days 7, 14, and 21 post-transfer. The upper panel shows Thy1.1 and CD8 staining (the percent of donor cells is indicated) and the lower panel is gated on donor memory P14 CD8 T cells and shows the CFSE profile at different times post-infection (the percent of cells having completely diluted out their CFSE expression is indicated). (C) Comparison of the percentage and CFSE profile of donor memory cells in different tissues of LCMV-infected WT or CD4 -/- animals approximately 28 days post-transfer. The top panel shows Thy1.1 and CD8 staining (the percent of donor cells is indicated) and the lower panel is gated on donor memory P14 CD8 T cells and shows the CFSE profile (the percent of cells having completely diluted out their CFSE expression is indicated). (D) Phenotypic profile of donor memory CD8 T cells in the spleen of recipient animals at day 28 post-transfer. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor memory P14 CD8 T cells. All data shown are representative of 4 different experiments.

Figure 6. Not the absence of CD4 T cells, but rather the persistence of low level of LCMV antigen impedes normal memory CD8 T cell development in LCMV-Armstrong infected CD4 -/- animals. (A) Experimental setup. Naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into WT mice and animals were subsequently infected with LCMV-Armstrong. Approximately 8 days post-infection, effector P14 CD8 T cells were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into different recipient animals (day 8 LCMV-infected WT, naïve CD4 -/-, day 8 LCMV-infected CD4 -/-, and day 8 VV-infected CD4 -/-). Recipient mice were then bled at various time points post-transfer and the overall quality of donor cells was assessed. (B) Kinetics of CD127 and CD62L

expression on donor P14 CD8 T cells after adoptive transfer into recipient mice. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor CD8 T cells. (n=4). (C) Phenotypic properties of donor CD8 T cells in the spleen of different recipient animals approximately 60 days post adoptive transfer. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor CD8 T cells. The percent of CD127^{hi}, CD62L^{hi}, KLRG-1^{hi}, CD27^{hi}, or Bcl-2^{hi} donor P14 CD8 T cells is indicated. (D) Production of IFN-γ, TNF-α, and IL-2 by donor P14 CD8 T cells at 60 days posttransfer into recipient animals. Splenocytes from different recipient groups were incubated with LCMV peptide (D^b GP33-41) and BFA for 5 h in vitro. Cells were then stained for extracellular Thy1.1 and CD8 and intracellular IFN-γ, TNF-α, and IL-2 expression. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor P14 CD8 T cells. The percent of IFN-γ⁺ CD8 T cells producing TNF-α or IL-2 is indicated. All data shown are representative of 3 different experiments.

Supplementary Figure Legends

Figure S1. Effector P14 CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into naïve MHC class II -/animals failed to develop into fully functional memory CD8 T cells. (A) Experimental setup. Naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into WT mice and animals were subsequently infected with LCMV-Armstrong. Approximately 8 days postinfection, effector P14 CD8 T cells were isolated, purified, and adoptively transferred into either uninfected or LCMV-infection matched WT, CD4 -/-, or MHC class II -/animals. Recipient mice were then bled at various time points post-transfer and the overall quality of donor cells was assessed. (B) Longitudinal analysis of cell-surface expression of CD127 and CD62L on donor P14 CD8 T cells after adoptive transfer into different recipient mice. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor CD8 T cells and the percent of CD127^{hi} (left panel) or CD62L^{hi} (right panel) P14 CD8 T cells is indicated. (C) Comparison of absolute number of donor CD8 T cells in different peripheral tissues (spleen and liver) of recipient animals approximately 60 days post adoptive transfer (n=4). (D) Phenotypic properties of donor CD8 T cells in the spleen of LCMV-infected recipient mice approximately 60 days post adoptive transfer. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor CD8 T cells. Histograms depict the MFI of different phenotypic markers analyzed. (E) Production of IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-2 by donor P14 CD8 T cells at 60 days post-transfer into recipient animals. Splenocytes from different recipient groups were incubated with LCMV peptide (D^b GP33-41) and BFA for 5 h in vitro. Cells were then stained for extracellular Thy 1.1 and CD8 and intracellular IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-2 expression. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor P14 CD8 T cells. The percent of donor CD8 T cells producing IFN- γ (most left hand panel) and percent of IFN- γ^+ donor CD8 T cells also producing TNF- α (middle panel) or IL-2 (most right hand panel) are indicated. All data shown are representative of 3 different experiments.





В.

GP276

93

Ô

e.

IFN-γ





















D.
















Figure 6.

C.

% CD127th of total Thy1 1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells 0 5 0 5 0 00 ---- WT Arm 📥 -/- Naive ---- Arm → -/- VV 40 50 10 20 30 0 Days Post-Transfer % CD62L^{hi} of total Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells 100--/- Naive 75 -/- Arm 50 25 0 10 20 30 40 Days Post-Transfer 50 0



D.



Supplementary Figure 1.





Β.

Α.



IL-2 43.3

30.7

38 4

3.92

27.5

2.46

Supplementary Figure 1.



Chapter 3: Homeostatic turnover of virus-specific memory CD8 T cells occurs stochastically and is independent of CD4 T cell help

Abstract

The continued persistence of memory CD8 T cells long after the resolution of infection, which enables these cells to play an important role in conferring lifelong protective immunity, is associated with the increased survival and the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells. Despite this understanding, the rules and elements that regulate this long-term maintenance of memory cells require further characterization. In this study, we utilized a series of adoptive transfer experiments along with mathematical modeling to both rigorously quantify the homeostatic turnover and address the role of CD4 T cell help in the long-term maintenance of the quality of memory CD8 T cells. We made the following observations in this study: 1) the mean and the variance in the number of divisions both increased linearly at similar rates and the CFSE distribution of the divisions followed a Poisson distribution, which collectively suggested that the recruitment of memory cells into division was stochastic, 2) the homeostatic turnover was comparable among memory CD8 T cells specific for different epitopes of LCMV, and 3) memory CD8 T cells maintained in the absence of CD4 T cell help underwent normal homeostatic turnover and retained both their phenotypic expression and function. These results show that both the stochastic and TCR specificity independent homeostatic turnover and the long-term maintenance of the overall quality of virus-specific memory CD8 T cells are independent of CD4 T cell help.

Introduction

The hallmarks of memory CD8 T cells include both their ability to respond faster and more efficiently compared to naïve cells upon secondary challenge, and also their ability to persist long after the infection has been cleared (4, 5, 47, 354-356). This latter quality of memory cells is essential in providing lifelong protective immunity, both in mice and in humans (88, 357). Due to this importance in host immunity, there has been much interest over the years in understanding the mechanisms and regulations of the long-term maintenance of antigen-specific memory CD8 T cells. Initially, it was argued that this persistence of memory CD8 T cells was due to continual stimulation from small amounts of persisting antigen (358). However, subsequent studies have demonstrated that memory maintenance is independent of antigen, and is instead associated with IL-7 and IL-15 mediated survival and homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells (93, 95-99, 107, 108, 132). More recent experiments have shown that helper CD4 T cells (Thelper cells) are also important for the continued persistence of memory CD8 T cells after acute *Listeria monocytogenes* (LM) or lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) infection (216). Although this role of $T_{\rm H}$ cells in the maintenance of memory CD8 T cells after an acute infection is a fairly recent discovery, for most chronic infections, it has long been established that CD4 T cell help is necessary to prevent the exhaustion and deletion of antigen-specific CD8 T cells (227-230).

Despite this substantial progress made in understanding the mechanisms and regulations of memory CD8 T cell maintenance, there still remain questions that have yet to be fully addressed. First, do all memory CD8 T cells undergo homeostatic turnover or is there a subpopulation of cells that do not homeostatically divide? Next, what characterizes the turnover of memory cells – do cells divide after a fixed time or is this turnover stochastic? In addition, how do CD4 T cells aid (e.g. survival vs. homeostatic turnover) in promoting the persistence of memory CD8 T cells and is the antigenspecificity of these T_H cells important? Lastly, do memory CD8 T cells also continue to require CD4 T cell help to retain their overall quality (e.g. phenotypic profile and function)?

To more carefully address the above-described questions, we longitudinally analyzed, within individual mice, both the frequency and the homeostatic turnover of fully functional LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells after adoptive transfer into naïve wild-type (WT) mice. This information allowed us to use mathematical modeling to more rigorously and more accurately quantify the homeostatic turnover and the dynamics of memory CD8 T cell maintenance. We also utilized naïve CD4 T cell deficient (CD4 -/-) and major histocompatibility complex class II deficient (MHCII -/-) mice as recipients to address the requirement for CD4 T cell help in the long-term maintenance of the overall quality of memory CD8 T cells. These animals are ideal models to study the role of CD4 T cells as they exhibit significant impairment in the generation and maintenance of memory CD8 T cells in the context of both acute and chronic infections and this impairment has been described to be due to the absence of CD4 T cells in these mice. This study provides a much needed longitudinal and rigorous quantitative analysis of the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells and helps investigate the maintenance of memory CD8 T cells in the absence of CD4 T cell help.

Results

Quantitative analysis of homeostatic turnover of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells

To quantitatively analyze the homeostatic turnover of fully functional memory CD8 T cells, approximately 1 x 10^5 naïve P14 CD8 T cells (specific for the D^b GP33-41 epitope of LCMV) were adoptively transferred into naïve congenic WT mice and then these P14 chimeric mice were infected with the Armstrong strain of LCMV. At >60 days post-infection the majority of the memory P14 CD8 T cells had further differentiated from effector memory (CD62L^{lo}, CCR7⁻, CD27^{lo/int}, found mostly in non-lymphoid tissues, less efficient at IL-2 production, and reduced proliferative capacity) to central memory (CD62L^{hi}, CCR7⁺, CD27^{hi}, efficiently produce IL-2, and great proliferative capacity) CD8 T cells. These (day >60) memory P14 CD8 T cells were purified, labeled in vitro with CFSE, and adoptively transferred into congenic naïve WT recipients (179). Recipient mice were then serially bled at various time points post-transfer and both the number and the CFSE profiles of the transferred memory cells were longitudinally assessed in individual mice. Consistent with earlier studies demonstrating long-term persistence of memory CD8 T cells, we observed that the transferred memory CD8 T cells were stably maintained in WT animals for the entire duration of the experiments (Fig 1a). At day 1 post-transfer, the percentage of donor memory cells observed in the peripheral blood ranged between 0.14 and 0.26%. While this percentage fluctuated slightly over time, overall, the number of transferred memory CD8 T cells remained constant as far out as 120 days post-transfer. More specifically, we calculated the mean rate of loss of donor memory cells to be 0.0005 per day, which was not statistically

different from 0 (p=0.78). This stability in the maintenance of the donor memory cells is shown in Fig 1c.

In regard to the homeostatic turnover of the transferred memory cells, the initial inspection of the CFSE profiles of these cells at different time points post-transfer suggested that the turnover of memory CD8 T cells occurred slowly, but continuously. In support, the percentage of cells that had undergone at least 1 round of division increased from about 60%, at day 21 post-transfer, to approximately 80-90%, by 60 days posttransfer (Fig 1b). Examination of the frequency of undivided cells at different time points revealed that the percentage of undivided cells decreased exponentially with time (Fig 2a), suggesting that there was a single homogeneous population of memory cells (no separate population of non-dividing memory CD8 T cells) and that the recruitment into division was stochastic. In order to confirm this, we subjected the CFSE profiles of donor memory CD8 T cells to further mathematical analysis (see Material and Methods). If all memory cells were capable of division and the recruitment into division were stochastic, then the frequency of cells having undergone different numbers of divisions at a given time would follow a Poisson distribution. A characteristic of the Poisson distribution is that the mean number of divisions and the variance in the number of divisions are the same and if the division rate does not change over time, they should both increase linearly with time. In Figure 2b, we observed that this indeed appeared to be the case. The mean number of divisions and the variance in the number of divisions both increased linearly with time at a rate of about 0.04 divisions/day, which translated into an average rate of division (λ) of approximately 0.02 divisions/day or an intermiotic time $(1/\lambda)$ of approximately 50 days (see Materials and Methods). As might be

expected, the variance in the number of divisions was slightly less than the mean number of divisions because while the time for cells to undergo division was much smaller than the rate of recruitment into division as we had assumed it was not zero. In Figure 2c, we made maximum use of all the CFSE data by fitting the entire dataset for the CFSE distribution in the number of cells over time, in each mouse, to the model for stochastic division. We observed that the rate of division (λ) estimated from the fit to the entire CFSE distribution was indeed in agreement with that estimated from the rate of increase in the mean number of divisions described above. Collectively, these observations implied that the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells occurred stochastically, where the probability that a memory cell divided did not depend on its previous division history. This stochastic turnover resulted in the mean number of divisions of cells in the population increasing at a rate of about 0.04 divisions per day, which corresponds to an average rate of division (λ) of 0.02 divisions/day or an intermiotic time, which equals $1/\lambda$, of approximately 50 days.

Comparison of the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells specific for different epitopes of LCMV

Next, we wanted to examine whether the pattern of homeostatic turnover observed for transgenic Db GP33-41+ memory P14 CD8 T cells also held true for populations of endogenous memory CD8 T cells specific for different epitopes of LCMV in two distinct strains of mice. To do this, we infected both naïve WT C57BL/6 or naïve WT BALB/c mice with the Armstrong strain of LCMV. At >60 days post-infection, LCMV-infected animals were sacrificed, and the total splenocytes were labeled with CFSE and adoptively transferred into congenic naïve C57BL/6 or BALB/c recipients. The recipient mice were then sacrificed at different time points post-transfer and the CFSE profiles of different populations of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells (D^b NP396-404⁺ in C57BL/6 and L^d NP118-126⁺in BALB/c) were assessed.

As observed in Fig 3a and b, the overall pattern of the homeostatic turnover of D^b NP396-404⁺ and L^d NP118-126⁺ memory CD8 T cells closely resembled that observed earlier with memory P14 CD8 T cells. For example, we observed that for both D^b NP396-404⁺ and L^d NP118-126⁺ memory CD8 T cells, the mean number of divisions and the variance in the number of divisions also increased linearly with time. In addition, the CFSE distribution of these memory CD8 T cells followed a Poisson distribution. These data indicated that the homeostatic turnover of memory cells of different specificities (D^b NP396-404⁺ vs. L^d NP118-126⁺) in different strains of mice (C57BL/6 vs. BALB/c) was consistent with a stochastic model of cell division. We also observed that the CFSE profile of the total CD44^{hi} memory CD8 T cells was virtually identical to that of D^b NP396-404⁺ memory CD8 T cells at day 21 post-transfer, suggesting that all memory CD8 T cells, irrespective of their specificity and mouse strain exhibit similar homeostatic turnover (slow, continuous, and stochastic recruitment into division).

Role of CD4 T cell help in the homeostatic turnover and persistence of memory CD8 T cells

For most acute infections, CD4 T cell help has been traditionally thought to be important in the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells (231). However, more recently, it has been proposed that CD4 T cell help is necessary for the long-term persistence of memory CD8 T cells (216). Therefore, we next wanted to more rigorously determine the role of helper CD4 T cells for maintaining the quantity and quality of memory CD8 T cells. Briefly, fully functional memory P14 CD8 T cells were purified from WT LCMV immune mice (>60 days post-infection) as described earlier. Cells were then labeled with CFSE in vitro and adoptively transferred into either uninfected WT, CD4 -/-, or MHCII -/- mice. These recipient animals were then serially bled at various time points post-transfer and both the frequency and the CFSE profiles of the transferred memory cells were longitudinally assessed in individual mice (Fig 4a).

As shown in Fig 4b, we observed that the donor memory cells were stably maintained when adoptively transferred into either WT or CD4 -/- recipients, but slowly declined in number when transferred into MHCII -/- animals. At day 1 post-transfer, the percentages of donor memory cells in the peripheral blood of WT, CD4 -/-, and MHCII -/- mice were approximately the same (0.1 - 0.4%). By 70 days post-transfer when the animals were sacrificed, the transferred memory cells made up less than 0.1% of the peripheral blood in MHCII -/- animals, whereas in WT and CD4 -/- recipient mice, this percentage remained at or around the initial frequency (0.1 - 0.4%). In support, when the mean rate of the loss of donor cells was calculated for the different recipient groups, we found that this rate was not significantly different from 0 in both WT (0.0005 cells/day, 95% CI: -0.004 - 0.003) and CD4 -/- animals (-0.002 per day, 95% CI: -0.0027 - 0.007), indicating stable maintenance of the transferred cells in these recipient groups. However, in MHCII -/- animals, the donor memory CD8 T cells decayed at a mean rate of 0.015 per day (95% CI: -0.01 - 0.02; p<0.0001), which is equivalent to a half life of about 67 days. This observed trend in memory persistence among the different recipient animals was not unique to the peripheral blood, but was also true for all tissues examined (e.g. spleen, lymph nodes, liver, and bone marrow). As shown in Fig 4c and d, we consistently observed a 5- to 10-fold decrease both in the percentage and in the total number of donor memory CD8 T cells in the tissues of MHCII -/- animals compared to WT and CD4 -/- mice.

In contrast with the observed loss of memory CD8 T cells in MHCII -/- recipients, we observed no substantial defect in the homeostatic turnover of the transferred memory CD8 T cells in any of the recipient mice (Fig 4e). Analysis of the CFSE profiles revealed that the mean number of divisions (Fig 4f) and the variance in the number of divisions (not shown) increased linearly with time in WT (mean: 0.04 divisions/day), CD4 -/- (mean: 0.048 divisions/day), and MHCII -/- (mean: 0.054 divisions/day) mice. In addition, the distribution of the number of donor cells having undergone different rounds of divisions followed a Poisson distribution in all recipient animals (Figure 4g). This indicated that the homeostatic turnover of donor memory cells from WT, CD4 -/-, and MHCII -/- recipients occurred slowly with the recruitment into division being stochastic.

Assessment of the role of CD4 T cell help in maintaining the overall quality of memory CD8 T cells

The hallmark of memory CD8 T cells is their ability to confer protective immunity by responding more rapidly and more efficiently upon secondary challenge. This intrinsic quality of memory cells is greatly dependent on CD4 T cell help (231). Along these lines, we next examined whether memory CD8 T cells continue to require CD4 T cell help to retain their overall quality. To address this, we adoptively transferred fully functional and CFSE labeled memory P14 CD8 T cells, purified from LCMV immune WT P14 chimeric mice (>60 days post-infection), into either uninfected WT, CD4 -/-, or MHCII -/- animals as done previously (Fig 4a). At least 60 days post-transfer, the recipient mice were sacrificed and both the phenotypic profile and the functional quality of the donor memory CD8 T cells were assessed.

In regard to phenotypic expression, we observed no noticeable discrepancy among donor memory CD8 T cells from WT, CD4 -/-, and MHCII -/- animals (Fig 5a). For instance, donor memory cells isolated from the spleens of all three groups expressed high levels of CD62L, CD127, CD27, CD44, and CD122 (IL-2/IL-15R β) – profile characteristic of healthy memory CD8 T cells. In addition, these memory cells expressed negligible levels of markers associated with activation and effector activity (KLRG-1, CD25/IL-2R α , CD69, PD-1, and Granzyme B). This lack of difference in phenotypic profile was also true among donor cells isolated from other peripheral tissues (e.g. liver, lung, bone marrow, peripheral blood, and lymph nodes; data not shown), suggesting that CD4 T cell help was not required for maintaining the phenotypic profile of memory CD8 T cells.

In agreement with the phenotypic data, we also did not observe any significant discrepancy in the functional quality of the transferred cells in all the recipient animals. When donor CD8 T cells maintained in WT, CD4 -/-, or MHCII -/- were isolated and restimulated in vitro with LCMV GP33 peptide, they all rapidly produced IFN- γ with approximately 94% and 20% of the cells also producing TNF- α and IL-2, respectively (Fig 5b). Similarly, we observed that the recall capability of the donor memory cells was unaffected by the absence of CD4 T cell help during memory maintenance. This was

demonstrated by adoptively transferring equal number of donor memory cells, that had been maintained in WT, CD4 -/-, or MHCII -/- animals for at least 60 days, into normal C57BL/6 mice and then challenging these mice with vaccinia virus expressing the GP33 epitope of LCMV (VV-GP33). Approximately 5 days post-challenge, the animals were sacrificed and the recall response of the donor memory CD8 T cells was analyzed (Fig 5c). As shown in Fig 5d, the donor memory cells maintained in WT, CD4 -/-, or MHCII -/- animals all responded comparably after VV-GP33 challenge. The responding donor cells constituted approximately 1 – 2% of the total peripheral blood in all the groups. In addition, we observed similar total number of donor cells both in the spleen (Fig 5e) and in the liver (data not shown). Altogether, these results suggested that although the long-term persistence of memory CD8 T cells may depend on CD4 T cell help (at least in MHCII -/- animals), the homeostatic turnover and the overall quality (both in phenotypic expression and in recall ability) were unaffected by the absence of helper CD4 T cells during the maintenance phase of CD8 T cell immune response.

Discussion

There has been much interest over the years in understanding the maintenance of memory CD8 T cells, as these cells are required to mount a much more rapid and efficient immune response upon secondary exposure to a given pathogen (4, 355, 359, 360). In this study, we longitudinally assessed, in individual mice, both the numbers and the homeostatic turnover of antigen-specific memory CD8 T cells. We did so after adoptive transfer of memory CD8 cells into either WT, CD4 -/-, or MHCII -/- recipients. This allowed us to use mathematical modeling to rigorously quantify the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells, and also address the role of CD4 T cell help both in this turnover and in the long-term maintenance of the overall quality of memory CD8 T cells.

Our initial analysis of memory CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into WT recipients revealed that these cells were stably maintained and underwent slow homeostatic turnover that was independent of epitope specificity (total CD44^{hi}, D^b GP33-41⁺ P14, D^b NP396-404⁺, and L^d NP118-126⁺) and mouse strain (C57BL/6 and BALB/c). These results are in agreement earlier qualitative observations that demonstrated that memory CD8 T cells actively undergo homeostatic turnover and this turnover is important in the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells (95, 130, 132, 360).

However, our study is distinct from these more qualitative studies in that it provides a much-needed rigorous quantitative analysis of the homeostatic turnover of antigen-specific memory CD8 T cells. Accordingly, we determined that the recruitment of memory CD8 T cells into division was stochastic rather than deterministic. Had division followed a deterministic model, in which all cells spend the same time between successive divisions, then, at any given time, the number of divisions that all the memory cells had undergone would have differed by at most one division. In contrast, we observed that the variance in the number of divisions increased linearly with time at a rate similar to the increase in the mean number of divisions, which suggested a stochastic model for cell division, in which the probability that a cell divides does not depend on its previous history. We further validated the stochastic nature of memory CD8 T cell turnover by demonstrating that the numbers of divisions followed a Poisson distribution, as predicted by a stochastic model for cell turnover. Lastly, like other past studies (226, 361, 362), we assumed that death like division occurred stochastically (random birthdeath or RBD model); this allowed us to infer that the mean number of divisions increased at twice the rate of division (λ), as each division would result in the production of two cells having one additional division, while death would kill cells of all divisions equally (361). Based on this assumption, we calculated that the turnover of memory CD8 T cells occurs at a rate of 0.02 divisions/day or an intermiotic time of about 50 days (1/ λ). Our estimation is comparable to that proposed by Di Rosa and colleagues (intermiotic time of 63 days), who used BrdU to calculate the rate of turnover of memory-phenotype (CD44^{hi}) CD8 T cells in thymectomized naïve mice (226). This modest difference between the two estimations could be due to the different cell labeling techniques or the type of memory cells studied.

In addition to this rigorous quantitative analysis, our study differs from past studies by also analyzing the requirement for CD4 T cell help during the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells, both in their quantity and in their quality. We first observed that antigen-specific helper CD4 T cells were not required for memory CD8 T cell maintenance, as memory cells adoptively transferred into naïve WT recipients – uninfected and therefore, lack antigen-specific T cells – were stably maintained and retained both their phenotypic profile and functions. While this demonstrated that antigen-specific CD4 T cells were not required, it did not rule out a non-specific role for CD4 T cell help. Therefore, we utilized naïve CD4-/- mice as recipients for our adoptive transfer experiments, since these animals lack CD4 T cells due to the deletion of the CD4 gene (363). Analysis of the CFSE profiles of memory CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into naïve CD4 -/- recipients showed that the homeostatic turnover of memory cells was unaffected by the absence of CD4 T cell help. Furthermore as observed in WT recipient mice, the transferred memory CD8 T cells in CD4 -/- animals were stably maintained in their total number and retained both their phenotypic expression and functions for the duration of the experiments, suggesting that CD4 T cell help is not required for the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells, both in their quantity and in their quality.

A potential problem with the use of CD4-/- mice is that the CD8 T cell population in these animals has been shown to be contaminated with MHCII-restricted T cells that may substitute for the traditional helper CD4 T cells (337, 364, 365). Therefore, to circumvent this potential problem, we adoptively transferred memory CD8 T cells into uninfected MHC II -/- mice, which also lack CD4 T cells (340). We observed that even in these recipient animals, the donor memory CD8 T cells exhibited homeostatic turnover comparable to that observed in WT and CD4 -/- recipients. However, in contrast with the memory cells transferred into WT or CD4-/- animals, donor memory CD8 T cells slowly declined in their number when transferred into naive MHCII-/- mice. Interestingly, however, both the phenotype of the donor memory cells and the ability to respond to secondary challenges remained unchanged, supporting the earlier findings from CD4 -/animals.

It is interesting to speculate on the potential causes for the discrepancy observed in the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells in regard to their total number in CD4 -/- and MHCII -/- animals. As described earlier, several studies have reported that the CD8 T cell population in CD4 -/- mice is contaminated with MHCII-restricted T cells that could behave like traditional helper CD4 T cells (337, 364, 365); therefore, the absence of impairment in the persistence of memory cells in CD4 -/- animals could be due to the help provided by these nontraditional helper T cells. On the other hand, MHC class II molecule is expressed on various cell types (e.g. thymic epithelium, B cells, macrophages, and dendritic cells) and therefore, the observed loss of donor memory CD8 T cells in these animals could be more due to the intrinsic quality of these mice rather than merely due to the absence of CD4 T cells (340). In support, MHCII -/- animals have been shown to spontaneously develop various immune disorders, such as pancreatitis and inflammatory bowel disease (339, 366). Further work will be required to better address this.

In conclusion, our study provides both a much-needed rigorous quantitative analysis of the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells and an assessment of the requirement for CD4 T cell help during the memory maintenance phase of CD8 T cell immune response. This study will be of great benefit in better understanding the regulations of memory CD8 T cell maintenance and sets the stage for future studies to address how different cytokines (e.g. IL-7 and IL-15) and various niches (e.g. bone marrow) influence this stochastic turnover of memory CD8 T cells.

Materials and Methods

Virus Infection

LCMV Armstrong and recombinant vaccinia virus expressing the GP33 epitope of LCMV (VV-GP33) were propagated, titered and used as previously described (351, 352).

Mice

Six to 8-week old female C57BL/6 (B6), BALB/c, CD4 -/-, and MHCII -/- mice were purchased from Jackson Laboratories (Bar Harbor, ME) or Taconic Farms (Germantown, NY). Thy1.1⁺ P14 transgenic mice with T cells expressing the T cell receptor specific for the D^b GP33-41 epitope of LCMV were obtained from Jackson Laboratories and backcrossed to B6 mice in our colony (47). LCMV immune WT P14 chimeric mice were generated by adoptively transferring 1 x 10⁵ naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells into congenic B6 mice and subsequently infecting these animals with 2 x 10⁵ pfu of LCMV-Armstrong. For secondary challenge experiments, 3 x 10⁴ immune Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into naïve B6 mice and infected with 5 x 10⁶ pfu VV-GP33. All mice were used in accordance with NIH and the Emory University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee guidelines.

Lymphocyte Isolation and Purification

Single-cell suspensions were prepared from the spleen and from the brachial, inguinal, and mesenteric lymph nodes. Bone marrow was obtained by flushing two femurs with cold RPMI 1640. Total number of cells in bone marrow was calculated as follows: # of cells in two femurs x 7.9 (367). Lymphocytes from blood and liver were obtained as

described in (132). Memory P14 CD8 T cells were purified using anti-CD8 MACS magnetic beads and columns (Miltenyi Biotec, Auburn, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The purity of MACS-purified samples was >90%.

CFSE Labeling and Adoptive Transfer

LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells were labeled with CFSE (Molecular Probes) by incubating at 5 mM in PBS, quenching with FCS, and washing as described previously (353). Approximately 1 x 10^6 memory P14 CD8 T cells or 20-50 x 10^6 total LCMV immune splenocytes (from B6 or Balb/c) were adoptively transferred intravenously (i.v.) into naïve recipient mice.

Cell Surface and Intracellular Staining

All antibodies were purchased from BD biosciences (San Diego, CA), except for antimouse IL-7Ra, which was purchased from eBiosciences (San Diego, CA). Cells were stained for surface proteins and intracellular proteins and cytokines as described previously (46).

Preparation of $H-2D^b$ and $H-2L^d$ Tetramers

Tetramers of D^b containing NP396-404 and GP33-41 and L^d containing NP118-126 to quantify CD8 T cells specific for these LCMV epitopes were prepared as previously described (53).

Calculations and Mathematical Modeling

The mean number of divisions and variance in the number of divisions of memory CD8 T cells from the CFSE data was calculated as follows. If $f_n(t)$ equals the fraction of cells having undergone *n* divisions at time *t*, then the mean and variance in the number of

divisions are given by
$$\mu(t) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} n f_n(t)$$
, and $\sigma^2(t) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} f_n(t)(n - \mu(t))^2$ respectively.

Frequencies rather than absolute numbers were used because the average number of memory CD8 T cells remains constant over time and thus, the measurement of frequencies is more accurate than that of total number of cells.

For a stochastic model of division it can be shown that the frequency of cells with n divisions follows a Poisson distribution. See (361) for details. If we assume both division and death occur at random (i.e. a random birth-death model; RBD), then the number and the frequency of cells with n divisions, x_n , and f_n are given by

$$x_n = f_n e^{(\lambda - d)t}$$
 and $f_n = \frac{(2\lambda t)^n e^{-(2\lambda t)}}{n!}$,

where λ and d are the rate constants for division and death (per unit time). We see that the frequency of cells with *n* divisions, *f_n*, follows a Poisson distribution with the mean number of divisions and variance in the number of divisions increasing at rate 2 λ .

Figure Legends

Figure 1. Longitudinal analysis of the long-term maintenance of donor memory CD8 T cells. A and C. Maintenance of donor memory CD8 T cells in WT recipient mice shown as percentage of total peripheral blood at different time points post-transfer. Data shown are 3 representative experiments out of 7 different experiments in (A) and n=10 in (C). B. CFSE profile of the homeostatic turnover of donor memory CD8 T cells maintained in WT recipients at various time points post-transfer. Number shown is the percentage of donor cells in each division. Data shown are 3 representative experiments.

Figure 2. Quantitative analysis of the homeostatic turnover of donor memory CD8 T cells. **A.** Change in the frequency of undivided donor memory CD8 T cells at different time points post-transfer. Solid line represents the best regression line. **B.** Change in both the mean number of divisions and the variance in the number of divisions for donor memory CD8 T cells at different time points post-transfer. Solid lines represent the best regression line for the mean (black) and for the variance (red). **C.** Plot of the CFSE distribution of donor memory CD8 T cell turnover for different time points post-transfer. Solid lines represent the values predicted from a Poisson distribution for days 14 (black), 28 (red), and 60 (green) post-transfer. All data shown are representative of 7 different experiments.

Figure 3. Comparison of the homeostatic turnover of memory CD8 T cells specific for different epitopes of LCMV. **A.** CFSE profile of the homeostatic turnover of donor

naïve (CD8⁺CD44^{lo}) and donor memory (CD8⁺CD44^{hi} and D^b NP396-404⁺) CD8 T cells at day 21 or day 60 post-transfer. Number shown is the percentage of donor cells in each division. **B.** CFSE distribution of the homeostatic proliferation of L^d NP118-126⁺ donor memory CD8 T cells at several time points post-transfer. Number shown is the percentage of donor cells in each division.

Figure 4. Analysis of the role of CD4 T cell help in both the long-term maintenance and the homeostatic turnover of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells. A. Experimental setup. Fully functional (e.g. CD127^{hi}, CD62L^{hi}, Bcl-2^{hi}, and IL-2 producing) memory P14 CD8 T cells were purified from WT LCMV immune mice (>60 days post-infection), labeled in vitro with CFSE, and adoptively transferred into either naïve WT, CD4 -/-, or MHCII -/- animals. At different time points post-transfer, individual mice were bled and/or sacrificed, and both the maintenance and the turnover of the donor memory cells were longitudinally assessed. **B.** Longitudinal analysis of the maintenance of the donor memory CD8 T cells in WT (black), CD4 -/- (red), and MHCII -/- (green) animals. Data is shown as a percentage of the total peripheral blood. n=10. C and D. Comparison of the percentage (C) and the total number (D) of donor memory CD8 T cells in different peripheral tissues of WT, CD4 -/-, and MHCII -/- animals approximately 60 days posttransfer. Data shown are representative of 5 different experiments. E. CFSE profiles of the homeostatic turnover of donor memory CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood of WT, CD4 -/-, and MHCII -/- mice for different time points post-transfer. The numbers shown are the percentage of donor cells in each division. Data shown are representative of 5 different experiments. F. Change in the mean number of divisions of donor memory

CD8 T cells at different time points after adoptive transfer. Solid lines represent the best regression lines for the mean in WT (black), CD4 -/- (red), and MHCII -/- animals (green). n=10. G. Plot of the CFSE distribution of donor memory CD8 T cell turnover for different time points post-transfer. Solid lines represent the values predicted from a Poisson distribution for days 14 (black), 21 (red), 35 (green), 48 (blue) and day 60 (light blue) post-transfer in the WT, CD4-/- and MHCII-/- mice shown in Panel A.

Figure 5. Assessment of the role of CD4 T cell help in maintaining the overall quality of fully functional memory CD8 T cells. Recipient WT, CD4 -/-, and MHCII -/- animals were sacrificed at >60 days post initial transfer and both the phenotypic profile (**A**) and cytokine production, after in vitro stimulation with LCMV GP33 peptide (**B**), of the donor memory CD8 T cells were determined. Number shown in (B) is the percent of IFN-γ⁺ donor memory CD8 T cells also producing TNF-α or IL-2. Data shown are representative of 5 different experiments. **C.** Experimental setup for recall analysis. At least 60 days post-transfer, recipient WT, CD4 -/-, and MHCII -/- animals were sacrificed and the original donor memory CD8 T cells were once again isolated, purified, and equal number of cells were adoptively transferred into new WT recipients. These recipient animals were then challenged with VV-GP33 and the recall response of the donor memory cells was assessed. Both the percentage in the peripheral blood (**D**) and the total number of the responding donor cells in the spleen (**E**) were assessed approximately 5 days post-challenge (n=3). Data shown are representative of 5 different experiments.

Figure 1.



Days Post-Transfer





Figure 3.





Figure 4.



Figure 4.





Chapter 4: Utilizing an immunosuppressant drug FTY720 to study the migratory properties of virus-specific effector and memory CD8 T cells

Abstract

A hallmark of the adaptive immune system is its ability to mount a much more rapid and potent immune response upon re-exposure to the same antigen in vivo. This enhanced protection is partly the result of both quantitative and qualitative changes that occur as naïve antigen-specific CD8 T cells develop into memory CD8 T cells. Hence, many previous studies have focused on the migratory properties of naïve, effector, and memory CD8 T cells to help identify the mechanisms by which CD8 T cells are able to confer protective immunity. Despite much progress made through these studies, there remain several questions pertaining to CD8 T cell trafficking that have yet to be clearly addressed. For example, although the mechanism by which CD8 T cells enter the lymph nodes (LNs) has been well characterized, the requirements for the egress is less well understood. Furthermore, there is still much debate as to whether memory CD8 T cells continue to re-circulate or are resident within different tissues after their differentiation from effector cells. In this study, we utilized an immunosuppressant drug FTY720 (known ligand of the sphingosine-1-phosphate receptors) as a tool to study CD8 T cell trafficking after acute LCMV infection. We observed that the egress of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells, unlike that of their naïve predecessors, occurs independent of sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling. The number of effector T cells in the peripheral tissues of FTY720 treated animals did not differ from the control group at 8 days post LCMV infection. These LCMV-specific cells were not primed in other tissues, where the egress is less dependent on sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling (e.g. spleen), as experiments with splenectomized mice resulted in similar findings. In addition, we also observed that FTY720 treatment of immune mice results in the sequestration of only a fraction of the total pool of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells within the LNs suggesting that memory CD8 T cell population consists of both circulatory and tissueresident cells. These trafficking properties of CD8 T cells should hopefully provide more insight into the mechanisms by which memory cells confer protective immunity in the context of an acute infection.

Introduction

The ultimate goal of an effective adaptive cellular immune response toward an infection/immunization is to generate long-lived memory CD8 T cells that respond rapidly upon secondary exposure and thereby, provide protective immunity for the host (4). The successful induction of this immune response is critically dependent on the migratory properties of naïve, effector, and memory CD8 T cells. For example, naïve CD8 T cells continuously circulate through the secondary lymphoid tissues (e.g. spleen and LNs) from peripheral blood in search of dendritic cells (DCs) presenting their specific antigen (29, 30). This migration of naïve CD8 T cells in and out of different secondary lymphoid tissues is critical for the induction of an effective immune response. Otherwise, both the migratory limitations (not known to traffic through most common sites of infection -e.g. skin and mucosal tissues) and the low precursor frequencies (approximately 100-200 CD8 T cells specific for a given viral epitope in an entire mouse) of these cells limit the probability of their activation (15, 31, 32). Along the same line, effector CD8 T cells express a unique set of tissue-specific homing receptors (e.g. $\alpha 4\beta 7$ and CCR9 – homing to the mucosal tissues) that allows them to migrate to various peripheral tissues and clear antigen from the host (16). This migratory property of effector cells is also essential for the induction of protective immunity as impaired antigen clearance results in defective memory CD8 T cell development (78). Lastly, upon complete antigen clearance, a subpopulation of effector CD8 T cells in the peripheral tissues differentiates into long-lived memory CD8 T cells. These memory cells are intrinsically more efficient in terms of their responsiveness compared to naïve cells and continue to patrol the peripheral tissues (e.g. intraepithelial lymphocytes, IELs – gut mucosa) long after antigen clearance (6, 8, 12). This migratory property of memory CD8 T cells is an essential part of their ability to confer protective immunity against secondary challenges. Hence, there has been much interest over the years in better identifying the various factors involved in CD8 T cell trafficking through different lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues in the hopes that this understanding would help in better understanding the mechanism by which memory CD8 T cells both are generated and confer protective immunity in the context of an acute infection/immunization.

Numerous past studies have successfully identified the requirements for the trafficking of CD8 T cells into the secondary lymphoid tissues. For example, the entry into the LNs occurs primarily via the high endothelial venules (HEVs) and involves a three-step process (rolling, tight adhesion, and transmigration) that is tightly regulated by a family of selectins, integrins, and chemokines (368). Entry into the spleen, on the other hand, occurs independently of the HEVs, but integrins and chemokines continue to play essential roles as in their absence, CD8 T cells fail to accumulate within the white pulp (T and B cell region) (232). Although this has been known for some time, the mechanism by which CD8 T cells exit the secondary lymphoid tissues and migrate back out into the peripheral blood has only now begun to be more carefully elucidated. Recent experiments with an immunosuppressant drug FTY720 have implicated sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P) signaling as being crucial for the egress of CD8 T cells from the peripheral LNs.

FTY720, 2-amino-2-[2-(4-octylphenyl)ethyl]propane-1,3-diol hydrochloride, is an immunosuppressant drug chemically derived from fungal metabolite (myriocin/ISP-1) extracted from an herb (Iscaria sinclarii) commonly used by the Chinese for its anti-aging
effects (248). This drug has been shown to be effective in both reducing allograft transplant rejections and onset of many autoimmune diseases in both animals and humans (250). Unlike the more traditional immunosuppressive drugs cyclosporin A and tacrolimus, FTY720 induces its immunosuppressive effects without interfering T lymphocyte activation (251, 252). Initial studies had suggested that FTY720 mediated apoptosis of lymphocytes, but subsequent experiments demonstrated that the blood concentration of FTY720 used in vivo for therapeutic purposes was far less than the amount required to induce apoptosis in vitro (250, 254, 256). Furthermore, experiments have shown that FTY720 acts as an agonist on 4 of the 5 S1P receptors (1, 3, 4, and 5) and induces both the down-regulation and inactivation of the different S1P receptors upon binding to them (262, 263, 296). For example, CD8 T cells isolated from mice treated with FTY720 no longer display chemotactic responsiveness toward S1P in vitro. Therefore, it has been postulated that FTY720 induces its immunosuppressive effects by down-regulating the expression of S1P receptors (primarily S1P receptor $1 - S1P_1$) and blocking the egress of CD8 T cells from the secondary lymphoid tissues. Adoptive transfer experiments with S1P₁-/- T cells further validated this finding and highlighted the importance of S1P signaling in the egress of lymphocytes from lymphoid tissues as these S1P₁ deficient cells accumulated in the secondary lymphoid organs and failed to exit into the periphery (294).

Despite this progress in understanding the different requirements for CD8 T cell trafficking through different tissues, there remain several questions that have yet to be clearly addressed. For example, although both naïve and various transplant-specific CD8 T cells require S1P₁ signaling to exit from the lymphoid tissues, it is not yet completely known whether virus-specific CD8 T cells share this requirement. This would be of great interest to many clinicians as if FTY720 can selectively block the egress of different population of CD8 T cells, it may prove to be a much better immunosuppressive agent compared to either tacrolimus or cyclosporin A. Furthermore, as described earlier, we know that memory CD8 T cells (e.g. IELs) are critical for protective immunity toward secondary exposure by patrolling the peripheral tissues (e.g. mucosal tissues), but there is still much debate as to whether these memory cells do this by continuously re-circulating between the different lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues or by being resident in different tissues.

In this study, we utilized FTY720 as a tool to study CD8 T cell trafficking after acute LCMV infection in normal mice. We observed that the egress of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells, unlike that of their naïve predecessors, occurs independently of S1P signaling. The number of effector T cells in the peripheral tissues of FTY720 treated animals did not drastically differ from the control group at 8 days post LCMV infection. These LCMV-specific cells were not primed in other tissues, where the egress is less dependent on sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling (e.g. spleen), as experiments with both splenectomized mice and influenza virus infection resulted in similar findings. In addition, we also observed that memory CD8 T cells within the gut epithelium do not recirculate and are instead resident within the tissues. FTY720 treatment of immune mice resulted in the partial sequestration of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells from various tissues (e.g. peripheral blood, lung, and spleen) within the LNs, but we observed no significant loss in the number of memory CD8 T cells within the gut epithelium. These trafficking properties of CD8 T cells should hopefully provide more insight into the

Materials and Methods

Virus

LCMV Armstrong and Influenza virus expressing the D^b GP33-41 epitope of LCMV were propagated, titered, and used as previously described (351, 369).

Mice

C57BL/6 (B6) mice were purchased from The Jackson Laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME) or Taconic Farms (Germantown, NY). Thy1.1⁺ P14 transgenic mice with CD8 T cells expressing the TCR specific for the LCMV epitope D^b-GP33-41 were obtained from The Jackson Laboratory and backcrossed to B6 mice in our colony. Immune and effector P14 CD8 T cells were made by transferring 10^5 naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells into B6 mice i.v. injection and subsequently infected with $2x10^5$ pfu of LCMV-Armstrong. For experiments addressing the role of the spleen as a source of effector CD8 T cells, these mice were infected with 10^3 PFU/nostril of recombinant influenza virus expressing the gp33 epitope of LCMV instead. All mice were used in accordance with NIH and the Emory University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee guidelines.

Lymphocyte isolation, cell surface and intracellular staining

Lymphocytes were prepared from the blood, spleen, lung, gut epithelium, and bracial and inguinal lymph nodes as described (321). All antibodies were purchased from BD Biosciences (San Diego, CA), except for anti-mouse IL-7Rαantibodies from eBiosciences (San Diego, CA) and KLRG-1 antibodies from Southern Biotech (Birmingham, AL). Cells were stained for surface or intracellular proteins and cytokines as described previously (161). For intracellular cytokine staining, splenocytes were stimulated with D^b GP33-41 peptide for 5 hours, fixed, permeabilized, and stained as described previously (143).

FTY720 treatment

Mice were exposed ad libetum to drinking water containing dissolved FTY720 at a concentration of 2 ug/mL.

Results/Discussions

Large numbers of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells are observed in the peripheral tissues after infection in FTY720 treated animals

The requirement of S1P signaling for the egress of naïve and alloantigen specific lymphocytes from the peripheral LNs has been clearly demonstrated as in vivo administration of FTY720 results in reversible sequestration of these lymphocytes within the LNs and away from the peripheral tissues (256). However, the extent to which infectious pathogen induced effector CD8 T cells rely on S1P signaling for their egress from the secondary lymphoid tissues has not been well characterized. To better address this, we first adoptively transferred naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells (specific for the D^b GP33-41 of LCMV) into congenic C57BL/6 mice (Thy1.2⁺). Approximately a day later, these animals were treated with either water alone or with FTY720 and this treatment was continued until the end of the experiments. About 24-48 hours after the beginning of treatment, mice were infected with LCMV-Armstrong. These animals were then sacrificed at 7 days post-infection and both the distribution and the overall quality of the effector CD8 T cells in different tissues was assessed (Fig 1a). Our experimental setup provides an ideal opportunity to directly assess the efficacy of FTY720 treatment as both naïve and LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells can be tracked within a single animal as the two populations of cells are distinguishable based on their expression of Thy1.1, CD44, and CD62L – naïve CD8 T cells: Thy1.1⁻, CD44^{lo}, CD62L^{hi}; LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells: Thy1.1⁺. In agreement with previous findings (250), in vivo administration of FTY720 resulted in the significant loss of naïve CD8 T cells from the peripheral blood as observed in Fig 1b. In animals treated with water alone, naïve CD8 T

cells constituted nearly 50% of the endogenous (Thy1.1⁻) CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood. However, the percentage of naïve CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood of FTY720 treated was less than 1% of the endogenous CD8 T cell population. This loss in the peripheral blood (>300 fold) correlated with a significant increase in total number of naïve CD8 T cells in the LNs confirming that the in vivo administration of FTY720 effectively blocks the egress of naïve cells from the peripheral LNs (Fig 1c).

Surprisingly, the effect of FTY720 treatment on the egress of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells from peripheral LNs was not nearly as dramatic as compared to naïve CD8 T cells. At 7 days post-infection, we observed a significant population of Thy1.1⁺ effector P14 CD8 T cells in all tissues examined (peripheral blood, spleen, LNs, lung, and gut/IELs) in mice treated with FTY720 that was comparable to that observed in animals of the control group (Fig 1d and e). However, we did observe a modest decrease (~2 fold) in the total number of effector P14 CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood with a corresponding increase (~3 fold) in the LNs of FTY720 treated animals compared to those animals that were given water alone.

We next compared both the phenotypic expression and the function of these LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells in the hopes of understanding why a subset of effector CD8 T cells are able to emigrate from the LNs in the absence of S1P signaling whereas others can not. We initially hypothesized that this dependence on S1P signaling may be linked to the overall activation state of the CD8 T cells. Those that had seen antigen or were exposed to inflammation for a longer duration are known to preferentially differentiate into terminal effector cells and perhaps these cells are less dependent on S1P signaling for their egress from the LNs (143, 161). However, we observed no apparent differences for all phenotypic markers assessed (e.g. CD127, CD62L, Granzyme B, CD27, KLRG-1, PD-1 – Fig 1f; CD25, CD122, CD69, Bcl-2 – data not shown). In addition, LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells from either of the groups efficiently produced both IFN- γ and TNF- α after in vitro peptide stimulation. All in all, our data suggest that a subset of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells does not rely on S1P signaling for their egress from the LNs. It would be interesting in future studies to assess whether there are any inherent differences at the genomic level between these two populations of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells.

The egress of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells from the LNs can occur in the absence of sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling

An obvious alternate explanation for the presence of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells in the peripheral tissues (e.g. peripheral blood, lung, and IELs) of FTY720 treated animals is that these cells had been primed and had emigrated from a tissue where the egress is less dependent on S1P signaling. Along this line, the spleen is a major site of CD8 T cell activation for many systemic infections (e.g. LCMV) (29). Furthermore, the requirement for S1P signaling in the egress of CD8 T cells from the spleen remains controversial (263). Therefore, it may be possible that the LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells observed in the peripheral tissues of FTY720 treated animals originated from the spleen rather than from the LNs. To address this, we adoptively transferred naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells into C57BL/6 mice and began FTY720 treatment as described previously in Fig 1a. However, in this experiment, we infected the animals via intranasal with influenza virus expressing the D^b GP33-41 epitope of LCMV rather than with LCMV-Armstrong as done previously. Intranasal infection of mice with influenza virus results in a very localized immune response with great majority of the CD8 T cell activation occurring within the medistinal LNs.

As observed in earlier experiments with LCMV-Armstrong, large numbers of effector P14 CD8 T cells were observed in all tissues examined (peripheral blood, medistinal LNs, spleen, lung, and IELs) in FTY720 treated animals after influenza virus infection (Fig 2a and b) suggesting that majority of the effector CD8 T cells in the peripheral tissues (e.g. peripheral blood, lung, and IEL) of FTY720 treated animals did not originate from the spleen. This was further validated with splenectomized animals as we also observed a significant number of effector P14 CD8 T cells in the different peripheral tissues of these splenectomized animals treated with FTY720 at 7 days post LCMV-Armstrong infection (Fig 2c). As noted earlier, when the total number of cells was calculated for the different tissues, both in the influenza and in the splenectomy experiments, we did observe a noticeable decrease (influenza expt: ~3.5 fold; splenectomized expt: ~2 fold) in the number of effector P14 CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood of mice treated with FTY720 compared to that observed in control animals. This decrease correlated with an increased accumulation of effector cells within the peripheral LNs suggesting that the dependence on S1P signaling for egress is not uniform among all LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells. Overall, our data validate our earlier observation that a significant population of effector P14 CD8 T cells can exit from the peripheral LNs in the absence of sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling.

Overall pool of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells consists of both re-circulating and tissue resident memory cells

Upon antigen clearance, approximately 90-95% of effector CD8 T cells undergo contraction resulting in a small population of long-lived memory CD8 T cells that behave as sentinels in the peripheral tissues and thus, providing the host with protective immunity against secondary exposure (5). However, it still remains a matter of debate as to whether these memory CD8 T cells do so by continuously re-circulating between blood, lymphoid tissues (e.g. LNs), and non-lymphoid tissues (e.g. mucosal epithelium and lung) or whether by remaining resident within the different tissues. To begin addressing this question, we treated LCMV immune P14 chimeric animals (>60 days post-infection) with FTY720 for approximately 2 days and assessed whether this treatment induced a loss of memory CD8 T cells within the different peripheral tissues. As observed in Fig 3a, FTY720 treatment did result in the loss of memory CD8 T cells in the peripheral blood (~6 fold) and in the lung (~2 fold) with a reciprocal increase in the LNs suggesting that a significant population of memory CD8 T cells in the different peripheral tissues continuously re-circulates and FTY720 treatment efficiently blocked their egress from the LNs. Interestingly, however, this loss of memory CD8 T cells from the peripheral tissues was not complete (as seen with naïve CD8 T cells) as we observed large numbers of memory P14 CD8 T cells both in the peripheral blood and in the lung. Within the gut epithelium, we actually observed no significant loss in memory P14 CD8 T cells with FTY720 treatment. This was not due to the duration of the treatment as prolonging FTY720 treatment to 30 days continuously did not result in the loss of these memory cells from the different tissues (Fig 3b) suggesting that these LCMV-specific

memory CD8 T cells do not re-circulate via the afferent lymphatic system and are more likely resident within these tissues. It should be noted that it may be possible that the subset of memory CD8 T cells that are found in the peripheral tissues of FTY720 treated animals, in fact, are re-circulating via the afferent lymphatic system, but are not sequestered in the LNs after FTY720 treatment because they are not dependent on S1P signaling, as observed with effector CD8 T cells. However, recent experiments by Masopust et al. demonstrate that there are memory CD8 T cells (e.g. within the gut epithelium) that do not re-circulate and are resident within the tissues (321). Further experiments will need to better address this in other non-lymphoid tissues (e.g. lung, liver, skin).

Overall our data provide evidence that CD8 T cells are highly mobile and that the migratory properties vary depending on their differentiation status. Naïve CD8 T cells migrate primarily between the peripheral blood and the lymphoid tissues and their egress from the LNs is highly dependent on S1P signaling. Effector CD8 T cells are capable of migrating to many different lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues and they seem to be less dependent on S1P signaling for their egress from the LNs. The overall population of memory CD8 T cells consists of both tissue-resident and continuously circulating cells that collectively work to confer protective immunity to the host.

Figure Legends

Figure 1. Large numbers of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells are observed in the peripheral tissues after infection in FTY720 treated animals. A. Experimental setup. Naïve Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells were adoptively transferred into C57BL/6 animals. Approximately a day later, mice were given either water alone (control) or FTY720 in their drinking water. Mice were then infected with LCMV-Armstrong and at day 7 postinfection, the distribution of effector and naïve CD8 T cells in different tissues was assessed. B and C. Comparison of the percentage (B) and of the absolute number (C) of naïve CD8 T cells in different tissues. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁻ CD8 T cells. The percent of CD44^{lo} and CD62L^{hi} CD8 T cells is shown in (B). n=6 in (C). D and E. Comparison of the distribution of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells in different tissues of FTY720 treated and control animals. The percent of Thy1.1⁺ effector P14 CD8 T cells is indicated in (D). n=6 in (E). F. Phenotypic properties of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells in different tissues of control and FTY720 treated animals. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ CD8 T cells. G. Production of IFN- γ and TNF- α by effector P14 CD8 T cells from control and FTY720 treated animals. Cells from the spleen, LNs, and the liver were incubated with LCMV peptide (D^b GP33-41) and BFA for 5 h in vitro. Cells were then stained for extracellular CD8 and intracellular IFN-y and TNF- α expression. Data shown are gated on Thy1.1⁺ donor P14 CD8 T cells. The percent of IFN-g⁺ Thy1.1⁺ CD8 T cells producing TNF- α is indicated. All data shown are representative of 5 different experiments.

Figure 2. The egress of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells from the LNs can occur in the absence of sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling. A and B. Comparison of the percentage (A) and of the absolute number of (B) effector P14 CD8 T cells in different peripheral tissues. P14 chimeric animals treated with FTY720 or water alone were infected with influenza virus expressing the D^b GP33-41 epitope of LCMV. Approximately 7 days post-infection, animals were sacrificed and the distribution of Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells was assessed in different tissues. The percent of Thy1.1⁺ P14 CD8 T cells was assessed in (A). n=6 in (B). C. Comparison of the total number of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells in splenectomized mice treated with either water alone or FTY720. n=6. All data shown are representative of 3 different experiments.

Figure 3. Overall pool of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells consists of both recirculating and tissue resident memory cells. A and B. Naïve P14 CD8 T cells were transferred to naïve C57BL/6 mice and recipients were infected with LCMV. Approximately 60 days later, 2 ug/mL FTY720 was dissolved in drinking water (black) or mice were maintained on normal drinking water (white). (A) Two or (B) 30 days after FTY720 treatment, the number of LCMV-specific P14 memory CD8 T cells was determined in blood (PBL), lymph nodes (LNs), lung, or small intestinal epithelium (IEL). Data shown are representative of 5 different experiments. n=3.

FIGURE 1.

Α.





С.











IFN-γ

IFN-γ

FIGURE 1.



FIGURE 2.

Α.



В.



FIGURE 2.









Chapter 5: Conclusions and Future Directions

Since Edward Jenner's groundbreaking experiment, much progress has been made resulting in the successful development of vaccines towards many human diseases (e.g. mumps, measles, rubella, influenza, diphtheria, etc.) (370). One of the greatest triumphs has been the successful eradication of smallpox during the 1970s. While during the mid-1960s some ten to fifteen million cases of smallpox occurred, today smallpox is an affliction of the past. Unfortunately, hundreds of millions of people worldwide continue to be afflicted with diseases like HIV, Hepatitis B, and HCV, as there are currently no effective vaccines toward these diseases (371-373). Furthermore, many of the current existing vaccines require improvement in their potency/efficacy as some require several booster immunizations to develop protective immunity. Therefore, there has been a great interest in better understanding both how memory CD8 T cells are generated and how these cells provide protective immunity towards secondary challenges. Such knowledge will greatly aid both in improving current vaccines and in developing novel strategies toward diseases to which no current vaccines exist.

In the first study, we addressed the role of CD4 T cells in the development of fully functional memory CD8 T cells. Others had previously suggested that CD4 T cells were critical as memory CD8 T cells generated in CD4 T cell deficient animals were severely compromised in their overall function (212, 213). However, both the mechanism and when these CD4 T cells were required during CD8 T cell immune response remain unresolved. Therefore, we attempted to address these issues, but, unexpectedly, we observed that healthy LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells could be

generated in the complete absence of CD4 T cells. Effector CD8 T cells, primed in either WT or CD4 -/- animals, developed into fully functional memory CD8 T cells when adoptively transferred into uninfected CD4 -/- animals suggesting that CD4 T cells are not required for memory CD8 T cell development. Instead, we noted impairment in LCMV antigen clearance in CD4 -/- animals and this persistence of antigen was directly responsible for the defect in memory development observed in these animals. Interestingly, however, the level of antigen persistence in these animals was significantly reduced compared to many chronic infections (e.g. Clone-13). Although the antigen was not detected by traditional methods (e.g. plaque assays), through the use of much more sensitive assays (e.g. sensor cells), we observed that there was a clear defect in the clearance of LCMV antigen in CD4 -/- animals. This may explain why many of the earlier studies had instead theorized that CD4 T cells were necessary for the "programming" of memory CD8 T cells as these studies relied mostly relied only on plaque assays to measure virus. Furthermore, this may also potentially explain for all the variations and discrepancies among the different studies addressing the role of CD4 T cells. Depending on the nature of the infection and the experimental system used to represent CD4 T cell deficiency, effector CD8 T cells alone may or may not be sufficient in the complete clearance of antigen (even if it did appear as if antigen was cleared completely by the more traditional and less sensitive assays).

Although our data suggest that CD4 T cells are not directly involved in the development of memory CD8 T cells, we postulate that CD4 T cells do play an important role, as they appear to be essential for the complete clearance of LCMV antigen. Future studies need to address how CD4 T cells aid in the clearance of LCMV antigen.

Although not likely, CD4 T cells may aid effector CD8 T cells in the clearance of virus through direct cytolytic activity (343). Alternatively, CD4 T cells may play an important role in the induction of an effective humoral immune response. These antibodies may be required for the clearance of antigen left behind by effector CD8 T cells. Along this line, it has been previously demonstrated that the therapeutic injections of LCMV-specific antibodies into LCMV-infected CD40 -/- animals results in the complete clearance of viral antigen and the rescue of the defect in memory CD8 T cell development otherwise observed in these animals (345). Furthermore, adoptive transfer of LCMV-specific transgenic CD4 T cells into chronically infected animals resulted in improved antibody response and a subsequent reduction in overall viral burden (R. Aubert, unpublished observations). Accordingly, passive transfer of antigen-specific antibodies may be of great use in improving memory CD8 T cell development in various chronic diseases.

In our second study, we observed that all memory CD8 T cells have the ability to undergo homeostatic turnover further highlighting the importance of this IL-15 mediated division in the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells. Furthermore, we observed that memory P14 CD8 T cells divided at an average rate of 0.02 divisions/day, which translates into a mean time between divisions of 25-50 days (depending on when death occurs). However, future studies should better address whether all memory CD8 T cells divide at this same rate. Our preliminary data suggest that even among memory CD8 T cells specific for a single pathogen, there may be some subtle differences in the rate at which memory CD8 T cells divide. We observed that D^b NP396-404⁺ memory CD8 T cells divided modestly slower than D^b GP33-41⁺ and D^b GP276-286⁺ memory CD8 T cells. Future studies should utilize a system in which all these different memory

CD8 T cells can be studied within a single host to minimize potential outside variables that may influence the rate of the homeostatic turnover of these cells. It would also be of interest to compare the rate of the homeostatic proliferation of memory CD8 T cells specific for different pathogens. This may or may not provide some insight as to why memory CD8 T cells are better generated towards certain pathogens compared to others.

We also observed in this study that the long-term maintenance of memory CD8 T cells (absolute number, homeostatic turnover, and function) is independent of CD4 T cell help. Memory CD8 T cells adoptively transferred into CD4 -/- animals were maintained stably, underwent normal homeostatic turnover, and retained their overall quality (phenotypic expression and function). This is in direct contrast to what others observed when memory CD8 T cells were transferred into MHC class II -/- mice (216). Future studies should work to address to resolve this discrepancy between the two animal models, as it is crucial that some intrinsic quality (besides the CD4 T cell deficiency) of the animal does not bias the data observed. For example, it has been suggested previously that CD4 -/- animals are not ideal models to study CD4 T cell deficiency as the CD8⁺ population in CD4 -/- mice is heavily contaminated with MHC class IIrestricted T cells that may compensate for the absence of the traditional CD4 T cells (365). We, on the other hand, observed that uninfected MHC class II -/- animals contained a greater percentage of CD8 T cells expressing PD-1 compared to WT animals. Along this line, several groups have suggested that MHC class II -/- mice are more susceptible to various autoimmune disorders (e.g. pancreatitis; inflammatory bowel disease) (339, 340). We do not currently know what kind of an influence these observations may have on the CD8 T cell immune response in these animals.

Lastly, we demonstrated in our final study that the egress of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells from the peripheral LNs is not dependent on S1P signaling as observed with naïve CD8 T cells. Despite FTY720 administration, we observed a significant number of LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells in all peripheral lymphoid and non-lymphoid tissues. We had initially hypothesized that these effector CD8 T cells in the peripheral tissues originated from the spleen, as S1P signaling does not seem to be as essential for egress from the spleen. However, both splenectomy and infections with the influenza virus experiments provided concrete evidence that these LCMV-specific effector CD8 T cells exit the peripheral LNs in the absence of S1P signaling. This finding was unexpected as the primary mechanism by which FTY720 promotes transplant tissue survival is by sequestering transplant-specific CD8 T cells within the peripheral LNs (256). Further work needs to be carried out to identify the mechanism by which virally induced effector CD8 T cells are able to emigrate from the peripheral LNs.

Our data from this study also support a model by which early effector CD8 T cells migrate into the intestinal mucosa, then down-regulate $\alpha 4\beta 7$ expression, differentiate into long-lived memory CD8 T cells in situ, and remain resident with the IELs without recirculating to other tissues. We observed that administration of FTY720 to an immune animal did result in the sequestration of memory CD8 T cells from different tissues (e.g. spleen, liver, lung, and blood) within the peripheral LNs. Interestingly though, there was no significant decrease in the number of memory CD8 T cells in the IEL of FTY720 treated animals compared to WT controls. This suggests that these memory CD8 T cells are non-circulating and remain resident within the IELs. In support, we also observed that nearly all of the naïve CD8 T cells from peripheral tissues were successfully

sequestered within the LNs after FTY720 treatment. However, a significant fraction of memory cells remained within the different tissues (e.g. lung) even after FTY720 administration), albeit less than control animals. Unfortunately, we can not rule out at this time that these memory CD8 T cells do continuously re-circulate, but just not through the peripheral LNs as they lack the necessary receptors. These "resident" memory CD8 T cells expressed high levels of CD62L, but their expression of CCR7 is currently unknown as there are no ideal reagents available at this time to stain for CCR7 expression in mice. Future studies may want to utilize chemotactic assays to measure the responsiveness of these cells towards CCL21/CCL19 as an indirect means of measuring for CCR7 expression. It may also be that this unique subset of LCMV-specific memory CD8 T cells, as observed with effector CD8 T cells, may not require S1P signaling for their egress from the peripheral LNs. Further work will be required to better address this. Overall, this understanding of whether memory CD8 T cells continuously re-circulate or are resident within the various tissues has obvious important ramifications for vaccination. This knowledge may shed much light on how memory CD8 T cells are targeted to different peripheral tissues upon initial antigen encounter and thus, aiding in the development of vaccines towards diseases with preferential sites of infection (e.g. mucosal tissues for HIV).

References

- 1. Beverley, P.C. 1990. Human T-cell memory. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* 159:111-122.
- 2. Gray, D. 1993. Immunological memory. *Annu Rev Immunol* 11:49-77.
- 3. Sprent, J. 1994. T and B memory cells. *Cell* 76:315-322.
- 4. Ahmed, R., and D. Gray. 1996. Immunological memory and protective immunity: understanding their relation. *Science* 272:54-60.
- Kaech, S.M., J.T. Tan, E.J. Wherry, B.T. Konieczny, C.D. Surh, and R. Ahmed.
 2003. Selective expression of the interleukin 7 receptor identifies effector
 CD8 T cells that give rise to long-lived memory cells. *Nat Immunol* 4:1191 1198.
- 6. Curtsinger, J.M., D.C. Lins, and M.F. Mescher. 1998. CD8+ memory T cells (CD44high, Ly-6C+) are more sensitive than naive cells to (CD44low, Ly-6C-) to TCR/CD8 signaling in response to antigen. *J Immunol* 160:3236-3243.
- 7. Pihlgren, M., P.M. Dubois, M. Tomkowiak, T. Sjogren, and J. Marvel. 1996. Resting memory CD8+ T cells are hyperreactive to antigenic challenge in vitro. *J Exp Med* 184:2141-2151.
- 8. Rogers, P.R., C. Dubey, and S.L. Swain. 2000. Qualitative changes accompany memory T cell generation: faster, more effective responses at lower doses of antigen. *J Immunol* 164:2338-2346.
- 9. Slifka, M.K., and J.L. Whitton. 2001. Functional avidity maturation of CD8(+) T cells without selection of higher affinity TCR. *Nat Immunol* 2:711-717.
- 10. Flynn, K., and A. Mullbacher. 1996. Memory alloreactive cytotoxic T cells do not require costimulation for activation in vitro. *Immunol Cell Biol* 74:413-420.
- 11. Moser, B., and P. Loetscher. 2001. Lymphocyte traffic control by chemokines. *Nat Immunol* 2:123-128.
- 12. Sallusto, F., D. Lenig, R. Forster, M. Lipp, and A. Lanzavecchia. 1999. Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions. *Nature* 401:708-712.
- 13. Sallusto, F., E. Kremmer, B. Palermo, A. Hoy, P. Ponath, S. Qin, R. Forster, M. Lipp, and A. Lanzavecchia. 1999. Switch in chemokine receptor expression

upon TCR stimulation reveals novel homing potential for recently activated T cells. *Eur J Immunol* 29:2037-2045.

- 14. Mackay, C.R. 1993. Homing of naive, memory and effector lymphocytes. *Curr Opin Immunol* 5:423-427.
- 15. Weninger, W., M.A. Crowley, N. Manjunath, and U.H. von Andrian. 2001. Migratory properties of naive, effector, and memory CD8(+) T cells. *J Exp Med* 194:953-966.
- 16. Masopust, D., V. Vezys, A.L. Marzo, and L. Lefrancois. 2001. Preferential localization of effector memory cells in nonlymphoid tissue. *Science* 291:2413-2417.
- 17. Masopust, D., V. Vezys, E.J. Usherwood, L.S. Cauley, S. Olson, A.L. Marzo, R.L. Ward, D.L. Woodland, and L. Lefrancois. 2004. Activated primary and memory CD8 T cells migrate to nonlymphoid tissues regardless of site of activation or tissue of origin. *J Immunol* 172:4875-4882.
- 18. Whitmire, J.K., B. Eam, and J.L. Whitton. 2008. Tentative T cells: memory cells are quick to respond, but slow to divide. *PLoS Pathog* 4:e1000041.
- 19. Slifka, M.K., F. Rodriguez, and J.L. Whitton. 1999. Rapid on/off cycling of cytokine production by virus-specific CD8+ T cells. *Nature* 401:76-79.
- 20. Corbin, G.A., and J.T. Harty. 2005. T cells undergo rapid ON/OFF but not ON/OFF/ON cycling of cytokine production in response to antigen. *J Immunol* 174:718-726.
- 21. Barber, D.L., E.J. Wherry, and R. Ahmed. 2003. Cutting edge: rapid in vivo killing by memory CD8 T cells. *J Immunol* 171:27-31.
- 22. Cho, B.K., C. Wang, S. Sugawa, H.N. Eisen, and J. Chen. 1999. Functional differences between memory and naive CD8 T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 96:2976-2981.
- 23. Kedl, R.M., and M.F. Mescher. 1998. Qualitative differences between naive and memory T cells make a major contribution to the more rapid and efficient memory CD8+ T cell response. *J Immunol* 161:674-683.
- 24. Bird, A.P., and A.P. Wolffe. 1999. Methylation-induced repression--belts, braces, and chromatin. *Cell* 99:451-454.
- 25. Chandok, M.R., and D.L. Farber. 2004. Signaling control of memory T cell generation and function. *Semin Immunol* 16:285-293.

- 26. Fitzpatrick, D.R., K.M. Shirley, L.E. McDonald, H. Bielefeldt-Ohmann, G.F. Kay, and A. Kelso. 1998. Distinct methylation of the interferon gamma (IFNgamma) and interleukin 3 (IL-3) genes in newly activated primary CD8+ T lymphocytes: regional IFN-gamma promoter demethylation and mRNA expression are heritable in CD44(high)CD8+ T cells. *J Exp Med* 188:103-117.
- 27. Kersh, E.N., D.R. Fitzpatrick, K. Murali-Krishna, J. Shires, S.H. Speck, J.M. Boss, and R. Ahmed. 2006. Rapid demethylation of the IFN-gamma gene occurs in memory but not naive CD8 T cells. *J Immunol* 176:4083-4093.
- 28. Fitzpatrick, D.R., K.M. Shirley, and A. Kelso. 1999. Cutting edge: stable epigenetic inheritance of regional IFN-gamma promoter demethylation in CD44highCD8+ T lymphocytes. *J Immunol* 162:5053-5057.
- 29. Fu, Y.X., and D.D. Chaplin. 1999. Development and maturation of secondary lymphoid tissues. *Annu Rev Immunol* 17:399-433.
- 30. Probst, H.C., and M. van den Broek. 2005. Priming of CTLs by lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus depends on dendritic cells. *J Immunol* 174:3920-3924.
- 31. Blattman, J.N., R. Antia, D.J. Sourdive, X. Wang, S.M. Kaech, K. Murali-Krishna, J.D. Altman, and R. Ahmed. 2002. Estimating the precursor frequency of naive antigen-specific CD8 T cells. *J Exp Med* 195:657-664.
- 32. Casrouge, A., E. Beaudoing, S. Dalle, C. Pannetier, J. Kanellopoulos, and P. Kourilsky. 2000. Size estimate of the alpha beta TCR repertoire of naive mouse splenocytes. *J Immunol* 164:5782-5787.
- 33. Butcher, E.C., and L.J. Picker. 1996. Lymphocyte homing and homeostasis. *Science* 272:60-66.
- 34. Banchereau, J., and R.M. Steinman. 1998. Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. *Nature* 392:245-252.
- 35. Lenschow, D.J., T.L. Walunas, and J.A. Bluestone. 1996. CD28/B7 system of T cell costimulation. *Annu Rev Immunol* 14:233-258.
- 36. Noel, P.J., L.H. Boise, J.M. Green, and C.B. Thompson. 1996. CD28 costimulation prevents cell death during primary T cell activation. *J Immunol* 157:636-642.
- 37. Croft, M., T. So, W. Duan, and P. Soroosh. 2009. The significance of OX40 and OX40L to T-cell biology and immune disease. *Immunol Rev* 229:173-191.
- 38. Nolte, M.A., R.W. van Olffen, K.P. van Gisbergen, and R.A. van Lier. 2009. Timing and tuning of CD27-CD70 interactions: the impact of signal strength

in setting the balance between adaptive responses and immunopathology. *Immunol Rev* 229:216-231.

- 39. Andreasen, S.O., J.E. Christensen, O. Marker, and A.R. Thomsen. 2000. Role of CD40 ligand and CD28 in induction and maintenance of antiviral CD8+ effector T cell responses. *J Immunol* 164:3689-3697.
- 40. Liu, Y., R.H. Wenger, M. Zhao, and P.J. Nielsen. 1997. Distinct costimulatory molecules are required for the induction of effector and memory cytotoxic T lymphocytes. *J Exp Med* 185:251-262.
- 41. Aichele, P., H. Unsoeld, M. Koschella, O. Schweier, U. Kalinke, and S. Vucikuja. 2006. CD8 T cells specific for lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus require type I IFN receptor for clonal expansion. *J Immunol* 176:4525-4529.
- 42. Thompson, L.J., G.A. Kolumam, S. Thomas, and K. Murali-Krishna. 2006. Innate inflammatory signals induced by various pathogens differentially dictate the IFN-I dependence of CD8 T cells for clonal expansion and memory formation. *J Immunol* 177:1746-1754.
- 43. Xiao, Z., K.A. Casey, S.C. Jameson, J.M. Curtsinger, and M.F. Mescher. 2009. Programming for CD8 T cell memory development requires IL-12 or type I IFN. *J Immunol* 182:2786-2794.
- 44. Curtsinger, J.M., J.O. Valenzuela, P. Agarwal, D. Lins, and M.F. Mescher. 2005. Type I IFNs provide a third signal to CD8 T cells to stimulate clonal expansion and differentiation. *J Immunol* 174:4465-4469.
- 45. Mousavi, S.F., P. Soroosh, T. Takahashi, Y. Yoshikai, H. Shen, L. Lefrancois, J. Borst, K. Sugamura, and N. Ishii. 2008. OX40 costimulatory signals potentiate the memory commitment of effector CD8+ T cells. *J Immunol* 181:5990-6001.
- Murali-Krishna, K., J.D. Altman, M. Suresh, D.J. Sourdive, A.J. Zajac, J.D. Miller, J. Slansky, and R. Ahmed. 1998. Counting antigen-specific CD8 T cells: a reevaluation of bystander activation during viral infection. *Immunity* 8:177-187.
- 47. Kaech, S.M., and R. Ahmed. 2001. Memory CD8+ T cell differentiation: initial antigen encounter triggers a developmental program in naive cells. *Nat Immunol* 2:415-422.
- 48. Razvi, E.S., R.M. Welsh, and H.I. McFarland. 1995. In vivo state of antiviral CTL precursors. Characterization of a cycling cell population containing CTL precursors in immune mice. *J Immunol* 154:620-632.

- 49. Tough, D.F., P. Borrow, and J. Sprent. 1996. Induction of bystander T cell proliferation by viruses and type I interferon in vivo. *Science* 272:1947-1950.
- 50. Tough, D.F., and J. Sprent. 1998. Anti-viral immunity: spotting virus-specific T cells. *Curr Biol* 8:R498-501.
- 51. Butz, E.A., and M.J. Bevan. 1998. Massive expansion of antigen-specific CD8+ T cells during an acute virus infection. *Immunity* 8:167-175.
- 52. Masopust, D., K. Murali-Krishna, and R. Ahmed. 2007. Quantitating the magnitude of the lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus-specific CD8 T-cell response: it is even bigger than we thought. *J Virol* 81:2002-2011.
- 53. Altman, J.D., P.A. Moss, P.J. Goulder, D.H. Barouch, M.G. McHeyzer-Williams, J.I. Bell, A.J. McMichael, and M.M. Davis. 1996. Phenotypic analysis of antigenspecific T lymphocytes. *Science* 274:94-96.
- 54. Badovinac, V.P., and J.T. Harty. 2001. Detection and analysis of antigenspecific CD8+ T cells. *Immunol Res* 24:325-332.
- 55. Picker, L.J., T.K. Kishimoto, C.W. Smith, R.A. Warnock, and E.C. Butcher. 1991. ELAM-1 is an adhesion molecule for skin-homing T cells. *Nature* 349:796-799.
- 56. Heusel, J.W., R.L. Wesselschmidt, S. Shresta, J.H. Russell, and T.J. Ley. 1994. Cytotoxic lymphocytes require granzyme B for the rapid induction of DNA fragmentation and apoptosis in allogeneic target cells. *Cell* 76:977-987.
- 57. Kagi, D., B. Ledermann, K. Burki, P. Seiler, B. Odermatt, K.J. Olsen, E.R. Podack, R.M. Zinkernagel, and H. Hengartner. 1994. Cytotoxicity mediated by T cells and natural killer cells is greatly impaired in perforin-deficient mice. *Nature* 369:31-37.
- 58. Kagi, D., B. Ledermann, K. Burki, R.M. Zinkernagel, and H. Hengartner. 1996. Molecular mechanisms of lymphocyte-mediated cytotoxicity and their role in immunological protection and pathogenesis in vivo. *Annu Rev Immunol* 14:207-232.
- 59. Oehen, S., and K. Brduscha-Riem. 1998. Differentiation of naive CTL to effector and memory CTL: correlation of effector function with phenotype and cell division. *J Immunol* 161:5338-5346.
- 60. Kaech, S.M., S. Hemby, E. Kersh, and R. Ahmed. 2002. Molecular and functional profiling of memory CD8 T cell differentiation. *Cell* 111:837-851.

- 61. Harty, J.T., A.R. Tvinnereim, and D.W. White. 2000. CD8+ T cell effector mechanisms in resistance to infection. *Annu Rev Immunol* 18:275-308.
- Pearce, E.L., A.C. Mullen, G.A. Martins, C.M. Krawczyk, A.S. Hutchins, V.P. Zediak, M. Banica, C.B. DiCioccio, D.A. Gross, C.A. Mao, H. Shen, N. Cereb, S.Y. Yang, T. Lindsten, J. Rossant, C.A. Hunter, and S.L. Reiner. 2003. Control of effector CD8+ T cell function by the transcription factor Eomesodermin. *Science* 302:1041-1043.
- Intlekofer, A.M., N. Takemoto, E.J. Wherry, S.A. Longworth, J.T. Northrup, V.R. Palanivel, A.C. Mullen, C.R. Gasink, S.M. Kaech, J.D. Miller, L. Gapin, K. Ryan, A.P. Russ, T. Lindsten, J.S. Orange, A.W. Goldrath, R. Ahmed, and S.L. Reiner. 2005. Effector and memory CD8+ T cell fate coupled by T-bet and eomesodermin. *Nat Immunol* 6:1236-1244.
- 64. Szabo, S.J., B.M. Sullivan, C. Stemmann, A.R. Satoskar, B.P. Sleckman, and L.H. Glimcher. 2002. Distinct effects of T-bet in TH1 lineage commitment and IFN-gamma production in CD4 and CD8 T cells. *Science* 295:338-342.
- 65. Cho, O.H., H.M. Shin, L. Miele, T.E. Golde, A. Fauq, L.M. Minter, and B.A. Osborne. 2009. Notch regulates cytolytic effector function in CD8+ T cells. *J Immunol* 182:3380-3389.
- 66. Cruz-Guilloty, F., M.E. Pipkin, I.M. Djuretic, D. Levanon, J. Lotem, M.G. Lichtenheld, Y. Groner, and A. Rao. 2009. Runx3 and T-box proteins cooperate to establish the transcriptional program of effector CTLs. *J Exp Med* 206:51-59.
- 67. Lehmann-Grube, F., U. Assmann, C. Loliger, D. Moskophidis, and J. Lohler. 1985. Mechanism of recovery from acute virus infection. I. Role of T lymphocytes in the clearance of lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus from spleens of mice. *J Immunol* 134:608-615.
- 68. Pamer, E.G. 2004. Immune responses to Listeria monocytogenes. *Nat Rev Immunol* 4:812-823.
- 69. Eichelberger, M., W. Allan, M. Zijlstra, R. Jaenisch, and P.C. Doherty. 1991. Clearance of influenza virus respiratory infection in mice lacking class I major histocompatibility complex-restricted CD8+ T cells. *J Exp Med* 174:875-880.
- 70. Welsh, R.M., L.K. Selin, and E. Szomolanyi-Tsuda. 2004. Immunological memory to viral infections. *Annu Rev Immunol* 22:711-743.

- 71. Itoh, N., S. Yonehara, A. Ishii, M. Yonehara, S. Mizushima, M. Sameshima, A. Hase, Y. Seto, and S. Nagata. 1991. The polypeptide encoded by the cDNA for human cell surface antigen Fas can mediate apoptosis. *Cell* 66:233-243.
- 72. Bouillet, P., and L.A. O'Reilly. 2009. CD95, BIM and T cell homeostasis. *Nat Rev Immunol* 9:514-519.
- 73. Green, D.R., N. Droin, and M. Pinkoski. 2003. Activation-induced cell death in T cells. *Immunol Rev* 193:70-81.
- 74. Watanabe-Fukunaga, R., C.I. Brannan, N.G. Copeland, N.A. Jenkins, and S. Nagata. 1992. Lymphoproliferation disorder in mice explained by defects in Fas antigen that mediates apoptosis. *Nature* 356:314-317.
- 75. Takahashi, T., M. Tanaka, C.I. Brannan, N.A. Jenkins, N.G. Copeland, T. Suda, and S. Nagata. 1994. Generalized lymphoproliferative disease in mice, caused by a point mutation in the Fas ligand. *Cell* 76:969-976.
- 76. Lohman, B.L., E.S. Razvi, and R.M. Welsh. 1996. T-lymphocyte downregulation after acute viral infection is not dependent on CD95 (Fas) receptor-ligand interactions. *J Virol* 70:8199-8203.
- 77. Zimmermann, C., M. Rawiel, C. Blaser, M. Kaufmann, and H. Pircher. 1996. Homeostatic regulation of CD8+ T cells after antigen challenge in the absence of Fas (CD95). *Eur J Immunol* 26:2903-2910.
- 78. Wherry, E.J., and R. Ahmed. 2004. Memory CD8 T-cell differentiation during viral infection. *J Virol* 78:5535-5545.
- 79. Hildeman, D.A., Y. Zhu, T.C. Mitchell, J. Kappler, and P. Marrack. 2002. Molecular mechanisms of activated T cell death in vivo. *Curr Opin Immunol* 14:354-359.
- Chipuk, J.E., L. Bouchier-Hayes, T. Kuwana, D.D. Newmeyer, and D.R. Green.
 2005. PUMA couples the nuclear and cytoplasmic proapoptotic function of p53. *Science* 309:1732-1735.
- 81. Chipuk, J.E., and D.R. Green. 2009. PUMA cooperates with direct activator proteins to promote mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization and apoptosis. *Cell Cycle* 8:2692-2696.
- 82. Yajima, T., K. Yoshihara, K. Nakazato, S. Kumabe, S. Koyasu, S. Sad, H. Shen, H. Kuwano, and Y. Yoshikai. 2006. IL-15 regulates CD8+ T cell contraction during primary infection. *J Immunol* 176:507-515.

- 83. Blattman, J.N., J.M. Grayson, E.J. Wherry, S.M. Kaech, K.A. Smith, and R. Ahmed. 2003. Therapeutic use of IL-2 to enhance antiviral T-cell responses in vivo. *Nat Med* 9:540-547.
- 84. Pellegrini, M., G. Belz, P. Bouillet, and A. Strasser. 2003. Shutdown of an acute T cell immune response to viral infection is mediated by the proapoptotic Bcl-2 homology 3-only protein Bim. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 100:14175-14180.
- 85. Hughes, P.D., G.T. Belz, K.A. Fortner, R.C. Budd, A. Strasser, and P. Bouillet. 2008. Apoptosis regulators Fas and Bim cooperate in shutdown of chronic immune responses and prevention of autoimmunity. *Immunity* 28:197-205.
- 86. Hutcheson, J., J.C. Scatizzi, A.M. Siddiqui, G.K. Haines, 3rd, T. Wu, Q.Z. Li, L.S. Davis, C. Mohan, and H. Perlman. 2008. Combined deficiency of proapoptotic regulators Bim and Fas results in the early onset of systemic autoimmunity. *Immunity* 28:206-217.
- 87. Weant, A.E., R.D. Michalek, I.U. Khan, B.C. Holbrook, M.C. Willingham, and J.M. Grayson. 2008. Apoptosis regulators Bim and Fas function concurrently to control autoimmunity and CD8+ T cell contraction. *Immunity* 28:218-230.
- 88. Jamieson, B.D., and R. Ahmed. 1989. T cell memory. Long-term persistence of virus-specific cytotoxic T cells. *J Exp Med* 169:1993-2005.
- 89. Antia, R., S.S. Pilyugin, and R. Ahmed. 1998. Models of immune memory: on the role of cross-reactive stimulation, competition, and homeostasis in maintaining immune memory. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 95:14926-14931.
- 90. Gray, D., and P. Matzinger. 1991. T cell memory is short-lived in the absence of antigen. *J Exp Med* 174:969-974.
- 91. Gray, D., and H. Skarvall. 1988. B-cell memory is short-lived in the absence of antigen. *Nature* 336:70-73.
- 92. Kundig, T.M., M.F. Bachmann, S. Oehen, U.W. Hoffmann, J.J. Simard, C.P. Kalberer, H. Pircher, P.S. Ohashi, H. Hengartner, and R.M. Zinkernagel. 1996.
 On the role of antigen in maintaining cytotoxic T-cell memory. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 93:9716-9723.
- 93. Lau, L.L., B.D. Jamieson, T. Somasundaram, and R. Ahmed. 1994. Cytotoxic Tcell memory without antigen. *Nature* 369:648-652.
- 94. Mullbacher, A. 1994. The long-term maintenance of cytotoxic T cell memory does not require persistence of antigen. *J Exp Med* 179:317-321.

- 95. Murali-Krishna, K., L.L. Lau, S. Sambhara, F. Lemonnier, J. Altman, and R. Ahmed. 1999. Persistence of memory CD8 T cells in MHC class I-deficient mice. *Science* 286:1377-1381.
- 96. Leignadier, J., M.P. Hardy, M. Cloutier, J. Rooney, and N. Labrecque. 2008. Memory T-lymphocyte survival does not require T-cell receptor expression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105:20440-20445.
- 97. Schluns, K.S., W.C. Kieper, S.C. Jameson, and L. Lefrancois. 2000. Interleukin-7 mediates the homeostasis of naive and memory CD8 T cells in vivo. *Nat Immunol* 1:426-432.
- 98. Tan, J.T., B. Ernst, W.C. Kieper, E. LeRoy, J. Sprent, and C.D. Surh. 2002. Interleukin (IL)-15 and IL-7 jointly regulate homeostatic proliferation of memory phenotype CD8+ cells but are not required for memory phenotype CD4+ cells. *J Exp Med* 195:1523-1532.
- 99. Goldrath, A.W., P.V. Sivakumar, M. Glaccum, M.K. Kennedy, M.J. Bevan, C. Benoist, D. Mathis, and E.A. Butz. 2002. Cytokine requirements for acute and Basal homeostatic proliferation of naive and memory CD8+ T cells. *J Exp Med* 195:1515-1522.
- Buentke, E., A. Mathiot, M. Tolaini, J. Di Santo, R. Zamoyska, and B. Seddon.
 2006. Do CD8 effector cells need IL-7R expression to become resting memory cells? *Blood* 108:1949-1956.
- 101. Osborne, L.C., S. Dhanji, J.W. Snow, J.J. Priatel, M.C. Ma, M.J. Miners, H.S. Teh, M.A. Goldsmith, and N. Abraham. 2007. Impaired CD8 T cell memory and CD4 T cell primary responses in IL-7R alpha mutant mice. *J Exp Med* 204:619-631.
- 102. Carrio, R., C.E. Rolle, and T.R. Malek. 2007. Non-redundant role for IL-7R signaling for the survival of CD8+ memory T cells. *Eur J Immunol* 37:3078-3088.
- 103. Grayson, J.M., L.E. Harrington, J.G. Lanier, E.J. Wherry, and R. Ahmed. 2002. Differential sensitivity of naive and memory CD8+ T cells to apoptosis in vivo. *J Immunol* 169:3760-3770.
- 104. Grayson, J.M., A.J. Zajac, J.D. Altman, and R. Ahmed. 2000. Cutting edge: increased expression of Bcl-2 in antigen-specific memory CD8+ T cells. *J Immunol* 164:3950-3954.
- 105. Wojciechowski, S., P. Tripathi, T. Bourdeau, L. Acero, H.L. Grimes, J.D. Katz, F.D. Finkelman, and D.A. Hildeman. 2007. Bim/Bcl-2 balance is critical for maintaining naive and memory T cell homeostasis. *J Exp Med* 204:1665-1675.

- 106. Wojciechowski, S., M.B. Jordan, Y. Zhu, J. White, A.J. Zajac, and D.A. Hildeman. 2006. Bim mediates apoptosis of CD127(lo) effector T cells and limits T cell memory. *Eur J Immunol* 36:1694-1706.
- 107. Judge, A.D., X. Zhang, H. Fujii, C.D. Surh, and J. Sprent. 2002. Interleukin 15 controls both proliferation and survival of a subset of memory-phenotype CD8(+) T cells. *J Exp Med* 196:935-946.
- 108. Berard, M., K. Brandt, S. Bulfone-Paus, and D.F. Tough. 2003. IL-15 promotes the survival of naive and memory phenotype CD8+ T cells. *J Immunol* 170:5018-5026.
- 109. Surh, C.D., and J. Sprent. 2008. Homeostasis of naive and memory T cells. *Immunity* 29:848-862.
- 110. Boyman, O., J.H. Cho, J.T. Tan, C.D. Surh, and J. Sprent. 2006. A major histocompatibility complex class I-dependent subset of memory phenotype CD8+ cells. *J Exp Med* 203:1817-1825.
- 111. Rochman, Y., R. Spolski, and W.J. Leonard. 2009. New insights into the regulation of T cells by gamma(c) family cytokines. *Nat Rev Immunol* 9:480-490.
- 112. Giri, J.G., S. Kumaki, M. Ahdieh, D.J. Friend, A. Loomis, K. Shanebeck, R. DuBose, D. Cosman, L.S. Park, and D.M. Anderson. 1995. Identification and cloning of a novel IL-15 binding protein that is structurally related to the alpha chain of the IL-2 receptor. *EMBO J* 14:3654-3663.
- 113. Anderson, D.M., S. Kumaki, M. Ahdieh, J. Bertles, M. Tometsko, A. Loomis, J. Giri, N.G. Copeland, D.J. Gilbert, N.A. Jenkins, and et al. 1995. Functional characterization of the human interleukin-15 receptor alpha chain and close linkage of IL15RA and IL2RA genes. *J Biol Chem* 270:29862-29869.
- 114. Dubois, S., J. Mariner, T.A. Waldmann, and Y. Tagaya. 2002. IL-15Ralpha recycles and presents IL-15 In trans to neighboring cells. *Immunity* 17:537-547.
- 115. Stonier, S.W., L.J. Ma, E.F. Castillo, and K.S. Schluns. 2008. Dendritic cells drive memory CD8 T-cell homeostasis via IL-15 transpresentation. *Blood* 112:4546-4554.
- 116. Burkett, P.R., R. Koka, M. Chien, S. Chai, F. Chan, A. Ma, and D.L. Boone. 2003. IL-15R alpha expression on CD8+ T cells is dispensable for T cell memory. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 100:4724-4729.

- 117. Schluns, K.S., E.C. Nowak, A. Cabrera-Hernandez, L. Puddington, L. Lefrancois, and H.L. Aguila. 2004. Distinct cell types control lymphoid subset development by means of IL-15 and IL-15 receptor alpha expression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101:5616-5621.
- 118. Lodolce, J.P., P.R. Burkett, D.L. Boone, M. Chien, and A. Ma. 2001. T cellindependent interleukin 15Ralpha signals are required for bystander proliferation. *J Exp Med* 194:1187-1194.
- 119. Bamford, R.N., A.P. DeFilippis, N. Azimi, G. Kurys, and T.A. Waldmann. 1998. The 5' untranslated region, signal peptide, and the coding sequence of the carboxyl terminus of IL-15 participate in its multifaceted translational control. *J Immunol* 160:4418-4426.
- 120. Bamford, R.N., A.P. Battiata, J.D. Burton, H. Sharma, and T.A. Waldmann. 1996. Interleukin (IL) 15/IL-T production by the adult T-cell leukemia cell line HuT-102 is associated with a human T-cell lymphotrophic virus type I region /IL-15 fusion message that lacks many upstream AUGs that normally attenuates IL-15 mRNA translation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 93:2897-2902.
- 121. Kurys, G., Y. Tagaya, R. Bamford, J.A. Hanover, and T.A. Waldmann. 2000. The long signal peptide isoform and its alternative processing direct the intracellular trafficking of interleukin-15. *J Biol Chem* 275:30653-30659.
- 122. Tagaya, Y., G. Kurys, T.A. Thies, J.M. Losi, N. Azimi, J.A. Hanover, R.N. Bamford, and T.A. Waldmann. 1997. Generation of secretable and nonsecretable interleukin 15 isoforms through alternate usage of signal peptides. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 94:14444-14449.
- 123. Kutzler, M.A., T.M. Robinson, M.A. Chattergoon, D.K. Choo, A.Y. Choo, P.Y. Choe, M.P. Ramanathan, R. Parkinson, S. Kudchodkar, Y. Tamura, M. Sidhu, V. Roopchand, J.J. Kim, G.N. Pavlakis, B.K. Felber, T.A. Waldmann, J.D. Boyer, and D.B. Weiner. 2005. Coimmunization with an optimized IL-15 plasmid results in enhanced function and longevity of CD8 T cells that are partially independent of CD4 T cell help. *J Immunol* 175:112-123.
- 124. Burkett, P.R., R. Koka, M. Chien, S. Chai, D.L. Boone, and A. Ma. 2004. Coordinate expression and trans presentation of interleukin (IL)-15Ralpha and IL-15 supports natural killer cell and memory CD8+ T cell homeostasis. *J Exp Med* 200:825-834.
- 125. Sandau, M.M., K.S. Schluns, L. Lefrancois, and S.C. Jameson. 2004. Cutting edge: transpresentation of IL-15 by bone marrow-derived cells necessitates expression of IL-15 and IL-15R alpha by the same cells. *J Immunol* 173:6537-6541.
- 126. Mortier, E., T. Woo, R. Advincula, S. Gozalo, and A. Ma. 2008. IL-15Ralpha chaperones IL-15 to stable dendritic cell membrane complexes that activate NK cells via trans presentation. *J Exp Med* 205:1213-1225.
- 127. Duitman, E.H., Z. Orinska, E. Bulanova, R. Paus, and S. Bulfone-Paus. 2008. How a cytokine is chaperoned through the secretory pathway by complexing with its own receptor: lessons from interleukin-15 (IL-15)/IL-15 receptor alpha. *Mol Cell Biol* 28:4851-4861.
- 128. Budagian, V., E. Bulanova, Z. Orinska, A. Ludwig, S. Rose-John, P. Saftig, E.C. Borden, and S. Bulfone-Paus. 2004. Natural soluble interleukin-15Ralpha is generated by cleavage that involves the tumor necrosis factor-alphaconverting enzyme (TACE/ADAM17). *J Biol Chem* 279:40368-40375.
- 129. Bulanova, E., V. Budagian, E. Duitman, Z. Orinska, H. Krause, R. Ruckert, N. Reiling, and S. Bulfone-Paus. 2007. Soluble Interleukin IL-15Ralpha is generated by alternative splicing or proteolytic cleavage and forms functional complexes with IL-15. *J Biol Chem* 282:13167-13179.
- 130. Tough, D.F., and J. Sprent. 1994. Turnover of naive- and memory-phenotype T cells. *J Exp Med* 179:1127-1135.
- 131. Zhang, X., S. Sun, I. Hwang, D.F. Tough, and J. Sprent. 1998. Potent and selective stimulation of memory-phenotype CD8+ T cells in vivo by IL-15. *Immunity* 8:591-599.
- 132. Becker, T.C., E.J. Wherry, D. Boone, K. Murali-Krishna, R. Antia, A. Ma, and R. Ahmed. 2002. Interleukin 15 is required for proliferative renewal of virus-specific memory CD8 T cells. *J Exp Med* 195:1541-1548.
- 133. Stemberger, C., K.M. Huster, M. Koffler, F. Anderl, M. Schiemann, H. Wagner, and D.H. Busch. 2007. A single naive CD8+ T cell precursor can develop into diverse effector and memory subsets. *Immunity* 27:985-997.
- 134. Lauvau, G., S. Vijh, P. Kong, T. Horng, K. Kerksiek, N. Serbina, R.A. Tuma, and E.G. Pamer. 2001. Priming of memory but not effector CD8 T cells by a killed bacterial vaccine. *Science* 294:1735-1739.
- 135. Manjunath, N., P. Shankar, J. Wan, W. Weninger, M.A. Crowley, K. Hieshima, T.A. Springer, X. Fan, H. Shen, J. Lieberman, and U.H. von Andrian. 2001. Effector differentiation is not prerequisite for generation of memory cytotoxic T lymphocytes. J Clin Invest 108:871-878.
- 136. Laouar, A., M. Manocha, V. Haridas, and N. Manjunath. 2008. Concurrent generation of effector and central memory CD8 T cells during vaccinia virus infection. *PLoS One* 3:e4089.

- 137. Chang, J.T., V.R. Palanivel, I. Kinjyo, F. Schambach, A.M. Intlekofer, A. Banerjee, S.A. Longworth, K.E. Vinup, P. Mrass, J. Oliaro, N. Killeen, J.S. Orange, S.M. Russell, W. Weninger, and S.L. Reiner. 2007. Asymmetric T lymphocyte division in the initiation of adaptive immune responses. *Science* 315:1687-1691.
- 138. Opferman, J.T., B.T. Ober, and P.G. Ashton-Rickardt. 1999. Linear differentiation of cytotoxic effectors into memory T lymphocytes. *Science* 283:1745-1748.
- 139. Jacob, J., and D. Baltimore. 1999. Modelling T-cell memory by genetic marking of memory T cells in vivo. *Nature* 399:593-597.
- 140. Bannard, O., M. Kraman, and D.T. Fearon. 2009. Secondary replicative function of CD8+ T cells that had developed an effector phenotype. *Science* 323:505-509.
- 141. Huster, K.M., V. Busch, M. Schiemann, K. Linkemann, K.M. Kerksiek, H. Wagner, and D.H. Busch. 2004. Selective expression of IL-7 receptor on memory T cells identifies early CD40L-dependent generation of distinct CD8+ memory T cell subsets. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101:5610-5615.
- 142. van Leeuwen, E.M., G.J. de Bree, E.B. Remmerswaal, S.L. Yong, K. Tesselaar, I.J. ten Berge, and R.A. van Lier. 2005. IL-7 receptor alpha chain expression distinguishes functional subsets of virus-specific human CD8+ T cells. *Blood* 106:2091-2098.
- 143. Sarkar, S., V. Kalia, W.N. Haining, B.T. Konieczny, S. Subramaniam, and R. Ahmed. 2008. Functional and genomic profiling of effector CD8 T cell subsets with distinct memory fates. *J Exp Med* 205:625-640.
- 144. Kalia, V., S. Sarkar, S. Subramaniam, W.N. Haining, K.A. Smith, and R. Ahmed. 2010. Prolonged Interleukin-2Rα Expression on Virus-Specific CD8+ T Cells Favors Terminal-Effector Differentiation In Vivo. *Immunity*
- 145. Haring, J.S., X. Jing, J. Bollenbacher-Reilley, H.H. Xue, W.J. Leonard, and J.T. Harty. 2008. Constitutive expression of IL-7 receptor alpha does not support increased expansion or prevent contraction of antigen-specific CD4 or CD8 T cells following Listeria monocytogenes infection. *J Immunol* 180:2855-2862.
- 146. Hand, T.W., M. Morre, and S.M. Kaech. 2007. Expression of IL-7 receptor alpha is necessary but not sufficient for the formation of memory CD8 T cells during viral infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 104:11730-11735.

- 147. Lacombe, M.H., M.P. Hardy, J. Rooney, and N. Labrecque. 2005. IL-7 receptor expression levels do not identify CD8+ memory T lymphocyte precursors following peptide immunization. *J Immunol* 175:4400-4407.
- 148. Sun, J.C., S.M. Lehar, and M.J. Bevan. 2006. Augmented IL-7 signaling during viral infection drives greater expansion of effector T cells but does not enhance memory. *J Immunol* 177:4458-4463.
- 149. Nanjappa, S.G., J.H. Walent, M. Morre, and M. Suresh. 2008. Effects of IL-7 on memory CD8 T cell homeostasis are influenced by the timing of therapy in mice. *J Clin Invest* 118:1027-1039.
- 150. Pipkin, M.E., J.A. Sacks, F. Cruz-Guilloty, M.G. Lichtenheld, M.J. Bevan, and A. Rao. 2010. Interleukin-2 and Inflammation Induce Distinct Transcriptional Programs that Promote the Differentiation of Effector Cytolytic T Cells. *Immunity*
- 151. D'Souza, W.N., K.S. Schluns, D. Masopust, and L. Lefrancois. 2002. Essential role for IL-2 in the regulation of antiviral extralymphoid CD8 T cell responses. *J Immunol* 168:5566-5572.
- 152. Bachmann, M.F., P. Wolint, S. Walton, K. Schwarz, and A. Oxenius. 2007. Differential role of IL-2R signaling for CD8+ T cell responses in acute and chronic viral infections. *Eur J Immunol* 37:1502-1512.
- 153. Williams, M.A., A.J. Tyznik, and M.J. Bevan. 2006. Interleukin-2 signals during priming are required for secondary expansion of CD8+ memory T cells. *Nature* 441:890-893.
- 154. Cheng, L.E., and P.D. Greenberg. 2002. Selective delivery of augmented IL-2 receptor signals to responding CD8+ T cells increases the size of the acute antiviral response and of the resulting memory T cell pool. *J Immunol* 169:4990-4997.
- 155. Cheng, L.E., C. Ohlen, B.H. Nelson, and P.D. Greenberg. 2002. Enhanced signaling through the IL-2 receptor in CD8+ T cells regulated by antigen recognition results in preferential proliferation and expansion of responding CD8+ T cells rather than promotion of cell death. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99:3001-3006.
- 156. Wong, P., and E.G. Pamer. 2001. Cutting edge: antigen-independent CD8 T cell proliferation. *J Immunol* 166:5864-5868.
- 157. van Stipdonk, M.J., E.E. Lemmens, and S.P. Schoenberger. 2001. Naive CTLs require a single brief period of antigenic stimulation for clonal expansion and differentiation. *Nat Immunol* 2:423-429.

- 158. Carrio, R., O.F. Bathe, and T.R. Malek. 2004. Initial antigen encounter programs CD8+ T cells competent to develop into memory cells that are activated in an antigen-free, IL-7- and IL-15-rich environment. *J Immunol* 172:7315-7323.
- 159. Wherry, E.J., J.N. Blattman, K. Murali-Krishna, R. van der Most, and R. Ahmed. 2003. Viral persistence alters CD8 T-cell immunodominance and tissue distribution and results in distinct stages of functional impairment. *J Virol* 77:4911-4927.
- 160. Huang, X., and Y. Yang. 2006. The fate of effector CD8 T cells in vivo is controlled by the duration of antigen stimulation. *Immunology* 118:361-371.
- 161. Sarkar, S., V. Teichgraber, V. Kalia, A. Polley, D. Masopust, L.E. Harrington, R. Ahmed, and E.J. Wherry. 2007. Strength of stimulus and clonal competition impact the rate of memory CD8 T cell differentiation. *J Immunol* 179:6704-6714.
- 162. Usharauli, D., and T. Kamala. 2008. Brief antigenic stimulation generates effector CD8 T cells with low cytotoxic activity and high IL-2 production. *J Immunol* 180:4507-4513.
- 163. Curtsinger, J.M., C.M. Johnson, and M.F. Mescher. 2003. CD8 T cell clonal expansion and development of effector function require prolonged exposure to antigen, costimulation, and signal 3 cytokine. *J Immunol* 171:5165-5171.
- 164. van Stipdonk, M.J., G. Hardenberg, M.S. Bijker, E.E. Lemmens, N.M. Droin, D.R. Green, and S.P. Schoenberger. 2003. Dynamic programming of CD8+ T lymphocyte responses. *Nat Immunol* 4:361-365.
- 165. Masopust, D., S.M. Kaech, E.J. Wherry, and R. Ahmed. 2004. The role of programming in memory T-cell development. *Curr Opin Immunol* 16:217-225.
- 166. Badovinac, V.P., and J.T. Harty. 2007. Manipulating the rate of memory CD8+ T cell generation after acute infection. *J Immunol* 179:53-63.
- 167. Badovinac, V.P., B.B. Porter, and J.T. Harty. 2004. CD8+ T cell contraction is controlled by early inflammation. *Nat Immunol* 5:809-817.
- 168. Pham, N.L., V.P. Badovinac, and J.T. Harty. 2009. A default pathway of memory CD8 T cell differentiation after dendritic cell immunization is deflected by encounter with inflammatory cytokines during antigen-driven proliferation. *J Immunol* 183:2337-2348.

- 169. Joshi, N.S., W. Cui, A. Chandele, H.K. Lee, D.R. Urso, J. Hagman, L. Gapin, and S.M. Kaech. 2007. Inflammation directs memory precursor and short-lived effector CD8(+) T cell fates via the graded expression of T-bet transcription factor. *Immunity* 27:281-295.
- 170. Intlekofer, A.M., N. Takemoto, C. Kao, A. Banerjee, F. Schambach, J.K. Northrop, H. Shen, E.J. Wherry, and S.L. Reiner. 2007. Requirement for T-bet in the aberrant differentiation of unhelped memory CD8+ T cells. *J Exp Med* 204:2015-2021.
- 171. Takemoto, N., A.M. Intlekofer, J.T. Northrup, E.J. Wherry, and S.L. Reiner. 2006. Cutting Edge: IL-12 inversely regulates T-bet and eomesodermin expression during pathogen-induced CD8+ T cell differentiation. *J Immunol* 177:7515-7519.
- 172. Wilson, D.C., S. Matthews, and G.S. Yap. 2008. IL-12 signaling drives CD8+ T cell IFN-gamma production and differentiation of KLRG1+ effector subpopulations during Toxoplasma gondii Infection. *J Immunol* 180:5935-5945.
- 173. Quigley, M., X. Huang, and Y. Yang. 2008. STAT1 signaling in CD8 T cells is required for their clonal expansion and memory formation following viral infection in vivo. *J Immunol* 180:2158-2164.
- 174. Valenzuela, J., C. Schmidt, and M. Mescher. 2002. The roles of IL-12 in providing a third signal for clonal expansion of naive CD8 T cells. *J Immunol* 169:6842-6849.
- 175. Pearce, E.L., and H. Shen. 2007. Generation of CD8 T cell memory is regulated by IL-12. *J Immunol* 179:2074-2081.
- 176. Henry, C.J., D.A. Ornelles, L.M. Mitchell, K.L. Brzoza-Lewis, and E.M. Hiltbold. 2008. IL-12 produced by dendritic cells augments CD8+ T cell activation through the production of the chemokines CCL1 and CCL17. *J Immunol* 181:8576-8584.
- 177. Valenzuela, J.O., C.D. Hammerbeck, and M.F. Mescher. 2005. Cutting edge: Bcl-3 up-regulation by signal 3 cytokine (IL-12) prolongs survival of antigenactivated CD8 T cells. *J Immunol* 174:600-604.
- 178. Pape, K.A., E.R. Kearney, A. Khoruts, A. Mondino, R. Merica, Z.M. Chen, E. Ingulli, J. White, J.G. Johnson, and M.K. Jenkins. 1997. Use of adoptive transfer of T-cell-antigen-receptor-transgenic T cell for the study of T-cell activation in vivo. *Immunol Rev* 156:67-78.

- 179. Wherry, E.J., V. Teichgraber, T.C. Becker, D. Masopust, S.M. Kaech, R. Antia, U.H. von Andrian, and R. Ahmed. 2003. Lineage relationship and protective immunity of memory CD8 T cell subsets. *Nat Immunol* 4:225-234.
- 180. Huster, K.M., M. Koffler, C. Stemberger, M. Schiemann, H. Wagner, and D.H. Busch. 2006. Unidirectional development of CD8+ central memory T cells into protective Listeria-specific effector memory T cells. *Eur J Immunol* 36:1453-1464.
- Bachmann, M.F., P. Wolint, K. Schwarz, P. Jager, and A. Oxenius. 2005. Functional properties and lineage relationship of CD8+ T cell subsets identified by expression of IL-7 receptor alpha and CD62L. *J Immunol* 175:4686-4696.
- 182. Bouneaud, C., Z. Garcia, P. Kourilsky, and C. Pannetier. 2005. Lineage relationships, homeostasis, and recall capacities of central- and effector-memory CD8 T cells in vivo. *J Exp Med* 201:579-590.
- Marzo, A.L., K.D. Klonowski, A. Le Bon, P. Borrow, D.F. Tough, and L. Lefrancois. 2005. Initial T cell frequency dictates memory CD8+ T cell lineage commitment. *Nat Immunol* 6:793-799.
- 184. Badovinac, V.P., J.S. Haring, and J.T. Harty. 2007. Initial T cell receptor transgenic cell precursor frequency dictates critical aspects of the CD8(+) T cell response to infection. *Immunity* 26:827-841.
- 185. Bennett, S.R., F.R. Carbone, F. Karamalis, R.A. Flavell, J.F. Miller, and W.R. Heath. 1998. Help for cytotoxic-T-cell responses is mediated by CD40 signalling. *Nature* 393:478-480.
- 186. Schoenberger, S.P., R.E. Toes, E.I. van der Voort, R. Offringa, and C.J. Melief. 1998. T-cell help for cytotoxic T lymphocytes is mediated by CD40-CD40L interactions. *Nature* 393:480-483.
- 187. Oh, S., L.P. Perera, M. Terabe, L. Ni, T.A. Waldmann, and J.A. Berzofsky. 2008. IL-15 as a mediator of CD4+ help for CD8+ T cell longevity and avoidance of TRAIL-mediated apoptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105:5201-5206.
- 188. Harding, F.A., and J.P. Allison. 1993. CD28-B7 interactions allow the induction of CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes in the absence of exogenous help. *J Exp Med* 177:1791-1796.
- 189. Yang, Y., and J.M. Wilson. 1996. CD40 ligand-dependent T cell activation: requirement of B7-CD28 signaling through CD40. *Science* 273:1862-1864.

- 190. Prilliman, K.R., E.E. Lemmens, G. Palioungas, T.G. Wolfe, J.P. Allison, A.H. Sharpe, and S.P. Schoenberger. 2002. Cutting edge: a crucial role for B7-CD28 in transmitting T help from APC to CTL. *J Immunol* 169:4094-4097.
- 191. Agarwal, P., A. Raghavan, S.L. Nandiwada, J.M. Curtsinger, P.R. Bohjanen, D.L. Mueller, and M.F. Mescher. 2009. Gene regulation and chromatin remodeling by IL-12 and type I IFN in programming for CD8 T cell effector function and memory. *J Immunol* 183:1695-1704.
- 192. Taraban, V.Y., T.F. Rowley, and A. Al-Shamkhani. 2004. Cutting edge: a critical role for CD70 in CD8 T cell priming by CD40-licensed APCs. *J Immunol* 173:6542-6546.
- 193. Bullock, T.N., and H. Yagita. 2005. Induction of CD70 on dendritic cells through CD40 or TLR stimulation contributes to the development of CD8+ T cell responses in the absence of CD4+ T cells. *J Immunol* 174:710-717.
- 194. Ridge, J.P., F. Di Rosa, and P. Matzinger. 1998. A conditioned dendritic cell can be a temporal bridge between a CD4+ T-helper and a T-killer cell. *Nature* 393:474-478.
- 195. Casey, K.A., and M.F. Mescher. 2007. IL-21 promotes differentiation of naive CD8 T cells to a unique effector phenotype. *J Immunol* 178:7640-7648.
- 196. Cella, M., D. Scheidegger, K. Palmer-Lehmann, P. Lane, A. Lanzavecchia, and G. Alber. 1996. Ligation of CD40 on dendritic cells triggers production of high levels of interleukin-12 and enhances T cell stimulatory capacity: T-T help via APC activation. *J Exp Med* 184:747-752.
- 197. Bourgeois, C., H. Veiga-Fernandes, A.M. Joret, B. Rocha, and C. Tanchot. 2002. CD8 lethargy in the absence of CD4 help. *Eur J Immunol* 32:2199-2207.
- 198. Behrens, G.M., M. Li, G.M. Davey, J. Allison, R.A. Flavell, F.R. Carbone, and W.R. Heath. 2004. Helper requirements for generation of effector CTL to islet beta cell antigens. *J Immunol* 172:5420-5426.
- 199. Wang, J.C., and A.M. Livingstone. 2003. Cutting edge: CD4+ T cell help can be essential for primary CD8+ T cell responses in vivo. *J Immunol* 171:6339-6343.
- 200. Marzo, A.L., B.F. Kinnear, R.A. Lake, J.J. Frelinger, E.J. Collins, B.W. Robinson, and B. Scott. 2000. Tumor-specific CD4+ T cells have a major "post-licensing" role in CTL mediated anti-tumor immunity. *J Immunol* 165:6047-6055.
- 201. Castellino, F., and R.N. Germain. 2006. Cooperation between CD4+ and CD8+ T cells: when, where, and how. *Annu Rev Immunol* 24:519-540.

- 202. Diehl, L., A.T. den Boer, S.P. Schoenberger, E.I. van der Voort, T.N. Schumacher, C.J. Melief, R. Offringa, and R.E. Toes. 1999. CD40 activation in vivo overcomes peptide-induced peripheral cytotoxic T-lymphocyte tolerance and augments anti-tumor vaccine efficacy. *Nat Med* 5:774-779.
- 203. French, R.R., H.T. Chan, A.L. Tutt, and M.J. Glennie. 1999. CD40 antibody evokes a cytotoxic T-cell response that eradicates lymphoma and bypasses T-cell help. *Nat Med* 5:548-553.
- 204. Ahmed, R., L.D. Butler, and L. Bhatti. 1988. T4+ T helper cell function in vivo: differential requirement for induction of antiviral cytotoxic T-cell and antibody responses. *J Virol* 62:2102-2106.
- 205. Buller, R.M., K.L. Holmes, A. Hugin, T.N. Frederickson, and H.C. Morse, 3rd. 1987. Induction of cytotoxic T-cell responses in vivo in the absence of CD4 helper cells. *Nature* 328:77-79.
- 206. Shedlock, D.J., J.K. Whitmire, J. Tan, A.S. MacDonald, R. Ahmed, and H. Shen. 2003. Role of CD4 T cell help and costimulation in CD8 T cell responses during Listeria monocytogenes infection. *J Immunol* 170:2053-2063.
- 207. Tripp, R.A., S.R. Sarawar, and P.C. Doherty. 1995. Characteristics of the influenza virus-specific CD8+ T cell response in mice homozygous for disruption of the H-2lAb gene. *J Immunol* 155:2955-2959.
- 208. Hou, S., X.Y. Mo, L. Hyland, and P.C. Doherty. 1995. Host response to Sendai virus in mice lacking class II major histocompatibility complex glycoproteins. *J Virol* 69:1429-1434.
- 209. Leist, T.P., M. Kohler, and R.M. Zinkernagel. 1989. Impaired generation of anti-viral cytotoxicity against lymphocytic choriomeningitis and vaccinia virus in mice treated with CD4-specific monoclonal antibody. *Scand J Immunol* 30:679-686.
- 210. Wu, Y., and Y. Liu. 1994. Viral induction of co-stimulatory activity on antigenpresenting cells bypasses the need for CD4+ T-cell help in CD8+ T-cell responses. *Curr Biol* 4:499-505.
- 211. Johnson, S., Y. Zhan, R.M. Sutherland, A.M. Mount, S. Bedoui, J.L. Brady, E.M. Carrington, L.E. Brown, G.T. Belz, W.R. Heath, and A.M. Lew. 2009. Selected Toll-like receptor ligands and viruses promote helper-independent cytotoxic T cell priming by upregulating CD40L on dendritic cells. *Immunity* 30:218-227.

- 212. Shedlock, D.J., and H. Shen. 2003. Requirement for CD4 T cell help in generating functional CD8 T cell memory. *Science* 300:337-339.
- 213. Sun, J.C., and M.J. Bevan. 2003. Defective CD8 T cell memory following acute infection without CD4 T cell help. *Science* 300:339-342.
- 214. Janssen, E.M., N.M. Droin, E.E. Lemmens, M.J. Pinkoski, S.J. Bensinger, B.D. Ehst, T.S. Griffith, D.R. Green, and S.P. Schoenberger. 2005. CD4+ T-cell help controls CD8+ T-cell memory via TRAIL-mediated activation-induced cell death. *Nature* 434:88-93.
- 215. Badovinac, V.P., K.A. Messingham, T.S. Griffith, and J.T. Harty. 2006. TRAIL deficiency delays, but does not prevent, erosion in the quality of "helpless" memory CD8 T cells. *J Immunol* 177:999-1006.
- 216. Sun, J.C., M.A. Williams, and M.J. Bevan. 2004. CD4+ T cells are required for the maintenance, not programming, of memory CD8+ T cells after acute infection. *Nat Immunol* 5:927-933.
- 217. Marzo, A.L., V. Vezys, K.D. Klonowski, S.J. Lee, G. Muralimohan, M. Moore, D.F. Tough, and L. Lefrancois. 2004. Fully functional memory CD8 T cells in the absence of CD4 T cells. *J Immunol* 173:969-975.
- 218. Sprent, J., and D.F. Tough. 1994. Lymphocyte life-span and memory. *Science* 265:1395-1400.
- 219. Mohri, H., S. Bonhoeffer, S. Monard, A.S. Perelson, and D.D. Ho. 1998. Rapid turnover of T lymphocytes in SIV-infected rhesus macaques. *Science* 279:1223-1227.
- 220. De Boer, R.J., H. Mohri, D.D. Ho, and A.S. Perelson. 2003. Estimating average cellular turnover from 5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine (BrdU) measurements. *Proc Biol Sci* 270:849-858.
- 221. De Boer, R.J., M. Oprea, R. Antia, K. Murali-Krishna, R. Ahmed, and A.S. Perelson. 2001. Recruitment times, proliferation, and apoptosis rates during the CD8(+) T-cell response to lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus. *J Virol* 75:10663-10669.
- 222. De Boer, R.J., D. Homann, and A.S. Perelson. 2003. Different dynamics of CD4+ and CD8+ T cell responses during and after acute lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus infection. *J Immunol* 171:3928-3935.
- 223. Gratzner, H.G. 1982. Monoclonal antibody to 5-bromo- and 5iododeoxyuridine: A new reagent for detection of DNA replication. *Science* 218:474-475.

- 224. Asquith, B., C. Debacq, D.C. Macallan, L. Willems, and C.R. Bangham. 2002. Lymphocyte kinetics: the interpretation of labelling data. *Trends Immunol* 23:596-601.
- 225. Bonhoeffer, S., H. Mohri, D. Ho, and A.S. Perelson. 2000. Quantification of cell turnover kinetics using 5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine. *J Immunol* 164:5049-5054.
- 226. Parretta, E., G. Cassese, A. Santoni, J. Guardiola, A. Vecchio, and F. Di Rosa. 2008. Kinetics of in vivo proliferation and death of memory and naive CD8 T cells: parameter estimation based on 5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine incorporation in spleen, lymph nodes, and bone marrow. *J Immunol* 180:7230-7239.
- 227. Fuller, M.J., A. Khanolkar, A.E. Tebo, and A.J. Zajac. 2004. Maintenance, loss, and resurgence of T cell responses during acute, protracted, and chronic viral infections. *J Immunol* 172:4204-4214.
- 228. Kalams, S.A., and B.D. Walker. 1998. The critical need for CD4 help in maintaining effective cytotoxic T lymphocyte responses. *J Exp Med* 188:2199-2204.
- 229. Shin, H., and E.J. Wherry. 2007. CD8 T cell dysfunction during chronic viral infection. *Curr Opin Immunol* 19:408-415.
- 230. Matloubian, M., R.J. Concepcion, and R. Ahmed. 1994. CD4+ T cells are required to sustain CD8+ cytotoxic T-cell responses during chronic viral infection. *J Virol* 68:8056-8063.
- 231. Khanolkar, A., V.P. Badovinac, and J.T. Harty. 2007. CD8 T cell memory development: CD4 T cell help is appreciated. *Immunol Res* 39:94-104.
- 232. Cyster, J.G. 2005. Chemokines, sphingosine-1-phosphate, and cell migration in secondary lymphoid organs. *Annu Rev Immunol* 23:127-159.
- 233. Gowans, J.L., and E.J. Knight. 1964. The Route of Re-Circulation of Lymphocytes in the Rat. *Proc R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* 159:257-282.
- 234. Butcher, E.C. 1991. Leukocyte-endothelial cell recognition: three (or more) steps to specificity and diversity. *Cell* 67:1033-1036.
- 235. Lasky, L.A., M.S. Singer, D. Dowbenko, Y. Imai, W.J. Henzel, C. Grimley, C. Fennie, N. Gillett, S.R. Watson, and S.D. Rosen. 1992. An endothelial ligand for L-selectin is a novel mucin-like molecule. *Cell* 69:927-938.
- 236. Mitoma, J., X. Bao, B. Petryanik, P. Schaerli, J.M. Gauguet, S.Y. Yu, H. Kawashima, H. Saito, K. Ohtsubo, J.D. Marth, K.H. Khoo, U.H. von Andrian, J.B.

Lowe, and M. Fukuda. 2007. Critical functions of N-glycans in L-selectinmediated lymphocyte homing and recruitment. *Nat Immunol* 8:409-418.

- 237. Umemoto, E., T. Tanaka, H. Kanda, S. Jin, K. Tohya, K. Otani, T. Matsutani, M. Matsumoto, Y. Ebisuno, M.H. Jang, M. Fukuda, T. Hirata, and M. Miyasaka. 2006. Nepmucin, a novel HEV sialomucin, mediates L-selectin-dependent lymphocyte rolling and promotes lymphocyte adhesion under flow. *J Exp Med* 203:1603-1614.
- 238. Campbell, J.J., J. Hedrick, A. Zlotnik, M.A. Siani, D.A. Thompson, and E.C. Butcher. 1998. Chemokines and the arrest of lymphocytes rolling under flow conditions. *Science* 279:381-384.
- 239. Gunn, M.D., K. Tangemann, C. Tam, J.G. Cyster, S.D. Rosen, and L.T. Williams. 1998. A chemokine expressed in lymphoid high endothelial venules promotes the adhesion and chemotaxis of naive T lymphocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 95:258-263.
- 240. Makgoba, M.W., M.E. Sanders, G.E. Ginther Luce, M.L. Dustin, T.A. Springer, E.A. Clark, P. Mannoni, and S. Shaw. 1988. ICAM-1 a ligand for LFA-1dependent adhesion of B, T and myeloid cells. *Nature* 331:86-88.
- 241. Staunton, D.E., M.L. Dustin, and T.A. Springer. 1989. Functional cloning of ICAM-2, a cell adhesion ligand for LFA-1 homologous to ICAM-1. *Nature* 339:61-64.
- 242. Arbones, M.L., D.C. Ord, K. Ley, H. Ratech, C. Maynard-Curry, G. Otten, D.J. Capon, and T.F. Tedder. 1994. Lymphocyte homing and leukocyte rolling and migration are impaired in L-selectin-deficient mice. *Immunity* 1:247-260.
- 243. Gunn, M.D., S. Kyuwa, C. Tam, T. Kakiuchi, A. Matsuzawa, L.T. Williams, and H. Nakano. 1999. Mice lacking expression of secondary lymphoid organ chemokine have defects in lymphocyte homing and dendritic cell localization. *J Exp Med* 189:451-460.
- 244. Kadono, T., G.M. Venturi, D.A. Steeber, and T.F. Tedder. 2002. Leukocyte rolling velocities and migration are optimized by cooperative L-selectin and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 functions. *J Immunol* 169:4542-4550.
- 245. Lo, C.G., T.T. Lu, and J.G. Cyster. 2003. Integrin-dependence of lymphocyte entry into the splenic white pulp. *J Exp Med* 197:353-361.
- 246. Cyster, J.G., and C.C. Goodnow. 1995. Pertussis toxin inhibits migration of B and T lymphocytes into splenic white pulp cords. *J Exp Med* 182:581-586.

- 248. Fujita, T., K. Inoue, S. Yamamoto, T. Ikumoto, S. Sasaki, R. Toyama, K. Chiba, Y. Hoshino, and T. Okumoto. 1994. Fungal metabolites. Part 11. A potent immunosuppressive activity found in Isaria sinclairii metabolite. *J Antibiot (Tokyo)* 47:208-215.
- 249. Goetzl, E.J., and M.H. Graler. 2004. Sphingosine 1-phosphate and its type 1 G protein-coupled receptor: trophic support and functional regulation of T lymphocytes. *J Leukoc Biol* 76:30-35.
- 250. Brinkmann, V., and K.R. Lynch. 2002. FTY720: targeting G-protein-coupled receptors for sphingosine 1-phosphate in transplantation and autoimmunity. *Curr Opin Immunol* 14:569-575.
- 251. Pinschewer, D.D., A.F. Ochsenbein, B. Odermatt, V. Brinkmann, H. Hengartner, and R.M. Zinkernagel. 2000. FTY720 immunosuppression impairs effector T cell peripheral homing without affecting induction, expansion, and memory. *J Immunol* 164:5761-5770.
- 252. Chiba, K., Y. Hoshino, C. Suzuki, Y. Masubuchi, Y. Yanagawa, M. Ohtsuki, S. Sasaki, and T. Fujita. 1996. FTY720, a novel immunosuppressant possessing unique mechanisms. I. Prolongation of skin allograft survival and synergistic effect in combination with cyclosporine in rats. *Transplant Proc* 28:1056-1059.
- 253. Xie, J.H., N. Nomura, S.L. Koprak, E.J. Quackenbush, M.J. Forrest, and H. Rosen. 2003. Sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor agonism impairs the efficiency of the local immune response by altering trafficking of naive and antigenactivated CD4+ T cells. *J Immunol* 170:3662-3670.
- 254. Suzuki, S., X.K. Li, S. Enosawa, and T. Shinomiya. 1996. A new immunosuppressant, FTY720, induces bcl-2-associated apoptotic cell death in human lymphocytes. *Immunology* 89:518-523.
- 255. Isoyama, N., K. Takai, M. Tsuchida, M. Matsumura, and K. Naito. 2006. Evidence that FTY720 induces rat thymocyte apoptosis. *Transpl Immunol* 15:265-271.
- 256. Adachi, K., and K. Chiba. 2008. FTY720 story. Its discovery and the following accelerated development of sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor agonists as immunomodulators based on reverse pharmacology. *Perspect Medicin Chem* 1:11-23.

- 257. Chiba, K., Y. Yanagawa, Y. Masubuchi, H. Kataoka, T. Kawaguchi, M. Ohtsuki, and Y. Hoshino. 1998. FTY720, a novel immunosuppressant, induces sequestration of circulating mature lymphocytes by acceleration of lymphocyte homing in rats. I. FTY720 selectively decreases the number of circulating mature lymphocytes by acceleration of lymphocyte homing. *J Immunol* 160:5037-5044.
- 258. Billich, A., F. Bornancin, P. Devay, D. Mechtcheriakova, N. Urtz, and T. Baumruker. 2003. Phosphorylation of the immunomodulatory drug FTY720 by sphingosine kinases. *J Biol Chem* 278:47408-47415.
- 259. Paugh, S.W., S.G. Payne, S.E. Barbour, S. Milstien, and S. Spiegel. 2003. The immunosuppressant FTY720 is phosphorylated by sphingosine kinase type 2. *FEBS Lett* 554:189-193.
- 260. Allende, M.L., T. Sasaki, H. Kawai, A. Olivera, Y. Mi, G. van Echten-Deckert, R. Hajdu, M. Rosenbach, C.A. Keohane, S. Mandala, S. Spiegel, and R.L. Proia. 2004. Mice deficient in sphingosine kinase 1 are rendered lymphopenic by FTY720. J Biol Chem 279:52487-52492.
- 261. Zemann, B., B. Kinzel, M. Muller, R. Reuschel, D. Mechtcheriakova, N. Urtz, F. Bornancin, T. Baumruker, and A. Billich. 2006. Sphingosine kinase type 2 is essential for lymphopenia induced by the immunomodulatory drug FTY720. *Blood* 107:1454-1458.
- Brinkmann, V., M.D. Davis, C.E. Heise, R. Albert, S. Cottens, R. Hof, C. Bruns, E. Prieschl, T. Baumruker, P. Hiestand, C.A. Foster, M. Zollinger, and K.R. Lynch. 2002. The immune modulator FTY720 targets sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors. *J Biol Chem* 277:21453-21457.
- 263. Mandala, S., R. Hajdu, J. Bergstrom, E. Quackenbush, J. Xie, J. Milligan, R. Thornton, G.J. Shei, D. Card, C. Keohane, M. Rosenbach, J. Hale, C.L. Lynch, K. Rupprecht, W. Parsons, and H. Rosen. 2002. Alteration of lymphocyte trafficking by sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor agonists. *Science* 296:346-349.
- 264. Maceyka, M., H. Sankala, N.C. Hait, H. Le Stunff, H. Liu, R. Toman, C. Collier, M. Zhang, L.S. Satin, A.H. Merrill, Jr., S. Milstien, and S. Spiegel. 2005. SphK1 and SphK2, sphingosine kinase isoenzymes with opposing functions in sphingolipid metabolism. *J Biol Chem* 280:37118-37129.
- 265. Yonesu, K., Y. Kawase, T. Inoue, N. Takagi, J. Tsuchida, Y. Takuwa, S. Kumakura, and F. Nara. 2009. Involvement of sphingosine-1-phosphate and S1P1 in angiogenesis: analyses using a new S1P1 antagonist of non-sphingosine-1-phosphate analog. *Biochem Pharmacol* 77:1011-1020.

- 266. Kupperman, E., S. An, N. Osborne, S. Waldron, and D.Y. Stainier. 2000. A sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor regulates cell migration during vertebrate heart development. *Nature* 406:192-195.
- 267. Olivera, A., T. Kohama, L. Edsall, V. Nava, O. Cuvillier, S. Poulton, and S. Spiegel. 1999. Sphingosine kinase expression increases intracellular sphingosine-1-phosphate and promotes cell growth and survival. *J Cell Biol* 147:545-558.
- 268. Hobson, J.P., H.M. Rosenfeldt, L.S. Barak, A. Olivera, S. Poulton, M.G. Caron, S. Milstien, and S. Spiegel. 2001. Role of the sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor EDG-1 in PDGF-induced cell motility. *Science* 291:1800-1803.
- 269. Chi, H., and R.A. Flavell. 2005. Cutting edge: regulation of T cell trafficking and primary immune responses by sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor 1. *J Immunol* 174:2485-2488.
- 270. Goetzl, E.J., and H. Rosen. 2004. Regulation of immunity by lysosphingolipids and their G protein-coupled receptors. *J Clin Invest* 114:1531-1537.
- 271. Hla, T. 2003. Signaling and biological actions of sphingosine 1-phosphate. *Pharmacol Res* 47:401-407.
- 272. Le Stunff, H., S. Milstien, and S. Spiegel. 2004. Generation and metabolism of bioactive sphingosine-1-phosphate. *J Cell Biochem* 92:882-899.
- 273. Yatomi, Y., Y. Igarashi, L. Yang, N. Hisano, R. Qi, N. Asazuma, K. Satoh, Y. Ozaki, and S. Kume. 1997. Sphingosine 1-phosphate, a bioactive sphingolipid abundantly stored in platelets, is a normal constituent of human plasma and serum. *J Biochem* 121:969-973.
- 274. Yatomi, Y., T. Ohmori, G. Rile, F. Kazama, H. Okamoto, T. Sano, K. Satoh, S. Kume, G. Tigyi, Y. Igarashi, and Y. Ozaki. 2000. Sphingosine 1-phosphate as a major bioactive lysophospholipid that is released from platelets and interacts with endothelial cells. *Blood* 96:3431-3438.
- 275. Pappu, R., S.R. Schwab, I. Cornelissen, J.P. Pereira, J.B. Regard, Y. Xu, E. Camerer, Y.W. Zheng, Y. Huang, J.G. Cyster, and S.R. Coughlin. 2007. Promotion of lymphocyte egress into blood and lymph by distinct sources of sphingosine-1-phosphate. *Science* 316:295-298.
- 276. Hanel, P., P. Andreani, and M.H. Graler. 2007. Erythrocytes store and release sphingosine 1-phosphate in blood. *FASEB J* 21:1202-1209.

- 277. Venkataraman, K., Y.M. Lee, J. Michaud, S. Thangada, Y. Ai, H.L. Bonkovsky, N.S. Parikh, C. Habrukowich, and T. Hla. 2008. Vascular endothelium as a contributor of plasma sphingosine 1-phosphate. *Circ Res* 102:669-676.
- 278. Pham, T.H., P. Baluk, Y. Xu, I. Grigorova, A.J. Bankovich, R. Pappu, S.R. Coughlin, D.M. McDonald, S.R. Schwab, and J.G. Cyster. Lymphatic endothelial cell sphingosine kinase activity is required for lymphocyte egress and lymphatic patterning. *J Exp Med* 207:17-27, S11-14.
- Mitra, P., C.A. Oskeritzian, S.G. Payne, M.A. Beaven, S. Milstien, and S. Spiegel.
 2006. Role of ABCC1 in export of sphingosine-1-phosphate from mast cells.
 Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:16394-16399.
- 280. Sato, K., E. Malchinkhuu, Y. Horiuchi, C. Mogi, H. Tomura, M. Tosaka, Y. Yoshimoto, A. Kuwabara, and F. Okajima. 2007. Critical role of ABCA1 transporter in sphingosine 1-phosphate release from astrocytes. *J Neurochem*
- 281. Idzko, M., E. Panther, S. Corinti, A. Morelli, D. Ferrari, Y. Herouy, S. Dichmann, M. Mockenhaupt, P. Gebicke-Haerter, F. Di Virgilio, G. Girolomoni, and J. Norgauer. 2002. Sphingosine 1-phosphate induces chemotaxis of immature and modulates cytokine-release in mature human dendritic cells for emergence of Th2 immune responses. *FASEB J* 16:625-627.
- 282. Czeloth, N., G. Bernhardt, F. Hofmann, H. Genth, and R. Forster. 2005. Sphingosine-1-phosphate mediates migration of mature dendritic cells. J Immunol 175:2960-2967.
- 283. Renkl, A., L. Berod, M. Mockenhaupt, M. Idzko, E. Panther, C. Termeer, P. Elsner, M. Huber, and J. Norgauer. 2004. Distinct effects of sphingosine-1-phosphate, lysophosphatidic acid and histamine in human and mouse dendritic cells. *Int J Mol Med* 13:203-209.
- 284. Goetzl, E.J., W. Wang, C. McGiffert, M.C. Huang, and M.H. Graler. 2004. Sphingosine 1-phosphate and its G protein-coupled receptors constitute a multifunctional immunoregulatory system. *J Cell Biochem* 92:1104-1114.
- 285. Matsuyuki, H., Y. Maeda, K. Yano, K. Sugahara, K. Chiba, T. Kohno, and Y. Igarashi. 2006. Involvement of sphingosine 1-phosphate (S1P) receptor type 1 and type 4 in migratory response of mouse T cells toward S1P. *Cell Mol Immunol* 3:429-437.
- 286. Dorsam, G., M.H. Graeler, C. Seroogy, Y. Kong, J.K. Voice, and E.J. Goetzl. 2003. Transduction of multiple effects of sphingosine 1-phosphate (S1P) on T cell functions by the S1P1 G protein-coupled receptor. *J Immunol* 171:3500-3507.

- 287. Graeler, M., and E.J. Goetzl. 2002. Activation-regulated expression and chemotactic function of sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors in mouse splenic T cells. *FASEB J* 16:1874-1878.
- 288. Graeler, M., G. Shankar, and E.J. Goetzl. 2002. Cutting edge: suppression of T cell chemotaxis by sphingosine 1-phosphate. *J Immunol* 169:4084-4087.
- 289. Sawicka, E., G. Dubois, G. Jarai, M. Edwards, M. Thomas, A. Nicholls, R. Albert, C. Newson, V. Brinkmann, and C. Walker. 2005. The sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor agonist FTY720 differentially affects the sequestration of CD4+/CD25+ T-regulatory cells and enhances their functional activity. J Immunol 175:7973-7980.
- 290. Wang, W., M.H. Graeler, and E.J. Goetzl. 2004. Physiological sphingosine 1phosphate requirement for optimal activity of mouse CD4+ regulatory T Cells. *FASEB J* 18:1043-1045.
- 291. Liu, Y., R. Wada, T. Yamashita, Y. Mi, C.X. Deng, J.P. Hobson, H.M. Rosenfeldt, V.E. Nava, S.S. Chae, M.J. Lee, C.H. Liu, T. Hla, S. Spiegel, and R.L. Proia. 2000. Edg-1, the G protein-coupled receptor for sphingosine-1-phosphate, is essential for vascular maturation. *J Clin Invest* 106:951-961.
- 292. Allende, M.L., T. Yamashita, and R.L. Proia. 2003. G-protein-coupled receptor S1P1 acts within endothelial cells to regulate vascular maturation. *Blood* 102:3665-3667.
- 293. Allende, M.L., J.L. Dreier, S. Mandala, and R.L. Proia. 2004. Expression of the sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor, S1P1, on T-cells controls thymic emigration. *J Biol Chem* 279:15396-15401.
- 294. Matloubian, M., C.G. Lo, G. Cinamon, M.J. Lesneski, Y. Xu, V. Brinkmann, M.L. Allende, R.L. Proia, and J.G. Cyster. 2004. Lymphocyte egress from thymus and peripheral lymphoid organs is dependent on S1P receptor 1. *Nature* 427:355-360.
- 295. Lo, C.G., Y. Xu, R.L. Proia, and J.G. Cyster. 2005. Cyclical modulation of sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 1 surface expression during lymphocyte recirculation and relationship to lymphoid organ transit. *J Exp Med* 201:291-301.
- 296. Graler, M.H., and E.J. Goetzl. 2004. The immunosuppressant FTY720 downregulates sphingosine 1-phosphate G-protein-coupled receptors. *FASEB J* 18:551-553.

188

- 297. Liu, C.H., S. Thangada, M.J. Lee, J.R. Van Brocklyn, S. Spiegel, and T. Hla. 1999. Ligand-induced trafficking of the sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor EDG-1. *Mol Biol Cell* 10:1179-1190.
- 298. Oo, M.L., S. Thangada, M.T. Wu, C.H. Liu, T.L. Macdonald, K.R. Lynch, C.Y. Lin, and T. Hla. 2007. Immunosuppressive and anti-angiogenic sphingosine 1phosphate receptor-1 agonists induce ubiquitinylation and proteasomal degradation of the receptor. *J Biol Chem* 282:9082-9089.
- 299. Jo, E., M.G. Sanna, P.J. Gonzalez-Cabrera, S. Thangada, G. Tigyi, D.A. Osborne, T. Hla, A.L. Parrill, and H. Rosen. 2005. S1P1-selective in vivo-active agonists from high-throughput screening: off-the-shelf chemical probes of receptor interactions, signaling, and fate. *Chem Biol* 12:703-715.
- 300. Grigorova, I.L., S.R. Schwab, T.G. Phan, T.H. Pham, T. Okada, and J.G. Cyster. 2009. Cortical sinus probing, S1P1-dependent entry and flow-based capture of egressing T cells. *Nat Immunol* 10:58-65.
- 301. Pham, T.H., T. Okada, M. Matloubian, C.G. Lo, and J.G. Cyster. 2008. S1P1 receptor signaling overrides retention mediated by G alpha i-coupled receptors to promote T cell egress. *Immunity* 28:122-133.
- 302. Schwab, S.R., J.P. Pereira, M. Matloubian, Y. Xu, Y. Huang, and J.G. Cyster. 2005. Lymphocyte sequestration through S1P lyase inhibition and disruption of S1P gradients. *Science* 309:1735-1739.
- 303. Shiow, L.R., D.B. Rosen, N. Brdickova, Y. Xu, J. An, L.L. Lanier, J.G. Cyster, and M. Matloubian. 2006. CD69 acts downstream of interferon-alpha/beta to inhibit S1P1 and lymphocyte egress from lymphoid organs. *Nature* 440:540-544.
- 304. Carlson, C.M., B.T. Endrizzi, J. Wu, X. Ding, M.A. Weinreich, E.R. Walsh, M.A. Wani, J.B. Lingrel, K.A. Hogquist, and S.C. Jameson. 2006. Kruppel-like factor 2 regulates thymocyte and T-cell migration. *Nature* 442:299-302.
- 305. Bai, A., H. Hu, M. Yeung, and J. Chen. 2007. Kruppel-like factor 2 controls T cell trafficking by activating L-selectin (CD62L) and sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 1 transcription. *J Immunol* 178:7632-7639.
- 306. Mizugishi, K., T. Yamashita, A. Olivera, G.F. Miller, S. Spiegel, and R.L. Proia. 2005. Essential role for sphingosine kinases in neural and vascular development. *Mol Cell Biol* 25:11113-11121.
- 307. Hla, T., and T. Maciag. 1990. An abundant transcript induced in differentiating human endothelial cells encodes a polypeptide with structural similarities to G-protein-coupled receptors. *J Biol Chem* 265:9308-9313.

- 308. Lee, M.J., J.R. Van Brocklyn, S. Thangada, C.H. Liu, A.R. Hand, R. Menzeleev, S. Spiegel, and T. Hla. 1998. Sphingosine-1-phosphate as a ligand for the G protein-coupled receptor EDG-1. *Science* 279:1552-1555.
- 309. Saba, J.D., and T. Hla. 2004. Point-counterpoint of sphingosine 1-phosphate metabolism. *Circ Res* 94:724-734.
- 310. Garcia, J.G., F. Liu, A.D. Verin, A. Birukova, M.A. Dechert, W.T. Gerthoffer, J.R. Bamberg, and D. English. 2001. Sphingosine 1-phosphate promotes endothelial cell barrier integrity by Edg-dependent cytoskeletal rearrangement. *J Clin Invest* 108:689-701.
- 311. Lee, M.J., S. Thangada, K.P. Claffey, N. Ancellin, C.H. Liu, M. Kluk, M. Volpi, R.I. Sha'afi, and T. Hla. 1999. Vascular endothelial cell adherens junction assembly and morphogenesis induced by sphingosine-1-phosphate. *Cell* 99:301-312.
- 312. Sanchez, T., T. Estrada-Hernandez, J.H. Paik, M.T. Wu, K. Venkataraman, V. Brinkmann, K. Claffey, and T. Hla. 2003. Phosphorylation and action of the immunomodulator FTY720 inhibits vascular endothelial cell growth factor-induced vascular permeability. *J Biol Chem* 278:47281-47290.
- 313. Singer, II, M. Tian, L.A. Wickham, J. Lin, S.S. Matheravidathu, M.J. Forrest, S. Mandala, and E.J. Quackenbush. 2005. Sphingosine-1-phosphate agonists increase macrophage homing, lymphocyte contacts, and endothelial junctional complex formation in murine lymph nodes. *J Immunol* 175:7151-7161.
- 314. Wei, S.H., H. Rosen, M.P. Matheu, M.G. Sanna, S.K. Wang, E. Jo, C.H. Wong, I. Parker, and M.D. Cahalan. 2005. Sphingosine 1-phosphate type 1 receptor agonism inhibits transendothelial migration of medullary T cells to lymphatic sinuses. *Nat Immunol* 6:1228-1235.
- 315. Sanna, M.G., S.K. Wang, P.J. Gonzalez-Cabrera, A. Don, D. Marsolais, M.P. Matheu, S.H. Wei, I. Parker, E. Jo, W.C. Cheng, M.D. Cahalan, C.H. Wong, and H. Rosen. 2006. Enhancement of capillary leakage and restoration of lymphocyte egress by a chiral S1P1 antagonist in vivo. *Nat Chem Biol* 2:434-441.
- 316. von Andrian, U.H., and C.R. Mackay. 2000. T-cell function and migration. Two sides of the same coin. *N Engl J Med* 343:1020-1034.
- 317. Svensson, M., J. Marsal, A. Ericsson, L. Carramolino, T. Broden, G. Marquez, and W.W. Agace. 2002. CCL25 mediates the localization of recently activated

CD8alphabeta(+) lymphocytes to the small-intestinal mucosa. *J Clin Invest* 110:1113-1121.

- 318. Johansson-Lindbom, B., M. Svensson, M.A. Wurbel, B. Malissen, G. Marquez, and W. Agace. 2003. Selective generation of gut tropic T cells in gutassociated lymphoid tissue (GALT): requirement for GALT dendritic cells and adjuvant. *J Exp Med* 198:963-969.
- 319. Campbell, D.J., and E.C. Butcher. 2002. Rapid acquisition of tissue-specific homing phenotypes by CD4(+) T cells activated in cutaneous or mucosal lymphoid tissues. *J Exp Med* 195:135-141.
- 320. Mora, J.R., M.R. Bono, N. Manjunath, W. Weninger, L.L. Cavanagh, M. Rosemblatt, and U.H. Von Andrian. 2003. Selective imprinting of gut-homing T cells by Peyer's patch dendritic cells. *Nature* 424:88-93.
- 321. Masopust, D., D.K. Choo, V. Vezys, E.J. Wherry, J. Duraiswamy, R.S. Akondy, J. Wang, K.A. Casey, D.L. Barber, K.S. Kawamura, K.A. Fraser, R.J. Webby, V. Brinkmann, E.C. Butcher, K.A. Newell, and R. Ahmed. 2010. Dynamic T cell migration program provides resident memory within intestinal epithelium. *J Exp Med*
- 322. Kaufman, D.R., J. Liu, A. Carville, K.G. Mansfield, M.J. Havenga, J. Goudsmit, and D.H. Barouch. 2008. Trafficking of antigen-specific CD8+ T lymphocytes to mucosal surfaces following intramuscular vaccination. *J Immunol* 181:4188-4198.
- 323. Klonowski, K.D., K.J. Williams, A.L. Marzo, D.A. Blair, E.G. Lingenheld, and L. Lefrancois. 2004. Dynamics of blood-borne CD8 memory T cell migration in vivo. *Immunity* 20:551-562.
- 324. Ely, K.H., T. Cookenham, A.D. Roberts, and D.L. Woodland. 2006. Memory T cell populations in the lung airways are maintained by continual recruitment. *J Immunol* 176:537-543.
- 325. Masopust, D., V. Vezys, E.J. Wherry, D.L. Barber, and R. Ahmed. 2006. Cutting edge: gut microenvironment promotes differentiation of a unique memory CD8 T cell population. *J Immunol* 176:2079-2083.
- 326. Smith, C.M., N.S. Wilson, J. Waithman, J.A. Villadangos, F.R. Carbone, W.R. Heath, and G.T. Belz. 2004. Cognate CD4(+) T cell licensing of dendritic cells in CD8(+) T cell immunity. *Nat Immunol* 5:1143-1148.
- 327. Lanzavecchia, A. 1998. Immunology. Licence to kill. *Nature* 393:413-414.

- 328. Livingstone, A.M., E.B. Wilson, F. Ontiveros, and J.C. Wang. 2009. Unravelling the mechanisms of help for CD8+ T cell responses. *Immunol Res*
- 329. Hervas-Stubbs, S., A. Olivier, F. Boisgerault, N. Thieblemont, and C. Leclerc. 2007. TLR3 ligand stimulates fully functional memory CD8+ T cells in the absence of CD4+ T-cell help. *Blood* 109:5318-5326.
- 330. Bourgeois, C., and C. Tanchot. 2003. Mini-review CD4 T cells are required for CD8 T cell memory generation. *Eur J Immunol* 33:3225-3231.
- 331. Pircher, H., E.E. Michalopoulos, A. Iwamoto, P.S. Ohashi, J. Baenziger, H. Hengartner, R.M. Zinkernagel, and T.W. Mak. 1987. Molecular analysis of the antigen receptor of virus-specific cytotoxic T cells and identification of a new V alpha family. *Eur J Immunol* 17:1843-1846.
- 332. Ashton-Rickardt, P.G., A. Bandeira, J.R. Delaney, L. Van Kaer, H.P. Pircher, R.M. Zinkernagel, and S. Tonegawa. 1994. Evidence for a differential avidity model of T cell selection in the thymus. *Cell* 76:651-663.
- 333. Fung-Leung, W.P., T.M. Kundig, R.M. Zinkernagel, and T.W. Mak. 1991. Immune response against lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus infection in mice without CD8 expression. *J Exp Med* 174:1425-1429.
- 334. Zinkernagel, R.M., and R.M. Welsh. 1976. H-2 compatibility requirement for virus-specific T cell-mediated effector functions in vivo. I. Specificity of T cells conferring antiviral protection against lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus is associated with H-2K and H-2D. *J Immunol* 117:1495-1502.
- 335. Planz, O., S. Ehl, E. Furrer, E. Horvath, M.A. Brundler, H. Hengartner, and R.M. Zinkernagel. 1997. A critical role for neutralizing-antibody-producing B cells, CD4(+) T cells, and interferons in persistent and acute infections of mice with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus: implications for adoptive immunotherapy of virus carriers. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 94:6874-6879.
- 336. Thomsen, A.R., J. Johansen, O. Marker, and J.P. Christensen. 1996. Exhaustion of CTL memory and recrudescence of viremia in lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus-infected MHC class II-deficient mice and B cell-deficient mice. *J Immunol* 157:3074-3080.
- 337. Pearce, E.L., D.J. Shedlock, and H. Shen. 2004. Functional characterization of MHC class II-restricted CD8+CD4- and CD8-CD4- T cell responses to infection in CD4-/- mice. *J Immunol* 173:2494-2499.
- 338. Khanolkar, A., M.J. Fuller, and A.J. Zajac. 2004. CD4 T cell-dependent CD8 T cell maturation. *J Immunol* 172:2834-2844.

- 339. Vallance, B.A., B.R. Hewlett, D.P. Snider, and S.M. Collins. 1998. T cellmediated exocrine pancreatic damage in major histocompatibility complex class II-deficient mice. *Gastroenterology* 115:978-987.
- 340. Grusby, M.J., and L.H. Glimcher. 1995. Immune responses in MHC class IIdeficient mice. *Annu Rev Immunol* 13:417-435.
- 341. Tedder, T.F., D.A. Steeber, A. Chen, and P. Engel. 1995. The selectins: vascular adhesion molecules. *FASEB J* 9:866-873.
- 342. Ley, K., and T.F. Tedder. 1995. Leukocyte interactions with vascular endothelium. New insights into selectin-mediated attachment and rolling. *J Immunol* 155:525-528.
- 343. van de Berg, P.J., E.M. van Leeuwen, I.J. ten Berge, and R. van Lier. 2008. Cytotoxic human CD4(+) T cells. *Curr Opin Immunol* 20:339-343.
- 344. Oxenius, A., K.A. Campbell, C.R. Maliszewski, T. Kishimoto, H. Kikutani, H. Hengartner, R.M. Zinkernagel, and M.F. Bachmann. 1996. CD40-CD40 ligand interactions are critical in T-B cooperation but not for other anti-viral CD4+ T cell functions. *J Exp Med* 183:2209-2218.
- 345. Bachmann, M.F., L. Hunziker, R.M. Zinkernagel, T. Storni, and M. Kopf. 2004. Maintenance of memory CTL responses by T helper cells and CD40-CD40 ligand: antibodies provide the key. *Eur J Immunol* 34:317-326.
- 346. Wright, K.E., and M.J. Buchmeier. 1991. Antiviral antibodies attenuate T-cellmediated immunopathology following acute lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus infection. *J Virol* 65:3001-3006.
- 347. Belz, G.T., D. Wodarz, G. Diaz, M.A. Nowak, and P.C. Doherty. 2002. Compromised influenza virus-specific CD8(+)-T-cell memory in CD4(+)-Tcell-deficient mice. *J Virol* 76:12388-12393.
- 348. Battegay, M., D. Moskophidis, A. Rahemtulla, H. Hengartner, T.W. Mak, and R.M. Zinkernagel. 1994. Enhanced establishment of a virus carrier state in adult CD4+ T-cell-deficient mice. *J Virol* 68:4700-4704.
- 349. Liu, H., S. Andreansky, G. Diaz, T. Hogg, and P.C. Doherty. 2002. Reduced functional capacity of CD8+ T cells expanded by post-exposure vaccination of gamma-herpesvirus-infected CD4-deficient mice. *J Immunol* 168:3477-3483.
- 350. Riberdy, J.M., J.P. Christensen, K. Branum, and P.C. Doherty. 2000. Diminished primary and secondary influenza virus-specific CD8(+) T-cell responses in CD4-depleted Ig(-/-) mice. *J Virol* 74:9762-9765.

- 351. Ahmed, R., A. Salmi, L.D. Butler, J.M. Chiller, and M.B. Oldstone. 1984. Selection of genetic variants of lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus in spleens of persistently infected mice. Role in suppression of cytotoxic T lymphocyte response and viral persistence. *J Exp Med* 160:521-540.
- 352. Harrington, L.E., R. Most Rv, J.L. Whitton, and R. Ahmed. 2002. Recombinant vaccinia virus-induced T-cell immunity: quantitation of the response to the virus vector and the foreign epitope. *J Virol* 76:3329-3337.
- 353. Murali-Krishna, K., and R. Ahmed. 2000. Cutting edge: naive T cells masquerading as memory cells. *J Immunol* 165:1733-1737.
- 354. Harrington, L.E., M. Galvan, L.G. Baum, J.D. Altman, and R. Ahmed. 2000. Differentiating between memory and effector CD8 T cells by altered expression of cell surface O-glycans. *J Exp Med* 191:1241-1246.
- 355. Veiga-Fernandes, H., U. Walter, C. Bourgeois, A. McLean, and B. Rocha. 2000. Response of naive and memory CD8+ T cells to antigen stimulation in vivo. *Nat Immunol* 1:47-53.
- 356. Crotty, S., and R. Ahmed. 2004. Immunological memory in humans. *Semin Immunol* 16:197-203.
- 357. Hammarlund, E., M.W. Lewis, S.G. Hansen, L.I. Strelow, J.A. Nelson, G.J. Sexton, J.M. Hanifin, and M.K. Slifka. 2003. Duration of antiviral immunity after smallpox vaccination. *Nat Med* 9:1131-1137.
- 358. Gray, D. 2002. A role for antigen in the maintenance of immunological memory. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2:60-65.
- 359. Parish, I.A., and S.M. Kaech. 2009. Diversity in CD8(+) T cell differentiation. *Curr Opin Immunol* 21:291-297.
- 360. Prlic, M., M.A. Williams, and M.J. Bevan. 2007. Requirements for CD8 T-cell priming, memory generation and maintenance. *Curr Opin Immunol* 19:315-319.
- 361. Ganusov, V.V., S.S. Pilyugin, R.J. de Boer, K. Murali-Krishna, R. Ahmed, and R. Antia. 2005. Quantifying cell turnover using CFSE data. *J Immunol Methods* 298:183-200.
- 362. Revy, P., M. Sospedra, B. Barbour, and A. Trautmann. 2001. Functional antigen-independent synapses formed between T cells and dendritic cells. *Nat Immunol* 2:925-931.

- 363. Rahemtulla, A., W.P. Fung-Leung, M.W. Schilham, T.M. Kundig, S.R. Sambhara, A. Narendran, A. Arabian, A. Wakeham, C.J. Paige, R.M. Zinkernagel, and et al. 1991. Normal development and function of CD8+ cells but markedly decreased helper cell activity in mice lacking CD4. *Nature* 353:180-184.
- 364. Rahemtulla, A., T.M. Kundig, A. Narendran, M.F. Bachmann, M. Julius, C.J. Paige, P.S. Ohashi, R.M. Zinkernagel, and T.W. Mak. 1994. Class II major histocompatibility complex-restricted T cell function in CD4-deficient mice. *Eur J Immunol* 24:2213-2218.
- Tyznik, A.J., J.C. Sun, and M.J. Bevan. 2004. The CD8 population in CD4deficient mice is heavily contaminated with MHC class II-restricted T cells. *J Exp Med* 199:559-565.
- 366. Mombaerts, P., E. Mizoguchi, M.J. Grusby, L.H. Glimcher, A.K. Bhan, and S. Tonegawa. 1993. Spontaneous development of inflammatory bowel disease in T cell receptor mutant mice. *Cell* 75:274-282.
- 367. Becker, T.C., S.M. Coley, E.J. Wherry, and R. Ahmed. 2005. Bone marrow is a preferred site for homeostatic proliferation of memory CD8 T cells. *J Immunol* 174:1269-1273.
- 368. Miyasaka, M., and T. Tanaka. 2004. Lymphocyte trafficking across high endothelial venules: dogmas and enigmas. *Nat Rev Immunol* 4:360-370.
- 369. Langley, W.A., S. Thoennes, K.C. Bradley, S.E. Galloway, G.R. Talekar, S.F. Cummings, E. Vareckova, R.J. Russell, and D.A. Steinhauer. 2009. Single residue deletions along the length of the influenza HA fusion peptide lead to inhibition of membrane fusion function. *Virology* 394:321-330.
- 370. Plotkin, S.A. 2005. Vaccines: past, present and future. *Nat Med* 11:S5-11.
- 371. Hoofnagle, J.H. 2002. Course and outcome of hepatitis C. *Hepatology* 36:S21-29.
- 372. Lee, W.M. 1997. Hepatitis B virus infection. *N Engl J Med* 337:1733-1745.
- 373. McMichael, A.J. 2006. HIV vaccines. Annu Rev Immunol 24:227-255.